

Head Office: Università degli Studi di Padova Department of Physics and Astronomy "Galileo Galilei"

Ph.D. COURSE IN: Physics Series XXXI

Goldstone Fields with Spins Higher than 1/2

Thesis written with the financial contribution from Fondazione Cariparo

Supervisor: Prof. Dmitri Sorokin Vice Coordinator: Prof. Cinzia Sada

PhD student: Sukruti Bansal

Declaration

The work in this thesis is based on research carried out in the Department of Physics and Astronomy at the University of Padua. The results presented have already appeared in the following publication:

Sukruti Bansal and Dmitri Sorokin, *Can Chern-Simons or Rarita-Schwinger be a Volkov-Akulov Goldstone?* JHEP, 07:106, 2018. doi: 10.1007/JHEP07(2018) 106.

Any section reproduced from this article has been done so with the full consent and permission from the relevant collaborator. No part of this thesis has been submitted elsewhere for any degree or qualification.

Abstract

We study three-dimensional non-linear models of vector and vector-spinor Goldstone fields associated with the spontaneous breaking of certain higher-spin counterparts of supersymmetry. The Lagrangians in these models are of a Volkov-Akulov type. Goldstone fields in these models transform non-linearly under the spontaneously broken rigid symmetries. We find that the leading term in the action of the vector Goldstone model is the Abelian Chern-Simons action whose gauge symmetry is broken by a quartic term. As a result, the model has a propagating degree of freedom which, in a decoupling limit, is a quartic Galileon scalar field. The vectorspinor goldstino model turns out to be a non-linear generalization of the threedimensional Rarita-Schwinger action. In contrast to the vector Goldstone case, this non-linear model retains the gauge symmetry of the free Rarita-Schwinger action and eventually reduces to the latter by a non-linear field redefinition. We thus find that the free Rarita-Schwinger action is invariant under a hidden rigid supersymmetry generated by fermionic vector-spinor operators and acting non-linearly on the Rarita-Schwinger goldstino.

Acknowledgements

First and foremost, I would like to thank my supervisor, Prof Dmitri Sorokin, for his invaluable guidance and supervision. I have learned a lot from him. I have been very lucky to get the opportunity to learn from him and work with him because he is not only a great physicist but also a very kind and humble person. He has been a great example for me to look up to, both as a physicist and as a person. I am especially grateful to him for his patience and equanimity while explaining physics concepts to me and when I made mistakes. I couldn't have made it this far and this well had it not been for him.

I would also like to thank my family and friends for their support and encouragement throughout. I will always be indebted to Nicole for helping me in my difficult time. She is exceptional. I thank Angelica for being there for me so many times when I needed her. I am thankful to Michael for stepping up to offer me support when I needed it. Thanks to Stefano, Siddhartha and Amartya for boosting my morale a number of times.

A huge thanks goes to Akash for helping me with countless technical issues. He's a person I can count on. I am thankful to Ida for the much needed encouragement and guidance she offered me when I was least expecting it. I am very grateful to Claire who has helped me with the ending phase of my PhD journey in a number of ways. I am glad I crossed paths with her.

I acknowledge the support and hospitality I received from Galileo Galilei Institute in Florence, Lebedev Physical Institute in Moscow, COST-Action grant in Europe and CERN in Geneva during various stages of my PhD program. This work is financially supported by Fondazione Cariparo.

Contents

Abstract

1 Introduction 1.1 Supersymmetry Breaking 1.2 Spontaneous Symmetry Breaking 1.3 Poincaré Group Representations and Spin 1.3.1 Stability Group

	1.2	Spont	aneous Symmetry Breaking	5			
	1.3	Poince	aré Group Representations and Spin	10			
		1.3.1	Stability Group	13			
		1.3.2	Massive Irreducible Representations	14			
		1.3.3	Massless Irreducible Representations	16			
	1.4	Highe	r-Spin Hietarinta (Super)algebras	17			
	1.5	Brief Historical Review					
	1.6	Hietarinta Spin-3/2 Algebras in $D = 3$					
2	Ferr	Fermion Goldstino Model 2					
	2.1	Volkov	v-Akulov Model of Spin-1/2 Goldstino	24			
	2.2	Dirac	Hamiltonian Formalism	26			
		2.2.1	First-class constraints generate gauge transformations	29			
	2.3	Hamiltonian Analysis of the Spin-1/2 Goldstino Model					
		2.3.1	Hamiltonian Analysis of Free Spin-1/2 Theory	32			
		2.3.2	Hamiltonian Analysis of Full Volkov-Akulov Spin-1/2 Theory	34			
		2.3.3	On-Shell Hamiltonian Value of Full Fermion Goldstino Model	36			
3	Vect	Vector Goldstone Model					
	3.1	Actior	and Equation of Motion	39			
		3.1.1	Noether Identity Test	40			
		3.1.2	Perturbative Analysis	41			
		3.1.3	Stückelberg Trick for Vector Goldstone Model	42			
	3.2	Galileon		44			
		3.2.1	Modifying Gravity	45			
		3.2.2	Galileon Lagrangian	48			
	3.3	Hamil	tonian Analysis of the Abelian Chern-Simon Theory	50			
		3.3.1	Hamiltonian Value on the Constraint Surface of the Chern-				
			Simons Model	54			
	3.4	Hamil	tonian Analysis of the Full Vector Goldstone Model	55			

iii

		3.4.1 Hamiltonian Value on the Constraint Surface of the Full Vec- tor Goldstone Model	62			
4	Vector-Spinor Goldstino Model					
	4.1	Action and Equation of Motion	66			
		4.1.1 Stückelberg Trick for Vector-Spinor Goldstino Model	67			
	4.2	General Spin-3/2 Action Redefined as Free Rarita-Schwinger Action	71			
		4.2.1 Gauge Symmetry of the Vector-Spinor Action	72			
		4.2.2 Invariance under Spin-3/2 Symmetry Transformation	73			
5	Conclusions and Outlook					
A	Tensor and Matrix Identities					
	A.1	Levi-Civita Tensor Identities	78			
	A.2	Charge Conjugation Matrix Identities	79			
	A.3	Index Contraction Notation	79			
	A.4	Γ - Matrix Identities	80			
	A.5	Matrix Determinant	80			
B	Inte	Integral Identities				
С	Hamiltonian Analysis of Vector-Spinor Goldstino Model					
	C.1	Hamiltonian Analysis of Free Rarita-Schwinber Model	83			
		C.1.1 Hamiltonian Value on the Constraint Surface of the Free Rarita- Schwinger Model	86			

C.2	Hamitonian Analysis of Vector-Spinor Goldstino Model up to the Or- der f^{-2}					
			Spinor Goldstino Model up to the Order f^{-2}			

Bibliography

95

87

93

Chapter 1

Introduction

One of the long-term goals of the collective studies and research in high energy physics is to formulate a consistent theory of quantum gravity. Up till now we have consistent theories of quantum mechanics and quantum field theory on the one hand and general relativity on the other. But the unification of the quantum theories with general relativity remains yet to be achieved.

Three of the four fundamental forces of nature, viz. electromagnetism, the weak force and the strong force, along with the elementary particles in the universe, can be described through the theory of the Standard Model. The three forces can be unified at high energy scales via the Grand Unified Theories (GUT). The Standard Model and GUTs being quantum theories aim at the description of physics of the world around us at the microscopic scale. However, the theory describing the force of gravity, i.e. general relativity, is a classical theory which explains the gravitational force only at the macroscopic scale. Theorists aim at finding a theory which can unify the Standard Model (or its extensions) with gravity within a unique quantum theory. String theory is a candidate for such a theory.

One of the important ingredients of string theory is supersymmetry, which is a conjectured symmetry of the universe. It proposes that all the matter and force particles in the universe have superpartner particles.

There are two kinds of particles in nature – fermions, the matter particles – and bosons, the force carriers. Fermions have half-integer spins while bosons have integer spins. Supersymmetry states that every fermion has a bosonic superpartner and vice-versa.

Some of the elementary fermions that we know well by now are electrons, muons, etc. and some of the elementary bosons that we know well are photons, W^{\pm} bosons, Z bosons, gluons and the Higgs boson. Though we know of both fermionic and bosonic particles in nature, we don't yet know of any particles that form a supersymmetric pair. It is believed that the superpartner particles are too heavy to get detected by us using the experiments that have been used up till now.

Since supersymmetry is not explicitly observable in nature, it is believed to be spontaneously broken. There is supposedly a supersymmetry-breaking energy-scale M_s such that at energies $E > M_s$ the theory behaves in a supersymmetric way, while at energies $E < M_s$ supersymmetry is spontaneously broken. If M_s is not too high (e.g. around 1-10 TeV which is the maximum energy scale reachable by LHC) it may be possible for us to observe a spontaneously broken supersymmetry which would then serve as proof for the existence of original supersymmetry.

In quantum field theory the values of the coupling parameters vary or "run" with varying energy. This is known as *renormalization group flow*. Supersymmetry renormalizes the coupling parameters such that they converge to a single value at a very high energy scale, known as the GUT scale. So supersymmetry may be responsible for the grand unification of three of the four fundamental forces.

Attempts at formulating a supersymmetric theory of gravity yielded the theory of supergravity. In supergravity, supersymmetry is a local symmetry generalizing the reparametrization invariance [1]. Supergravity consists of fields with spin 2 or lower. A field with spin higher than 2 is called a *higher-spin field*. So we can say that supergravity does not have any higher spin fields. The classical dynamics of supergravity is well known but when we try to quantize it, we run into a problem because we find that it is non-renormalizable. In recent years, however, it has been found that a maximal N=8 supergravity in four space-time dimensions is finite up to at least five loops (see [2] and references therein).

Theoretical high energy physicists have been working hard trying to get closer to a consistent theory of quantum gravity. As we have already mentioned, string theory is a candidate theory of quantum gravity. It looks very promising. Superstring theory is a quantum theory which is believed to be renormalizable and even finite in the ultraviolet limit. So it can consistently describe quantum gravity. One main feature of this theory which distinguishes it from supergravity and makes it renormalizable is the quantum corrections contributed to it by an infinite tower of massive higher spin fields. For this reason a better understanding of the dynamics of higher spin fields is required.

Quantum field theory has shown that massive fields with spin 1 are renormalizable only if their mass is generated by the spontaneous breaking of the gauge symmetry associated with the corresponding massless gauge fields. One may assume that the same feature applies to higher spin fields. For this reason string theory has been conjectured to be a spontaneously broken phase of an underlying gauge theory of massless higher spin fields. So we need to study the higher spin fields which are massless.

In string theory the mass squared of the higher spin fields is proportional to string tension. So spontaneous breaking of higher-spin symmetry would generate both the mass and the tension of a string.

One approach for studying higher spin string states is the framework of String Field Theory. It is still under construction with regards to supersymmetric and closed strings. Another possible approach is to derive an effective field theory of higher spin fields and study it using conventional field theoretical methods. In the last few decades, the study of massless higher spin fields has revealed a profound and rich geometrical and conformal structure underlying their dynamics.

One of the main problems in higher spin field theory that needs to be addressed is the description of the higher-spin field interactions of different kinds, e.g. threeand four-vertex higher-spin interactions [3–5], interactions with electromagnetic fields [6, 7] and with gravity [8, 9]. When we describe interactions, we need to consider the S-matrix which relates the initial state and the final state of the system undergoing the interaction process. However there are certain restrictions regarding what values the entries of an S-matrix can take. The general no-go theorems like Coleman-Mandula theorem and Haag-Lopuszanski-Sohnius theorem do not allow conserved currents associated with the symmetries of higher spin fields to non-trivially contribute to the unitary S-matrix in D=4 Minkowski space.

One way to circumvent the no-go theorems is to spontaneously break higher spin symmetry, as probably happens in string theory. Another way around is to study the theory in a spacetime different from Minkowski space, a spacetime with non-zero cosmological constant, such as the Anti de Sitter space. This assertion has been successfully used by Fradkin and Vasiliev in [10] to describe the interaction of massless higher spin fields with gravity, up to cubic order.

The construction of higher spin theory was put forward by Dirac in 1936 when he generalized his famous spin-1/2 Dirac equation to the description of free higher

spin fields. In 1939 Fierz and Pauli initiated a systematic study of higher-spin particles. They used a field theoretic approach demanding the conditions of Lorentz invariance and positivity of energy for physical consistency. They also proposed a general structure of Lagrangians describing free massive higher-spin fields (involving auxiliary fields of lower spins) and gave an explicit form of the Lagrangian for a massive field of spin 2. Their work was developed by Rarita and Schwinger [11] who proposed a description of the theory of fields of half-integer spins (in particular of spin 3/2) which is simpler than the formalism of Fierz and Pauli based on the use of auxiliary fields. Wigner [12] and Bargmann and Wigner [13] put the description of higher-spin particles on a solid group-theoretical basis by associating them with irreducible unitary representations of the Poincaré group.

Fronsdal [14] and Chang [15] elucidated a procedure for introducing auxiliary fields to construct higher-spin Lagrangians. Further contributions were made by Weinberg [16–18] and others. In 1974 Singh and Hagen [7, 19] managed to write down an explicit form of the Lagrangian for a free massive field of arbitrary spin. The Singh-Hagen Lagrangian for a half-integer spin incorporates symmetric gammatraceless tensor-spinors and for an integer spin it is written in terms of a set of symmetric traceless tensor fields. Performing a massless limit of these Lagrangians for free massless integer and half-integer higher spin fields. For a review of the historical developments and various aspects of higher-spin field theory look at references [22–47].

Theoretical studies, in particular by Vasiliev (see e.g. [22, 30] for a review), have lead to the conclusion that interacting higher-spin gauge theories should be based on infinite dimensional symmetries and involve an infinite number of fields of increasing spin. The study of the effects of spontaneous symmetry breaking and the appearance of higher-spin Goldstone fields in such theories is a highly non-trivial problem. For this reason we have studied this problem in a simplified set-up. Firstly, we have started studying it in D=3. And secondly, we consider a special class of higher spin algebras, which unlike the conventional higher spin algebras, are finite. We have constructed spin-1 and spin-3/2 Goldstone field models based on these algebras and analysed their properties. The results of this research were published in [48].

1.1 Supersymmetry Breaking

There are two ways in which supersymmetry can be broken – spontaneously and explicitly.

- i) **Spontaneous supersymmetry breaking:** In this process it is the vacuum state of the system for which the symmetry is broken. In such vacua one or more scalar fields acquire a vacuum expectation value of the order of the energy scale required for breaking supersymmetry.
- ii) **Explicit supersymmetry breaking:** In this process supersymmetry is broken explicitly by adding non-supersymmetric terms in the Lagrangian. In order to preserve the renormalizability of the theory, only a specific kind of terms can be added. On adding such terms supersymmetry is said to be softly broken.

Generally even soft supersymmetry breaking models are assummed to arise as low energy effective descriptions of models where supersymmetry is broken spontaneously. Therefore, we will now discuss spontaneous symmetry breaking. In this thesis, we describe effects of spontaneous supersymmetry breaking using Volkov-Akulov construction [49, 50], which will be explained in further detail ahead.

1.2 Spontaneous Symmetry Breaking

Spontaneous symmetry breaking is a process through which a symmetric system ends up in an asymmetric state. The Lagrangian and the equations of motion of the system continue to obey the symmetries even after the spontaneous breaking of symmetry but a lowest-energy state does not retain the symmetry. In field theory the lowest energy states are the vacua.

Symmetry can be broken spontaneously only for a system with a non-unique vacuum state. This was first suggested by Nambu et. al [51]. If the lowest energy state of a system is degenerate, then its corresponding eigenstates linearly transform among themselves under the symmetry transformations. So there is no unique eigenstate to represent the ground state. Consequently each choice results in breaking the symmetry spontaneously. When supersymmetry is broken spontaneously, the charges generating the symmetry do not annihilate the vacuum, i.e.,

$$Q|0\rangle \neq 0. \tag{1.1}$$

Supersymmetry algebra implies that $Q^{\dagger}Q + QQ^{\dagger} = H$. Then as a consequence of eq. (1.1), the vacuum expectation value of the Hamiltonian H of the system is positive-definite

$$\langle 0|H|0\rangle > 0. \tag{1.2}$$

The Hamiltonian comprises of kinetic energy terms and potential energy terms. In the vacuum the vacuum expectation values of the kinetic energy terms can be trivially set to zero. So the potential energy of the vacuum state should have a positive definite expectation value

$$\langle 0|V|0\rangle > 0. \tag{1.3}$$

The requirement of the vacuum states to be invariant under Poincaré transformations necessitates that they be a function of a scalar field $\phi(x)$ and its vacuum expectation value be constant

$$\langle 0|\phi(x)|0\rangle = c \neq 0.$$
(1.4)

On the other hand, the vacuum expectation values of the vector fields $A^a(x)$ and spinor fields $\psi^{\alpha}(x)$ present in the system, should vanish

$$\langle 0|A^a(x)|0\rangle = 0,$$

$$\langle 0|\psi^\alpha(x)|0\rangle = 0,.$$
 (1.5)

Conditions (1.3) and (1.4) can be summed up to say that the condition for the spontaneous breaking of supersymmetry is that the scalar field configuration should be such that the vacuum expectation value of its potential energy is positive definite

$$\langle 0|V(\phi(x))|0\rangle > 0.$$
(1.6)

Consider the simplest possible case of a scalar field ϕ in terms of which the potential



FIGURE 1.1: No symmetry broken

 $V(\phi)$ is defined. The expectation values of the potential for four different cases regarding the breaking of supersymmetry and gauge symmetry are shown in Figures 1.1 to 1.4.

In Figure 1.1 since the vacuum expectation value of the potential vanishes for a certain value of the scalar field ϕ , supersymmetry is not broken. Since the potential is minimised for $\langle 0|\phi|0\rangle = \langle \phi \rangle = 0$, the gauge symmetry of the system (if it acts on ϕ) also stays intact.

In Figure 1.2 since the vacuum expectation value of the potential is positive definite, supersymmetry is spontaneously broken. However, since the potential is minimised for $\langle \phi \rangle = 0$, the gauge symmetry stays intact.

In Figure 1.3 the potential vanishes for two configurations of the scalar field ϕ . So its vacuum expectation value is zero and supersymmetry is not broken. Since the potential is minimised at $\langle \phi \rangle \neq 0$, gauge symmetry is broken.

In Figure 1.4 the potential is positive definite. So supersymmetry is broken spontaneously. Gauge symmetry is also broken because the potential is minimised at $\langle \phi \rangle \neq 0$.



FIGURE 1.2: Supersymmetry broken but gauge symmetry intact



FIGURE 1.3: Supersymmetry intact but gauge symmetry broken



FIGURE 1.4: Both supersymmetry and gauge symmetry broken

Every time a continuous symmetry is broken spontaneously, be it a bosonic symmetry or supersymmetry, a massless particle is produced by virtue of Goldstone's theorem.

Goldstone's Theorem: For every spontaneously broken continuous symmetry, the theory must contain a massless particle known as a Goldstone field.

Proof: Suppose the system has a number of scalar fields ϕ_i transformed under a certain representation of the symmetry group G. $V(\phi)$ is minimised at $\phi = \langle \phi \rangle$, i.e.,

$$\left. \frac{\partial V}{\partial \phi} \right|_{\phi = \langle \phi \rangle} = 0 \,. \tag{1.7}$$

Let the generators which break the vacuum symmetry be T^a , i.e. $T^a \langle \phi \rangle \neq 0$. The mass matrix is defined as following:

$$M^{ij} = \left. \frac{\partial^2 V}{\partial \phi_i \, \partial \phi_j} \right|_{\phi = \langle \phi \rangle} \tag{1.8}$$

The symmetry of the Lagrangian implies

$$\begin{split} V(\phi) &= V(\phi + i \, \epsilon_a T^a \phi) \\ &= V(\phi) + i \, \epsilon_a T^a_i \phi \, \frac{\partial V}{\partial \phi_i} + \mathcal{O}(|\epsilon|^2) \quad \text{(using Taylor expansion)} \end{split}$$

Retaining terms up to the 1^{st} order in ϵ_a , the above equation gives us,

$$T_i^{aj}\phi_j \frac{\partial V}{\partial \phi_i} = 0 \tag{1.9}$$

Differentiating the above equation with respect to ϕ_k and evaluating it at $\phi = \langle \phi \rangle$ gives

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial \phi_k} \left(T_i^{aj} \phi_j \frac{\partial V}{\partial \phi_i} \right) \Big|_{\phi = \langle \phi \rangle} = 0$$

= $T_i^{ak} \frac{\partial V}{\partial \phi_i} \Big|_{\phi = \langle \phi \rangle} + T_i^{aj} \phi_j \frac{\partial V}{\partial \phi_k \partial \phi_i} \Big|_{\phi = \langle \phi \rangle} = 0$ (1.10)

From eq. (1.7) we know that the first term on the LHS of eq. (1.10) is 0. Therefore, the second term should also be equal to 0.

$$T_i^{aj}\phi_j \left. \frac{\partial V}{\partial \phi_k \,\partial \phi_i} \right|_{\phi = \langle \phi \rangle} = T_i^{aj} \langle \phi_j \rangle \, M^{ki} = 0 \tag{1.11}$$

We already know that $T^a \langle \phi \rangle \neq 0$. This implies that M^{ki} has a null eigenvector which has eigenvalue equal to 0. Since the eigenvalue of M^{ki} corresponds to the mass of the particle, the particle's mass is 0. Therefore spontaneously breaking the symmetry produces a massless particle, known as a Goldstone field.

A Goldstone field with integer spin is called a Goldstone boson while a Goldstone field with half-integer spin is called a goldstino. In this thesis we will construct models for both – a Goldstone boson and a goldstino. A distinguished feature of the effective Lagrangians for Goldstone fields (including the Volkov-Akulov Lagrangians considered below) is that they describe low energy dynamics of the Goldstone fields in a universal way independently of the details of the nature of the spontaneous symmetry breaking mechanisms, which, in general, can be yet unknown.

1.3 Poincaré Group Representations and Spin

We consider Minkowski spacetime with the following line element,

$$ds^2 = \eta_{mn} \, dx^m \, dx^n \,, \tag{1.12}$$

where x^m are space-time coordinates (m = 0, 1, 2, ... D - 1) and D is the number of spacetime dimensions.

In D dimensions the Minkowski metric η_{mn} is a $D \times D$ matrix as following.

$$\eta_{mn} = \begin{pmatrix} -1 & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & \cdots & 0 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & \cdots & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$

The coordinates of two arbitrary inertial reference frames, say x^m and x'^m , are related to each other by the following linear non-homogeneous transformation:

$$x'^{m} = \Lambda^{m}{}_{n} x^{n} + b^{m} . ag{1.13}$$

This transformation leaves the Minkowski metric invariant. The invariance under the transformation by the matrix Λ in particular is expressed by the following relation.

$$\Lambda^T \eta \Lambda = \eta \tag{1.14}$$

where Λ^T is the matrix transpose of Λ .

Taking the determinant of eq. (1.14), we can see that,

$$\det \Lambda = \pm 1$$

$$\Rightarrow (\Lambda^{0}{}_{0})^{2} - (\Lambda^{1}{}_{0})^{2} - (\Lambda^{2}{}_{0})^{2} - (\Lambda^{3}{}_{0})^{2} = 1$$
(1.15)

In order to preserve the direction of time one must demand

$$\Lambda^0{}_0 \ge 1 \,. \tag{1.16}$$

Preservation of parity or spatial orientation requires that

$$\det \Lambda = 1. \tag{1.17}$$

The transformations (1.13) obeying the constraints (1.14, 1.16 and 1.17), are called the "*Poincaré transformations*". In the homogeneous case, when $b^m = 0$, they are called the "*Lorentz transformations*". From here onwards the Poincaré transformations will be symbolically denoted as (Λ, b) and the Lorentz transformations simply by Λ . A *Lie group* is a differentiable manifold that is also a group which respects the continuum properties of the manifold. On taking the union of all the Poincaré transformations under the following multiplication law,

$$(\Lambda_2, b_2) \times (\Lambda_1, b_1) = (\Lambda_2 \Lambda_1, b_2 + \Lambda_2 b_1)$$
 (1.18)

we get a real Lie group which is called the "*Poincarè group*". Similarly, the union of all the Lorentz transformations forms a real (semisimple) Lie group, called the "*Lorentz group*" denoted as O(1, D - 1). The Lorentz transformations physically cause rotations and boosts. The transformation provided by the parameter b^m gives translations.

The generators of Lorentz transformations are denoted as M_{ab} and those of translations are denoted as P_a . They form the Poincaré algebra characterized by the following commutation relations:

$$[M_{ab}, M_{cd}] = i (\eta_{bc} M_{ad} - \eta_{ac} M_{bd} - \eta_{bd} M_{ac} + \eta_{ad} M_{bc}),$$

$$[M_{ab}, P_c] = i (\eta_{bc} P_a - \eta_{ac} P_b).$$

$$[P_a, P_b] = 0,$$
(1.19)

These commutation relations define an arbitrary representation of the Poincarè algebra.

Now that we have the group representation and its algebra, let us look at its Casimir operators. A *Casimir operator* is an operator that commutes with every generator of the Lie group. To be concrete we will consider the most physically relevant case of D = 4 in which the Poincaré group has two Casimir operators (commuting with M_{ab} and P_a), which are,

$$C_1 = P^a P_a , \qquad C_2 = W^a W_a , \qquad (1.20)$$

where W^a is the Pauli-Lubanski vector

$$W_a = \frac{1}{2} \varepsilon_{abcd} M^{bc} P^d \,. \tag{1.21}$$

Using eq. (1.19) one can prove the following properties of the Pauli-Lubanski vector:

$$W^a P_a = 0, \qquad (1.22a)$$

$$[W_a, P_b] = 0, (1.22b)$$

$$[M_{ab}, W_c] = i \eta_{ac} W_b - i \eta_{bc} W_a , \qquad (1.22c)$$

$$[W_a, W_b] = i \,\varepsilon_{abcd} \, W^c P^d \,. \tag{1.22d}$$

In quantum field theory, Poincarè invariance means that any Poincarè transformation (Λ, b) induces a unitary transformation

$$U(\Lambda, b) = \exp\left[i\left(-\hat{b}^{a}P_{a} + \frac{1}{2}K^{ab}M_{ab}\right)\right]$$
(1.23)

acting in a Hilbert space of particle states. The union of operators $U(\Lambda, b)$ provides us with a unitary representation of the Poincare group. The generators of this unitary group are the same as those of the Poincaré group – P_a and M_{ab} .

1.3.1 Stability Group

Let us consider a Hilbert space of one-particle states with mass m. Then we consider its subspace V_q consisting of particle states with a given four-momentum q_a , such that,

$$P_a \left| q \right\rangle = q_a \left| q \right\rangle \tag{1.24}$$

for any state $|q\rangle \in V_q$. The vector q_a lies on the mass-shell surface associated with a value of the Casimir operator C_1 in (1.20)

$$p^a p_a = -m^2, \qquad p^0 < 0,$$
 (1.25)

in momentum-space. Next we define a set of group elements (Λ, b) in V_q such that the unitary operators $U(\Lambda, b)$ acting on them transform V_q onto itself. We call this group H_q . It forms a subgroup of the Poincaré group. Since it is a group of automorphisms that act as an identity on each V_q , it is the *stability subgroup* for V_q . If we take a unitary operator $\exp\left(\frac{i}{2}K^{ab}M_{ab}\right)$ and make it act on some state $|q\rangle$, then we get,

$$|q'\rangle = \exp\left(\frac{i}{2} K^{ab} M_{ab}\right) |q\rangle$$

where
$$q'^{a} = \left(\exp\frac{i}{2} K\right)^{a}{}_{b} q^{b}.$$
 (1.26)

Since H_q maps V_q onto itself, we should have q' = q. Therefore,

$$\left(\exp\frac{i}{2}K^{a}\right)_{b}q^{b} = q^{a}$$

$$\Rightarrow \left(\exp\frac{i}{2}K^{a}\right)_{b}q^{b} - \delta^{a}{}_{b}q^{b} = 0$$

$$\Rightarrow K^{a}{}_{b}q^{b} = 0$$
(1.27)

The above equation has the following general solution:

$$K_{ab} = \varepsilon_{abcd} \, q^c \, n^d \tag{1.28}$$

where n^d is an arbitrary vector. So the elements of the stability group H_q are of the following form:

$$\exp\left[i\left(-\hat{b}^a P_a + \frac{1}{2}\varepsilon^{abcd} q_c n_d M_{ab}\right)\right],\tag{1.29}$$

where *b* and *n* are arbitrary vectors. It can be expressed in terms of the Pauli-Lubanski vector (1.21) acting on a state $|q\rangle$ in V_q , i.e., as

$$\exp(-i\alpha)\,\exp(-i\,n_a\,W^a)\tag{1.30}$$

where $\alpha = b^a q_a$. Now if we look at identity (1.22d), we can see that the components of the Pauli-Lubanski vector form a Lie algebra restricted to V_q .

1.3.2 Massive Irreducible Representations

We now proceed to find the massive irreducible representations of the Poincaré group. It is sufficient to construct all the unitary irreducible finite-dimensional representations of the stability subgroup H_q on the 'mass-shell', i.e., when $p^2 = -m^2$, $p_0 < 0$. We consider the simple case of a particle at rest in D = 4. Its four-momentum

vector takes the following value:

$$q_a = (-m, 0, 0, 0). \tag{1.31}$$

When the Pauli-Lubanski vector $W_a = \frac{1}{2} \varepsilon_{abcd} M^{bc} P^d$ is restricted to the subspace V_q , its components should have the following forms:

$$W_0 = 0$$
 and $W_I = m S_I$ $I = 1, 2, 3$ (1.32)

where the operator S_I is

$$S_I = \frac{1}{2} \varepsilon_{IJK} M^{JK} . \tag{1.33}$$

It satisfies the following algebra:

$$[S_I, S_J] = i \,\varepsilon_{IJK} \,S_K \tag{1.34}$$

This algebra is the same as the angular momentum algebra su(2). As is well-known, the finite-dimensional irreducible representations of su(2) obey the following condition:

$$(S_1)^2 + (S_2)^2 + (S_3)^2 = s(s+1)I$$
(1.35)

where s takes the values $s = 0, \frac{1}{2}, 1, \frac{3}{2}, 2, \dots$ The dimension of a representation for a given s is (2s + 1).

Given the expression for the Pauli-Lubanski vector in terms of the vector S_I along with condition (1.35), the Casimir operator C_2 takes the following form:

$$W^a W_a = m^2 s (s+1) I$$
 where $s = 0, \frac{1}{2}, 1, \frac{3}{2}, 2, ...$ (1.36)

The quantum number s is called the spin of a particle. In the massive case the irreducible representations of the Poincaré group are characterized by mass m and spin s.

1.3.3 Massless Irreducible Representations

In the massless case, where

$$p^a p_a = 0, \qquad (1.37)$$

let us choose the Lorentz frame where the four-momentum is,

$$q_a = (-E, 0, 0, E) \qquad E \neq 0.$$
 (1.38)

Using relations (1.21, 1.22a and 1.22b) we find that in the subspace V_q the components of the Pauli-Lubanski vector take the following forms:

$$W_{0} = -E M_{12}$$

$$W_{1} = E (M_{23} + M_{20}) \equiv E R_{1}$$

$$W_{2} = E (M_{13} + M_{10}) \equiv E R_{2}$$

$$W_{3} = E M_{12}$$
(1.39)

Because of eq. (1.22d) the operators M_{12} , R_1 and R_2 obey the following algebra:

$$[M_{12}, R_1] = -i R_2$$

$$[M_{12}, R_2] = -i R_1$$

$$[R_1, R_2] = 0$$
(1.40)

Algebra (1.40) is the Lie algebra of the group E_2 of translations and rotations on 2D plane. E_2 has the following Casimir operator:

$$(R_1)^2 + (R_2)^2 \,. \tag{1.41}$$

It obeys the following condition:

$$(R_1)^2 + (R_2)^2 = \mu^2 I \qquad \mu^2 \ge 0.$$
 (1.42)

For the subspace V_q to be finite-dimensional, we should have $\mu^2 = 0$. Then R_1 and R_2 become trivial on V_q and we get,

$$W_1 = W_2 = 0 \tag{1.43}$$

The non-zero components of the Pauli-Lubanski vector we are left with are W_0 and W_3 . Now the only Lorentz generator belonging to H_q (whose elements are of the type (1.30)), is M_{12} as can be seen from equations (1.39). Since the action of H_q on V_q is irreducible, it has only one non-trivial state, which is,

$$M_{12} \left| \lambda \right\rangle = \lambda \left| \lambda \right\rangle \tag{1.44}$$

where λ takes the following values:

$$\lambda = 0, \pm \frac{1}{2}, \pm 1, \pm \frac{3}{2}, \dots$$
 (1.45)

The quantum number λ is called the helicity of a particle and $|\lambda|$ is called the spin of a massless particle.

Helicity is a Poincaré invariant characteristic of massless particles. Therefore, the massless irreducible representations of the Poincaré group are classified by helicity. Physically, the helicity of a particle is the projection of the spin of the particle along its direction of motion. Therefore, while the spin of a particle is always a positive number, its helicity can be either positive or negative.

1.4 Higher-Spin Hietarinta (Super)algebras

In general, higher-spin algebras involve an infinite number of fields of increasing spin (see e.g. [30] for a review and references)

$$[T_{s_1}, T_{s_2}] = T_{s_1+s_2-2} + T_{s_1+s_2-4} + \dots + T_{|s_1-s_2|+2}$$
(1.46)

Here T_s is the symmetry generator of spin-s.

In 1975 Hietarinta [52] constructed graded Lie algebras with supersymmetry generators of arbitrary spin. Poincaré superalgebra is a special case of this general algebra. This general superalgebra consists of anticommutators of spinor-tensor 'supersymmetry' generators for fermionic fields and commutators of tensor generators for bosonic fields.

Fermionic generators :
$$\{Q_{\alpha}^{a_{1}...a_{n}}, Q_{\beta}^{b_{1}...b_{m}}\} = f_{\alpha\beta}^{a_{1}...a_{n}, b_{1}...b_{m}, c}P_{c},$$

Bosonic generators : $[S^{a_{1}...a_{p}}, S^{b_{1}...b_{q}}] = f^{a_{1}...a_{n}, b_{1}...b_{m}, c}P_{c},$
 $[Q, P] = 0, \qquad [S, P] = 0, \qquad [Q, S] = 0, \qquad (1.47)$

Here $a_1, a_2, ..., b_1, b_2, ... = 0, 1, ..., D - 1$ are vector indices and α, β are spinor indices. A spinor index represents spin- $\frac{1}{2}$. Every vector index added to a generator represents spin-1 added to it, be it a fermionic generator or a bosonic generator. So a generator of spin-s has $[s]^1$ vector indices and a spinor index if s- $[s]=\frac{1}{2}$. $Q_{\alpha}^{a_1...a_n}$ is a fermionic tensor-spinor generator of spin- $(n + \frac{1}{2})$ and $S^{a_1...a_p}$ is a bosonic tensor generator of spin-p. P_c is the translation generator. The generators transform under certain representations of the Lorentz group SO(1, D-1). The structure constants $f_{\alpha\beta}^{a_1...a_n,b_1...b_m,c}$ are constructed with the use of the Minkowski metric, Levi-Civita tensor and gamma-matrices. They are invariant under the symmetries of the group SO(1, D-1).

The algebras (1.47) are finite-dimensional higher-spin algebras. Their finiteness distinguishes them from the more familiar infinite-dimensional higher-spin algebras (1.46) in which the commutators of higher-spin generators close on generators carrying yet higher spins.

We will consider the spontaneous breaking of symmetries associated with Hietarinta algebras. These symmetries are realized non-linearly on the corresponding models of Goldstone fields. To construct higher-spin Goldstone Lagrangians we will use the method put forward by Volkov and Akulov for the description of spin-1/2 goldstini associated with the spontaneous breaking of conventional supersymmetry [49, 50].

1.5 Brief Historical Review

We will be studying spin-1 and spin- $\frac{3}{2}$ models in D=3. The non-linear realisation of spin- $\frac{3}{2}$ superalgebra has been considered in D = 4 independently by Baaklini in [53] and by Pilot and Rajpoot in [54, 55]. It was exploited further in [56] and the references therein. However, the properties of these non-linear generalizations of the Rarita-Schwinger action have never been explored.

Issues related to the consistent gravitational coupling in D = 4 of a massless spin- $\frac{5}{2}$ field, which might be regarded as a gauge field of the local spin- $\frac{3}{2}$ supersymmetry, were studied in [9, 57–59]. Aragone and Deser [60] have successfully constructed a consistent model of "hypergravity" in D = 3. Their model is invariant under the local symmetry transformations associated with a spin- $(n + \frac{1}{2})$ superalgebra where $n = 0, 1, \ldots$. It describes the interaction between a non-propagating graviton and a

 $^{1\}overline{[s]}$ is the greatest integer which gives the largest integer less than or equal to s.

spin- $(n + \frac{3}{2})$ gauge field². More recently this model was extended to an AdS_3 background including an additional spin-4 field by Zinoviev [61] who also constructed its higher-spin generalizations. Different aspects of higher-spin superalgebras of this kind in $D \ge 3$ and associated models have been considered in [62–65]. We intend to study the effect of spontaneous symmetry breaking in such models.

As is well-known, the construction of interacting higher-spin theories in space-time dimensions higher than three is a highly non-trivial problem, even when working with the superalgebras provided by Hietarinta in [52]. In [66] Shima et. al showed (for the spin- $\frac{3}{2}$ case in D = 4) that these algebras do not have non-trivial linear unitary representations. But there is still the question of whether the higher-spin Goldstone field constructions based on the non-linear realizations of these algebras produce physically consistent interacting models. A priori, such a possibility is not excluded since non-linearly realized symmetry may act only on positive-norm states while the negative-norm states of the corresponding linear multiplets get cut off.

1.6 Hietarinta Spin-3/2 Algebras in D = 3

We will be constructing Volkov-Akulov Lagrangians in D=3 for Goldstone fields with three different spins 1/2, 1 and 3/2. Spin-1/2 Volkov-Akulov Lagrangian will be considered as an instructive example before moving on to the new cases of Goldstone models with spin-1 and spin-3/2.

In Chapter 4 we will consider the case of a spin-3/2 goldstino field model associated with the spin-3/2 superalgebra [52–54] whose most general form in D = 3 is as following

$$[M_{ab}, M_{cd}] = i (\eta_{bc} M_{ad} - \eta_{ac} M_{bd} - \eta_{bd} M_{ac} + \eta_{ad} M_{bc}),$$

$$[M^{ab}, Q^{c}_{\alpha}] = i (\eta^{bc} Q^{a}_{\alpha} - \eta^{ac} Q^{b}_{\alpha}) - \frac{i}{2} (\Gamma^{ab})_{\alpha}{}^{\beta} Q^{c}_{\beta},$$

$$[M_{ab}, P_{c}] = i (\eta_{bc} P_{a} - \eta_{ac} P_{b}),$$

$$[Q^{a}_{\alpha}, P_{b}] = 0,$$

$$[P_{a}, P_{b}] = 0,$$

(1.48)

²Strictly speaking massless particles in D = 3 do not have a spin. However, as is often adopted in higher-spin literature for any space-time dimension, we loosely call symmetric tensor fields $A_{a_1...a_s}$ of rank *s* as fields with integer spin-*s* and symmetric-tensor spinor fields $\Psi_{a_1...a_s}^{\alpha}$ as fields with half-integer spin- $(s + \frac{1}{2})$.

$$\{Q^a_{\alpha}, Q^b_{\beta}\} = 2 \, \mathrm{a} \, C_{\alpha\beta} \, \varepsilon^{abc} \, P_c + \mathrm{b} \, \Gamma^{(a}_{\alpha\beta} P^{b)} + \mathrm{c} \, \eta^{ab} \, \Gamma^c_{\alpha\beta} \, P_c \,. \tag{1.49}$$

where a, b and c are arbitrary real parameters.

Here M_{ab} is a Lorentz generator, P_a is a translation generator and Q^a_{α} ($\alpha = 1, 2$) are Hietarinta symmetry generators which are Majorana (real) vector-spinors. The matrices Γ^a are as following:

$$\Gamma^{0} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \Gamma^{1} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \Gamma^{2} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

The Γ matrices obey Clifford algebra. To see the properties of these matrices, refer to Appendix A.4.

The charge conjugation matrix $C_{\alpha\beta}$ is defined as following:

$$C_{\alpha\beta} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

In eq. (1.49) one of the parameters a, b and c can always be set to a given number by re-scaling the fermionic generators Q^a_{α} or the momentum P_a . The generator Q^a_{α} belongs to a reducible representation of the Lorentz group which splits into the following irreducible parts:

$$Q^{a}_{\alpha} = \hat{Q}^{a}_{\alpha} + \frac{1}{3} \, (\Gamma^{a} Q)_{\alpha} \,, \tag{1.50}$$

where Q_{α} is a Majorana-spinor generator and \hat{Q}_{α}^{a} is gamma-traceless ($\Gamma_{a}\hat{Q}^{a}=0$).

Depending on the choice of the parameters a, b and c, the superalgebra (1.49) can be reduced to simpler superalgebras. Three specific cases are the following ones.

1. **Case 1:** $a = -\frac{5}{12}$, $b = \frac{1}{3}$ and $c = -\frac{2}{3}$

In this case the only non-trivial anti-commutator in eq. (1.49) is between the gamma-traceless \hat{Q}^a_{α} , i.e., $\{\hat{Q}^a_{\alpha}, \hat{Q}^b_{\beta}\}$. The spin-1/2 generators Q_{α} anticommute both with themselves and with \hat{Q}^a_{α} , i.e.,

$$\{Q_{\alpha}, Q_{\beta}\} = 0$$
$$\{(\Gamma^a Q)_{\alpha}, \hat{Q}^b_{\beta}\} = 0$$

This superalgebra was exploited in [63].

2. **Case 2:** b = 4 a and c = -2 a

In this case only the spin- $\frac{1}{2}$ generators Q_{α} have a non-trivial commutator which is

$$\{Q_{\alpha}, Q_{\beta}\} = -2 \left(\Gamma^a C^{-1}\right)_{\alpha\beta} P_a.$$

The gamma-traceless generators \hat{Q}^a_{α} anti-commute both with themselves and with Q_{α} and hence decouple

$$\{\hat{Q}^a_{\alpha}, \hat{Q}^b_{\beta}\} = 0$$
$$\{\hat{Q}^a_{\alpha}, (\Gamma^b Q)_{\beta}\} = 0$$

Therefore, in this case, the superalgebra (1.49) reduces to the conventional N = 1 superalgebra.

3. **Case 3:** b = c = 0 and a = 1

In this case the algebra (1.49) reduces to

$$\{Q^a_{\alpha}, Q^b_{\beta}\} = 2 C_{\alpha\beta} \varepsilon^{abc} P_c \,. \tag{1.51}$$

This is the algebra that we will use to construct our vector-spin goldstino model in Chapter 4.

We choose to work with algebra (1.51) because (as we will see) the quadratic part of the non-linear Lagrangian associated with this algebra coincides with the Rarita-Schwinger (or Chern-Simons-like) Lagrangian for a massless vector-spinor field χ_{α}^{a} . The gamma-traceless case can be associated with the gauge-fixed Rarita-Schwinger action in which $\Gamma_{a}\chi^{a} = 0$, while for other (inequivalent) choices of parameters (except those corresponding to the conventional supersymmetry), the spin-3/2 superalgebra does not seem to produce physically consistent models even in the free (quadratic) approximation because of the absence of gauge symmetry and the presence of negative energy states. We will show that, in contrast to the spin-1 case, higher-order contributions to the spin-3/2 goldstino action do not break the gauge symmetry of its quadratic Rarita-Schwinger part but only require a non-linear modification of the gauge variation of the spin-3/2 field. Moreover, the non-linear action reduces to the free Rarita-Schwinger action by an invertible non-linear field redefinition, which means that the Rarita-Schwinger action itself is non-manifestly invariant under the non-linearly realized spin-3/2 supersymmetry (1.51).

Chapter 2

Fermion Goldstino Model

In this chapter, we will construct and analyze the Goldstone model for the familiar spin-1/2 fermion in order to demonstrate the procedure. For the construction of the Goldstone model, we will use the Volkov-Akulov formalism. For the analysis of the model, we will try a couple of ways including the Hamiltonian analysis using Dirac formalism.

In 1972, two Soviet physicists Volkov and Akulov developed a special kind of Lagrangian formalism for describing Goldostone models associated with the spontaneous breaking of supersymmetry [49, 50].

In a standard transformation of linear supersymmetry a fermion transforms into a boson and vice versa. But in the non-linear realisation of supersymmetry a fermion gets shifted by a parameter and in addition, transforms by a term which is non-linear in the field itself. Such a transformation is characteristic of the Goldstone field.

The Volkov-Akulov Lagrangian can be generalised to higher-spin Goldstone fields associated with Hietarinta algebras. There is a well-defined algorithm for constructing the Lagrangian starting from the algebra.

Below we will demonstrate the construction of the Volkov-Akulov Lagrangian for the simplest case of a spin-1/2 field, the Goldstone fermion we are most familiar with.

2.1 Volkov-Akulov Model of Spin-1/2 Goldstino

The conventional N = 1 superalgebra for a spin-1/2 Majorana fermion χ^{α} in D = 3 is as following:

$$[M_{ab}, M_{cd}] = i(\eta_{bc} M_{ad} - \eta_{ac} M_{bd} - \eta_{bd} M_{ac} + \eta_{ad} M_{bc}),$$

$$[M_{ab}, P_c] = i(\eta_{bc} P_a - \eta_{ac} P_b),$$

$$[M_{ab}, Q_{\alpha}] = -\frac{i}{2} (\Gamma_{ab})_{\alpha}{}^{\beta} Q_{\beta},$$

$$\{Q_{\alpha}, Q_{\beta}\} = -2 (\Gamma^a C^{-1})_{\alpha\beta} P_a,$$

$$[Q_{\alpha}, P_a] = 0,$$

$$[P_a, P_b] = 0,$$

(2.1)

where M_{ab} is a Lorentz generator, Q_{α} ($\alpha = 1, 2$) is a Majorana spinor generator of supersymmetry transformations and P_a is a translation generator.

The supersymmetry transformations of x^a and $\chi^{\alpha}(x)$ generated by the algebra (2.1) are:

$$x^{\prime a} = x^{a} - \mathrm{i} f^{-2} \epsilon^{\alpha} \Gamma^{a}_{\alpha\beta} \chi^{\beta}(x) , \qquad \chi^{\prime \alpha}(x^{\prime}) = \chi^{\alpha}(x) + \epsilon^{\alpha} , \qquad (2.2)$$

where ϵ^{α} is a constant spinor parameter, f is a supersymmetry breaking parameter of mass-dimension $M^{\frac{3}{2}}$ and χ^{α} has the canonical dimension of M in D = 3. The infinitesimal transformation of the form of the goldstino field $\chi^{\alpha}(x)$ is¹

$$\delta \chi^{\alpha}(x) = \epsilon^{\alpha} + \mathrm{i} f^{-2} \left(\epsilon \, \Gamma^{a} \, \chi(x) \right) \partial_{a} \chi^{\alpha}(x) \,. \tag{2.3}$$

This shows that the goldstino transforms non-linearly under supersymmetry.

The commutator of two variations (2.3) closes on the translations *off the mass shell*, i.e. without the use of the equations of motion

$$[\delta_2, \delta_1] \chi^{\alpha} = 2 \operatorname{i} f^{-2} (\epsilon_1 \Gamma^a \epsilon_2) \partial_a \chi^{\alpha}.$$
(2.4)

We take a supersymmetry group element in the form $g = e^{i x^m P_m} e^{i f^{-1} \chi^{\alpha} Q_{\alpha}}$. Then

¹As a shorthand notation, in what follows, we define the contraction of the spinors with a single gamma-matrix as $\chi \Gamma^a \psi \equiv \chi^\alpha \Gamma^a_{\alpha\beta} \psi^\beta = -\chi^\alpha \Gamma^a_{\alpha\beta} \psi_\beta$. For other rules regarding the notation of the spinor indices see Appendix A.

the Cartan one-form $g^{-1}dg$ is invariant under the rigid supersymmetry transformations $g' = h(\epsilon)g$. It can be written as follows:

$$g^{-1}dg = e^{-if^{-1}\chi^{\alpha}Q_{\alpha}} e^{-ix^{m}P_{m}} d\left(e^{ix^{n}P_{n}} e^{if^{-1}\chi^{\beta}Q_{\beta}}\right)$$

$$= i P_{n} dx^{n} + e^{-if^{-1}\chi^{\alpha}Q_{\alpha}} de^{if^{-1}\chi^{\beta}Q_{\beta}}$$

$$= i P_{n} dx^{n} + if^{-1}d\chi^{\alpha}Q_{\alpha} - f^{-2}\chi^{\alpha}d\chi^{\beta} (\Gamma^{a}C^{-1})_{\alpha\beta} P_{a}$$

$$\equiv iE^{m}P_{m} + iE^{\alpha}Q_{\alpha}$$
(2.5)

$$g^{-1}dg \equiv i \, E^m P_m + i \, E^\alpha Q_\alpha \tag{2.6}$$

 E^m is the one-form² that is used as a building block to construct the Volkov-Akulov Lagrangian. The Lagrangian constructed using E^m gives a non-linear generalisation of Dirac Lagrangian. If we were also to use E^{α} , we would get a Lagrangian with higher-derivative kinetic terms, not having a well-known analogue.

 E^m has the following form:

$$E^{m} = dx^{m} + if^{-2}\chi^{\alpha} d\chi^{\beta} (\Gamma^{m}C^{-1})_{\alpha\beta}$$

$$= dx^{a} (\delta^{m}_{a} + if^{-2}\chi^{\alpha}\partial_{a}\chi^{\beta} (\Gamma^{m}C^{-1})_{\alpha\beta})$$

$$= dx^{a} E^{m}_{a}$$

$$\Rightarrow E^{m}_{a} = \delta^{m}_{a} + if^{-2}\chi^{\alpha}\partial_{a}\chi^{\beta} (\Gamma^{m}C^{-1})_{\alpha\beta}$$
(2.7)
$$(2.7)$$

Having obtained the invariant one-form E^m , we can proceed to construct the Volkov-Akulov action with it. The form of the Volkov-Akulov action in any dimension is

$$S = -f^2 \int d^D x \, \det E_b^a \,.$$

In D = 3 the action reduces to

$$S = -f^2 \int d^3x \, \det E^a_b = \frac{f^2}{3!} \int \varepsilon_{abc} \, E^a \wedge E^b \wedge E^c \,, \tag{2.9}$$

or explicitly

$$S_{1/2} = \int d^3x \left(-f^2 - i \chi \Gamma^a \partial_a \chi + \frac{f^{-2}}{2} \varepsilon^{abc} (\chi \chi) \partial_a \chi \Gamma_b \partial_c \chi \right), \qquad (2.10)$$

²For a recent review of the different aspects and realizations of the Volkov-Akulov model and its coupling to supergravity, see [67, 68] and the references therein.

where $\chi \chi \equiv \chi^{\alpha} C_{\alpha\beta} \chi^{\beta} \equiv \chi^{\alpha} \chi_{\alpha}$.

For the purpose of our analyses of Volkov-Akulov action and the ensuing results, the constant term f^2 in the action above will not bring any qualitative difference to our results. Therefore from here onwards we will omit it in the Volkov-Akulov actions. It becomes important when the goldstino couples to gravity since it gives a positive contribution to the cosmological constant. In that scenario it cannot be omitted.

Using variational calculus we can write down the equation of motion for the goldstino χ^{α} from the action (2.10). It is

$$i\Gamma^{a}_{\alpha\beta}\partial_{a}\chi^{\beta} = f^{-2}\chi_{\alpha}\varepsilon^{abc}\partial_{a}\chi\Gamma_{b}\partial_{c}\chi + f^{-2}\chi^{\gamma}\Gamma^{a}_{\gamma\alpha}\partial_{a}\chi\Gamma^{b}\partial_{b}\chi.$$
 (2.11)

We wish to find out how many physical degrees of freedom the system has and whether it has gauge symmetries.

In the case of complicated dynamical systems, the most reliable method of analysing their dynamical properties is the Dirac Hamiltonian formalism [69, 70].

2.2 Dirac Hamiltonian Formalism

If we have a Lagrangian $L(q_i, \dot{q}_i)$, function of the variables q_i - position coordinate and $\dot{q}_i = \partial_t q_i$ - time derivative of the position coordinate or the velocity, then the conjugate momentum p_i is defined as

$$p^{i} = \frac{\partial L}{\partial \dot{q}_{i}}.$$
(2.12)

Now let us construct a quantity that can be expressed exclusively in terms of the position and momenta coordinates – q_i and p^i . Consider the quantity $p^i \dot{q}_i - L$. Let us vary this quantity with respect to the variables q_i and \dot{q}_i , the coordinates and the velocities. This will bring a variation in the momentum variables p_i also. It is as following:

$$\delta(p^{i}\dot{q}_{i} - L) = \delta p^{i}\dot{q}_{i} + p^{i}\delta\dot{q}_{i} - \left(\frac{\partial L}{\partial q_{i}}\right)\delta q_{i} - \left(\frac{\partial L}{\partial \dot{q}_{i}}\right)\delta\dot{q}_{i}$$
(2.13)

$$=\delta p^{i}\dot{q}_{i} - \left(\frac{\partial L}{\partial q_{i}}\right)\delta q_{i}$$
(2.14)

by eq. (2.12). This shows us that the variation of the quantity $p^i \dot{q}_i - L$ depends only on the variation of the position coordinates q_i and the momenta coordinates p^i but not on the velocities \dot{q}_i . So $p^i \dot{q}_i - L$ is a quantity that is expressible exclusively in terms of the position and momentum variables. It is called the canonical Hamiltonian H.

$$H = p^i \dot{q}_i - L \tag{2.15}$$

It is possible that the position and momenta variables are not independent of each other. They may satisfy the following kind of relations:

$$\phi_m(q_i, p^j) = 0 \tag{2.16}$$

Such relations are the constraints in the theory. One way of classifying them is on the basis of how they are derived. Doing so they can be classified as primary and secondary constraints.

i) Primary constraint

A primary constraint is derived directly from the conjugate momentum without using an equation of motion. For e.g., if the conjugate momentum p^i is equal to a function $f^i(q)$, then the primary constraint corresponding to p^i is simply $C^i = p^i - f^i(q) = 0$.

ii) Secondary constraint

A secondary constraint is derived from the equation of motion involving the primary constraint. Let us see below how it is derived.

The total Hamiltonian H_T is defined as:

$$H_T = H + u^m \phi_m \tag{2.17}$$

where *H* is the canonical Hamiltonian, ϕ_m is a primary constraint and u^m is the Lagrange multiplier. The equations of motion are written as following:

$$\dot{F} = \{F, H_T\} = \{F, H\} + u^m \{F, \phi_m\},$$
(2.18)

where F is an arbitrary function of the canonical variables and the Poisson bracket³ of the functions F and G is defined as

$$\{F,G\} = \frac{\partial F}{\partial q_i} \frac{\partial G}{\partial p^i} - \frac{\partial G}{\partial q_i} \frac{\partial F}{\partial p^i}.$$
(2.19)

Since a constraint ϕ_m is supposed to be preserved in time, it should obey the following equation of motion:

$$\dot{\phi}_m = \{\phi_m, H_T\} = \{\phi_m, H\} + u^{m'} \{\phi_m, \phi_{m'}\} = 0$$
(2.20)

This equation can be solved to provide an expression or a restriction for the Lagrangian multipliers $u^{m'}$. However, if it so happens that the equation reduces to a relation independent of $u^{m'}$, involving only p^i and q_i , then that relation is a secondary constraint.

Once we obtain the secondary constraints, we can repeat the procedure of solving their equations of motion to see if there are tertiary constraints also present. This procedure can be continued to higher order constraints till we reach the point where the time derivative of the highest order constraint only imposes a restriction on the Lagrange multipliers but does not yield yet another constraint.

Another way of classifying the constraints is as first-class and second-class constraints.

i) First-class constraint

A constraint F is said to be first-class if its Poisson bracket with every constraint vanishes weakly,

$$\{F, \phi_i\} \approx 0, \quad i = 1, 2, \dots$$
 (2.21)

where ϕ_i is a constraint of the system. A quantity is said to be weakly vanishing if it is restricted to be zero on the constraint surface but does not identically vanish throughout the phase space. More generally, any function F of the canonical variables q and p, that commutes with all the constraints is called a first-class function.

³In this section, for denoting the Poisson brackets we use braces $\{..\}$ without distinguishing whether the dynamical variables are bosonic or fermionic. However, for concrete models discussed below we will use [..] for the Poisson brackets of the bosonic variables and $\{..\}$ for the fermionic ones.

ii) Second-class constraint

A constraint is second-class if there is at least one constraint with which its Poisson bracket does not vanish weakly. In other words, a constraint that is not first-class, is a second-class constraint.

This classification is necessary for counting the number of the degrees of freedom in the system. Let us see ahead how that is made possible.

2.2.1 First-class constraints generate gauge transformations

Because of the time conservation of constraints ϕ_i , the Lagrange multipliers u^m have the following restrictions on them:

$$\{\phi_i, H\} + u^m \{\phi_i, \phi_m\} \approx 0.$$
 (2.22)

These are a system of non-homogeneous linear equations with the unknowns u^m . Their general solution is of the form

$$u^m = U^m + V^m \tag{2.23}$$

where U^m is a particular solution that is fixed by the consistency conditions derived from the requirement that the constraints be preserved in time. V^m is the general solution of the associated homogeneous system

$$V^m\{\phi_i, \phi_m\} \approx 0. \tag{2.24}$$

The most general solution of this equation is the linear combination of A linearly independent solutions $V_a^{\ m}$, a = 1, 2, ...A. Therefore,

$$u^m \approx U^m + v^a V_a^m \tag{2.25}$$

where the coefficients v^a are totally arbitrary. Thus u^m is the sum of a fixed term (U^m) and arbitrary terms. Therefore

$$H_T = H + U^m \phi_m + v^a V_a{}^m \phi_m.$$
 (2.26)

Eq. (2.22) can be rewritten as

$$\{\phi_i, H\} + U^m \{\phi_i, \phi_m\} + v^a V_a^m \{\phi_i, \phi_m\} \approx 0.$$
(2.27)

Because of relation (2.24) we have,

$$\{\phi_i, H\} + U^m \{\phi_i, \phi_m\} \approx 0$$

$$\Rightarrow \{\phi_i, H'\} \approx 0 \quad \text{where } H' = H + U^m \phi_m. \tag{2.28}$$

This shows us that H' is a first-class function.

Eq. (2.24) can be rewritten as

$$v^a V_a^m \{\phi_i, \phi_m\} \approx 0 \tag{2.29}$$

$$\Rightarrow v^a \{\phi_i, \phi_a\} \approx 0 \quad \text{where } V_a^m \phi_m = \phi_a. \tag{2.30}$$

As visible from eq. (2.30), ϕ_a are first-class constraints. In fact, since $v^a V_a^m$ is the general solution to eq. (2.29), ϕ_a is the complete set of first-class primary constraints.

The total Hamiltonian H_T in (2.26) can be written as

$$H_T = H' + v^a \phi_a \tag{2.31}$$

The equations of motion can be written as

$$\dot{F} = \{F, H_T\} = \{F, H' + v^a \phi_a\}$$
(2.32)

where F(q, p) is an arbitrary function of the canonical variables.

Let us now see which functions of the dynamical variables (p, q) are physical observables. The classical physical observables are such functions of the canonical variables for which the initial values of the latter completely define the behaviour of these observables in time through the Hamiltonian equations of motion (2.32). In the systems with gauge symmetries a given observable (or a physical state), which is gauge invariant, can be represented by different sets of canonical variables, playing the role of gauge potentials.

Consider this in more detail. Since the total Hamiltonian H_T contains arbitrary functions v^a , the time-dependence of F(q, p) is uniquely determined by (2.32) only if the equations of motion do not depend on v^a . For this to happen, the function F(q, p) should Poisson-commute (at least weakly) with the first-class constraints

$$\{F, \phi_a\} \approx 0.$$
Then the equations of motion reduce to

$$\dot{F} = \{F, H' + v^a \phi_a\} \approx \{F, H'\}.$$
 (2.33)

On the other hand, if F(q, p) does not Poisson-commute with ϕ_a , its equation of motion contains the arbitrary functions v^a and there is an ambiguity in the time dependence of F(q, p). But this ambiguity should be physically irrelevant, i.e. it should correspond to different choices of the canonical variables related by a gauge transformation and defining the same physical state. To see this, let us suppose we have an initial (fixed) value of a canonical variable F at time t_1 . At later time $t_2 > t_1$, if any ambiguity arises in the value of the canonical variables, it should be physically irrelevant, i.e. correspond to a gauge transformation. Indeed, consider in particular $t_2 = t_1 + \delta t$. Since v^a is an arbitrary function of time, let us take two different choices v^a and \tilde{v}^a . As follows from (2.32), the difference in the values of the variable F at time t_2 corresponding to the different choices of v^a at t_1 is:

$$\delta F = (v^a(t_1) - \tilde{v}^a(t_1)) \,\delta t \,\{F(t_1), \phi_a(t_1)\}.$$
(2.34)

This does not change the time dependence of the physical state governed by (2.33), and, therefore, the variations (2.34) produced by first-class constraints are gauge transformations.

A first-class constraint not only knocks down a degree of freedom by virtue of being a constraint, but it also knocks down another degree of freedom by gauging it away. So a first-class constraint knocks down two degrees of freedom in the system. A second-class constraint on the other hand, cancels only one degree of freedom as usual.

Obtaining and classifying all the constraints in the system enables us to count the number of physical degrees of freedom in the system, which conclusively determines the number of observables in the system.

2.3 Hamiltonian Analysis of the Spin-1/2 Goldstino Model

Now let us perform the Hamiltonian analysis of the spin-1/2 goldstino model using Dirac formalism. We perform this analysis mainly for the following two reasons:

1. to find out how many degrees of freedom the system has

2. to check whether the energy of the system is bounded by looking at the positivedefiniteness property of the Hamiltonian.

2.3.1 Hamiltonian Analysis of Free Spin-1/2 Theory

Let us first consider the Hamiltonian of the free spin-1/2 theory where f = 0. This case is simpler than that of the full Volkov-Akulov spin-1/2 Lagrangian which includes interaction terms in it. We will consider the latter case in the next section.

We split the D = 3 space-time indices into time and space indices a = (0, i), and define $\varepsilon^{0ij} \equiv \varepsilon^{ij}$. Then the free Lagrangian in eq. (2.10) gets written in the following form:

$$\mathcal{L}_{\frac{1}{2}free} = \mathrm{i}\,\partial_0\chi\,\Gamma^0\chi - \mathrm{i}\,\chi\,\Gamma^i\,\partial_i\chi\tag{2.35}$$

The conjugate momentum is,

$$p_{\rho}(t, \mathbf{x}) = \frac{\delta \mathcal{L}(t, \mathbf{x})}{\delta(\partial_0 \chi^{\rho})} = i \chi^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \Gamma^0_{\alpha \rho}, \qquad (2.36)$$

where x and y stand for the spatial coordinates x^i and y^i .

The canonical Hamiltonian density is

$$\mathcal{H}_{c}(t, \mathbf{x}) = \partial_{0} \chi^{\rho}(t, \mathbf{x}) p_{\rho}(t, \mathbf{x}) - \mathcal{L}(t, \mathbf{x})$$
$$= -i \chi^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \Gamma^{i}_{\alpha\beta} \partial_{i} \chi^{\beta}(t, \mathbf{x}) .$$
(2.37)

 $\chi^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$ and $p_{\beta}(t, \mathbf{x})$ have the following equal-time (anti-commuting) Poisson bracket relation:

$$\{\chi^{\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}), p_{\beta}(t,\mathbf{y})\} = \delta^{\alpha}_{\beta} \,\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y})\,.$$
(2.38)

Knowing the expression for the conjugate momentum from eq. (2.36), we can write down the primary constraint, which is,

$$C_{\rho}(t, \mathbf{x}) = p_{\rho}(t, \mathbf{x}) + i \chi^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \Gamma^{0}_{\alpha \rho} = 0.$$
(2.39)

The equal-time Poisson bracket relation between the primary constraints is:

$$\{C_{\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}), C_{\beta}(t,\mathbf{x})\} = 2 i \Gamma^{0}_{\alpha\beta} \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y}).$$
(2.40)

Since the Poisson bracket above is non-zero, the constraints $C_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$ are of the secondclass.

Now we wish to find if this system has secondary constraints. For that we need the total Hamiltonian as defined in eq. (2.17). First we write the total Hamiltonian density which is the following:

$$\mathcal{H}_T(t, \mathbf{x}) = \mathcal{H}_C(t, \mathbf{x}) + u^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) C_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}).$$
(2.41)

On integrating the equation above with respect to x, we get the total Hamiltonian, which is,

$$H_T(t) = H_c(t) + \int d^2 \mathbf{x} \, u^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \, C_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \,.$$
(2.42)

Next we impose the time-conservation of the primary constraint $C_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$ for which we equate its Poisson bracket with the total Hamiltonian to be zero as shown in the following.

$$\int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \left[C_{\rho}(t, \mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_{T}(t, \mathbf{y})\right]$$

=
$$\int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \left[C_{\rho}(t, \mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_{c}(t, \mathbf{y})\right] + \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \, u^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \left\{C_{\rho}(t, \mathbf{y}), C_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{y})\right\} = 0$$

=
$$2 \, i \, \partial_{i} \chi^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \, \Gamma^{i}_{\alpha \rho} + u^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \, 2 \, i \, \Gamma^{0}_{\alpha \rho} = 0 \,.$$
(2.43)

The last equation above can be solved for $u^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$. It gives,

$$u^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) = \varepsilon^{ij} \,\partial_i \chi^{\beta}(t, \mathbf{x}) \,\Gamma^{\alpha}_{j\beta} \,. \tag{2.44}$$

Since $[C_{\rho}(t, \mathbf{x}), H_T(t, \mathbf{y})]$ vanishes for $u^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) = -\varepsilon^{ij} \partial_i \chi^{\beta}(t, \mathbf{x}) \Gamma^{\alpha}_{j\beta}$, it does not give a secondary constraint. Therefore, the linear spin-1/2 theory has only two constraints, the primary constraints, which are second-class.

Now that we know all the constraints present in this system, we count the number of canonical degrees of freedom (DoF).

DoF to begin with : 4 because of χ_1 , χ_2 , p^1 , and p^2 . DoF cancelled by 1^{st} -class constraints : 0 because there is no 1^{st} -class constraint. DoF cancelled by 2^{nd} -class constraints : 2 because there are two 2^{nd} -class constraints – C_1 and C_2 . (2.45)

So the total DoF = 4 - 2 = 2. These two canonical degrees of freedom correspond to position and momentum, making up one physical degree of freedom. Therefore the free fermionic theory has one physical degree of freedom which belongs to the on-shell Majorana fermion.

Now let us move to the case of the full-fermionic Lagrangian which involves selfinteractions.

2.3.2 Hamiltonian Analysis of Full Volkov-Akulov Spin-1/2 Theory

Following is the full Lagrangian obtained after splitting the spacetime indices into space and time indices separately.

$$\mathcal{L}_{1/2} = \mathrm{i}\,\partial_0\chi\,\Gamma^0\chi - \mathrm{i}\,\chi\,\Gamma^i\,\partial_i\chi\,-\frac{f^{-2}}{2}\,\varepsilon^{ij}\,\chi\chi\left(\partial_i\chi\,\Gamma_0\,\partial_j\chi - 2\,\partial_0\chi\,\Gamma_i\,\partial_j\chi\right).$$
(2.46)

The conjugate momentum is

$$p_{\alpha} = \frac{\delta L}{\delta \partial_0 \chi^{\alpha}} = i \Gamma^0_{\alpha\beta} \chi^{\beta} + f^{-2} \Gamma_{i\alpha\beta} \partial_j \chi^{\beta}(\chi\chi)$$
(2.47)

and the canonical Hamiltonian density is

$$\mathcal{H}_{1/2} = \partial_0 \chi^{\alpha} p_{\alpha} - \mathcal{L}_{1/2}$$

= $i \chi \Gamma^i \partial_i \chi + \frac{f^{-2}}{2} \varepsilon^{ij} \chi \chi \partial_i \chi \Gamma^0 \partial_j \chi$. (2.48)

The primary constraint is:

$$F_{\alpha} = p_{\alpha} - i \Gamma^{0}_{\alpha\beta} \chi^{\beta} - f^{-2} \varepsilon^{ij} \Gamma_{i\alpha\beta} \partial_{j} \chi^{\beta}(\chi\chi) = 0, \qquad (2.49)$$

The anti-commutator of the primary constraint with itself is:

$$\{F_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}), F_{\beta}(t, \mathbf{y})\}$$

$$= -2i\Gamma_{\alpha\beta}^{0}\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y})$$

$$-2f^{-2}\varepsilon^{ij}(\chi_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})\Gamma_{i\eta\beta} + \chi_{\beta}(t, \mathbf{x})\Gamma_{i\eta\alpha})\partial_{j}\chi^{\eta}(t, \mathbf{x})\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y})$$

$$+2f^{-2}\varepsilon^{ij}\Gamma_{i\alpha\beta}\chi^{\eta}(t, \mathbf{x})C_{\eta\lambda}\partial_{j}\chi^{\lambda}(t, \mathbf{x})\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y})$$

$$-f^{-2}\varepsilon^{ij}(\chi^{\eta}(t, \mathbf{x})C_{\eta\lambda}\chi^{\lambda}(t, \mathbf{x}))\Gamma_{i\alpha\beta}(\partial_{x_{j}} + \partial_{y_{j}})\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y})$$

$$(2.50)$$

It is weakly non-vanishing. Therefore, it is of the second-class as was also the case for the primary constraint in the free fermionic theory discussed in the last section.

Next, we attempt to look for secondary constraints. Following is the total Hamiltonian:

$$H_T(t) = H_c(t) + \int d^2 \mathbf{x} \, u^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \, F_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \,.$$
(2.51)

We impose the time conservation of the primary constraint $F_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$ by taking its Poisson bracket with the total Hamiltonian and equating it with zero.

$$\int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \left[F_{\rho}(t, \mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_{T}(t, \mathbf{y})\right] = 0$$

$$= \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \left[F_{\rho}(t, \mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_{c}(t, \mathbf{y})\right] - \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \, u^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{y}) \left\{F_{\rho}(t, \mathbf{y}), F_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{y})\right\} = 0$$

$$= 2 \, i \, \partial_{i} \chi^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{y}) \, \Gamma_{\alpha\rho}^{i} + f^{-2} \, \varepsilon^{ij} \, \chi_{\rho}(t, \mathbf{x}) \, \partial_{i} \chi^{\beta}(t, \mathbf{x}) \, \partial_{j} \chi^{\nu}(t, \mathbf{x}) \, \Gamma_{0\beta\nu}$$

$$- 2 f^{-2} \, \varepsilon^{ij} \partial_{i} \chi^{\eta}(t, \mathbf{x}) \, \chi_{\eta}(t, \mathbf{x}) \, \partial_{j} \chi^{\nu}(t, \mathbf{x}) \, \Gamma_{0\rho\nu} + u^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \left(2 \, i \, \Gamma_{\rho\alpha}^{0}\right)$$

$$+ 2 \, \varepsilon^{ij} f^{-2} \left(\chi_{\rho}(t, \mathbf{x}) \, \Gamma_{i\beta\alpha} + \chi_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \, \Gamma_{i\beta\rho}\right) \, \partial_{j} \chi^{\beta}(t, \mathbf{x})$$

$$- 2 \, \varepsilon^{ij} \, f^{-2} \, \Gamma_{i\rho\alpha} \, \chi^{\eta}(t, \mathbf{x}) \, \partial_{j} \chi_{\eta}(t, \mathbf{x})\right) = 0 \qquad (2.52)$$

The equation above can be solved for $u^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$. It gives,

$$u^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) = \left(2 i \Gamma_{\rho\alpha}^{0} + 2 f^{-2} \varepsilon^{ij} \left(\chi_{\rho}(t, \mathbf{x}) \Gamma_{i\beta\alpha} + \chi_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \Gamma_{i\beta\rho}\right) \partial_{j} \chi^{\beta}(t, \mathbf{x}) - 2 f^{-2} \varepsilon^{ij} \Gamma_{i\rho\alpha} \chi^{\eta}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{j} \chi_{\eta}(t, \mathbf{x})\right)^{-1} \left(2 i \partial_{i} \chi^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{y}) \Gamma_{\alpha\rho}^{i} + f^{-2} \varepsilon^{ij} \chi_{\rho}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{i} \chi^{\beta}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{j} \chi^{\nu}(t, \mathbf{x}) \Gamma_{0\beta\nu} - 2 f^{-2} \varepsilon^{ij} \partial_{i} \chi^{\eta}(t, \mathbf{x}) \chi_{\eta}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{j} \chi^{\nu}(t, \mathbf{x}) \Gamma_{0\rho\nu}\right)$$
(2.53)

The time conservation of the constraint $F_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$ gives us the value of the Lagrange multiplier for the total Hamiltonian. Therefore we don't get a secondary constraint.

Since F_{α} are the only constraints we have in the system, we can now start counting the degrees of freedom. We begin with the fermions χ^{α} and their corresponding momenta. We have χ_1 , χ_2 , p^1 and p^2 . Therefore, we have four phase-space degrees of freedom to begin with. The two second-class constraints F_1 and F_2 cancel two degrees of freedom. So we are left with two canonical degrees of freedom. One of the canonical degrees of freedom is that of the position and the other one of the momentum. So two canonical degrees of freedom correspond to one physical degree of freedom in the configuration space.

The counting of the degrees of freedom using Dirac Hamiltonian formalism verifies the presence of only one physical degree of freedom in the non-linear Volkov-Akulov goldstino model.

2.3.3 On-Shell Hamiltonian Value of Full Fermion Goldstino Model

Depending on whether the energy of the system is positive, zero or negative, we get to know whether or not the system is physical and if it has dynamical degrees of freedom. For this purpose, we evaluate the Hamiltonian density on the mass-shell. As shown in eq. (2.48) the canonical Hamiltonian density is

$$\mathcal{H}_{1/2} = i \,\chi \,\Gamma^i \,\partial_i \chi + \frac{f^{-2}}{2} \,\varepsilon^{ij} \,\chi \chi \,\partial_i \chi \Gamma^0 \,\partial_j \chi \,. \tag{2.54}$$

The quartic order term in the above expression can be expressed differently using Γ - matrix identities (A.4). Modulo a total derivative, eq. (2.54) becomes

$$\mathcal{H}_{1/2} = i \,\chi \,\Gamma^i \,\partial_i \chi + \frac{f^{-2}}{2} \,\chi \chi \,\partial_i \chi \,\Gamma^i \,\Gamma^j \,\partial_j \chi - \frac{f^{-2}}{4} \,\partial_i (\chi \chi) \,\partial^i (\chi \chi) \tag{2.55}$$

Now note that the equation of motion (2.11) implies that

$$\Gamma^{i} \partial_{i} \chi = -\Gamma^{0} \partial_{0} \chi + \mathcal{O} \left(\chi \, \partial \chi \, \partial \chi \right). \tag{2.56}$$

Substituting this expression into eq. (2.55) we get the on-shell value of the Hamiltonian density:

$$\mathcal{H}_{1/2}|_{\text{on-shell}} = i \chi \Gamma^i \partial_i \chi + \frac{f^{-2}}{4} \partial_i (i \chi \chi) \partial^i (i \chi \chi) + \frac{f^{-2}}{4} \partial_0 (i \chi \chi) \partial_0 (i \chi \chi) . \quad (2.57)$$

In this expression the leading order quadratic term is the standard free Hamiltonian of a massless Majorana fermion. The quartic terms are positive semi-definite since $i \chi^{\alpha} \chi_{\alpha}$ is a real nilpotent scalar. The positive semi-definiteness of the Hamiltonian density shows that the energy of the system is bounded from below and is either zero or positive. This verifies that the system is stable.

So we have seen that the Volkov-Akulov goldstino model is physically consistent and does not have any unphysical ghost degrees of freedom.

Now let us move to the Volkov-Akulov Goldstone model of the field with the next higher spin — spin-1 boson in D = 3.

Chapter 3

Vector Goldstone Model

Now we construct the Volkov-Akulov goldstone model with the spin-1 goldstone $A_a(x)$ where a = 0, 1, 2. The corresponding Hietarinta spin-1 algebra is generated by Poincarè generators and a bosonic vector operator S_a satisfying the following commutation relations:

$$[M_{ab}, M_{cd}] = i (\eta_{bc} M_{ad} - \eta_{ac} M_{bd} - \eta_{bd} M_{ac} + \eta_{ad} M_{bc}),$$

$$[M_{ab}, P_c] = i (\eta_{bc} P_a - \eta_{ac} P_b),$$

$$[M^{ab}, S^c] = i (\eta^{bc} S^a - \eta^{ac} S^b),$$

$$[S^a, S^b] = 2 i \varepsilon^{abc} P_c,$$

$$[S^a, P_b] = 0,$$

$$[P_a, P_b] = 0.$$

(3.1)

The algebra above can also be regarded as an Inonu-Wigner contraction of the $so(2,2) \oplus so(1,2)$ -algebra.

The symmetry transformations of x^a and $A_a(x)$ generated by the algebra above are:

$$x'^{a} = x^{a} - f^{-2} \varepsilon^{abc} s_{b} A_{c}(x), \qquad (3.2)$$

$$A'_{a}(x') = A_{a}(x) + s_{a}, \qquad (3.3)$$

where s_a is a constant vector parameter.

The infinitesimal transformation of the form of the goldstone field $A_a(x)$,

$$\delta A_a(x) = s_a + f^{-2} \varepsilon^{dbc} (s_b A_c(x)) \partial_d A_a(x), \qquad (3.4)$$

shows that it transforms non-linearly under the symmetry. The commutator of two variations (3.4) closes on the translation of A_a ,

$$[\delta_2, \delta_1] A_a(x) = 2 f^{-2} \varepsilon^{dbc} (s_b^1 s_c^2) \partial_d A_a(x).$$

$$(3.5)$$

In this case the invariant one-form is

$$E^{a} = dx^{a} + f^{-2} \varepsilon^{abc} A_{b}(x) dA_{c}(x)$$

= $dx^{m} (\delta^{a}_{m} + f^{-2} \varepsilon^{abc} A_{b}(x) \partial_{m} A_{c}(x))$
= $dx^{m} E^{a}_{m}$. (3.6)

3.1 Action and Equation of Motion

Using the Volkov-Akulov formalism as explained in sec. 2.1, we obtain the action. Subtracting the constant term and modulo a total derivative the action is

$$S_{1} = -f^{2} \int d^{3}x \left(\det E_{d}^{a} - 1 \right)$$

$$= \int d^{3}x \left(\varepsilon^{abc} A_{a} \partial_{b} A_{c} - \frac{f^{-2}}{2} \varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{def} A_{a} A_{d} \partial_{e} A_{b} \partial_{f} A_{c} + \frac{f^{-4}}{6} \varepsilon^{abc} (\varepsilon^{def} \varepsilon^{klm} A_{d} A_{e} A_{l} \partial_{a} A_{k} \partial_{b} A_{f} \partial_{c} A_{m} - \varepsilon^{kef} \varepsilon^{dlm} A_{d} A_{e} A_{l} \partial_{a} A_{k} \partial_{b} A_{f} \partial_{c} A_{m} \right)$$
(3.7)

In the expression above the terms of the sixth order in A_a vanish due to the antisymmetry of the Levi-Civita tensors and the Abelian nature of the vector field A_a . Therefore, the action becomes

$$S_{1} = \int d^{3}x \left(\varepsilon^{abc} A_{a} \partial_{b} A_{c} - \frac{f^{-2}}{2} \varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{def} A_{a} A_{d} \partial_{e} A_{b} \partial_{f} A_{c} \right)$$
(3.8)

We can see that the leading order quadratic term in the action above is the Abelian Chern-Simons action. We know that it is gauge invariant under the following gauge transformation:

$$A'_{a}(x) = A_{a}(x) + \partial_{a}\lambda(x).$$
(3.9)

Therefore, as is well known, the leading order Chern-Simons action describes a gauge theory with no local degrees of freedom. Its equation of motion is

$$\varepsilon^{abc} \,\partial_b A_c = 0 \tag{3.10}$$

On taking the divergence of the equation of motion, we get the following identity, which is the Noether identity:

$$\partial_a(\varepsilon^{abc}\,\partial_b A_c) \equiv 0 \tag{3.11}$$

This identity exists because of the anti-symmetry of the Levi-Civita tensor in the indices a, b and c and the symmetry of the partial derivatives ∂_a and ∂_b . A Noether identity is a differential relation that shows that the equations of motions in the system are not independent of each other. This tells us that there is a gauge symmetry present in the system. So the existence of Noether identity (3.11) verifies that the leading order Chern-Simons action is gauge invariant.

Equation of motion (3.10) can also be read as equating the field strength $F_{ab} = \partial_a A_b - \partial_b A_a$ to zero. With that perspective eq. (3.11) is a Bianchi identity.

We should now figure out whether the non-linear action (3.8) is invariant under a non-linear generalization of the local symmetry. If it were so, then also in the non-linear theory there would be no physical degree of freedom of $A_a(x)$ as in the free case.

If a Noether identity exists for a system, then it has gauge symmetry. So let us try to see if we can get a Noether identity for the non-linear action.

3.1.1 Noether Identity Test

We try to find the non-linear generalization of the Noether identity (3.11). Let us first write the equation of motion for action (3.8), derived by extremizing the action. It is

$$\varepsilon^{abc} \partial_b A_c - \varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{def} A_d \partial_e A_b \partial_f A_c = 0 \tag{3.12}$$

Note that in the linear case the identity in question is the divergence of the left hand side of the equation (3.10) identically equal to zero. Trying to follow a similar pattern here for the non-linear generalization, we re-express eq. (3.12) in the following

form:

$$\varepsilon^{abc} \mathcal{D}_b A_c = 0 \tag{3.13}$$

where \mathcal{D}_b is the covariant derivative of the form

$$\mathcal{D}_{b} = (E^{-1})_{b}^{d} \partial_{d} + \frac{1}{2E} \partial_{d} (E(E^{-1})_{b}^{d}), \qquad (3.14)$$

 $(E^{-1})_b^d$ is the matrix inverse of E_b^a defined in (3.6) and $E := \det E_b^a$. It is natural to assume that the non-linear generalization of the Noether identity of the free theory is the vanishing of the divergence of the left hand side of (3.13) with respect to \mathcal{D}_a . We check if the operator \mathcal{D}_a can replace the partial derivative ∂_a in the sought after non-linear generalization of the Noether identity (3.11). We find that it doesn't do so.

$$\varepsilon^{abc} \mathcal{D}_a \mathcal{D}_b A_c \neq 0 \tag{3.15}$$

We were not able to find a more general form of \mathcal{D}_b which would produce the Noether identity. If the Noether identity does not exist, then the non-linear Lagrangian does not have a local gauge symmetry and the field $A_a(x)$ is a propagating physical field. To confirm this assumption and to understand the properties of the possible propagating degrees of freedom we will now carry out a perturbative analysis of the equation of motion.

3.1.2 Perturbative Analysis

The solution of the non-linear equation of motion (3.12) can be studied order-byorder in f^{-2} . At the zeroth order in f^{-2} , the solution is

$$A_a^{(0)} = \partial_a \varphi \tag{3.16}$$

where φ is a scalar field. Up to the order f^{-2} the solution is

$$A_a = \partial_a \varphi + f^{-2} A_a^{(1)} + \mathcal{O}(f^{-4}).$$
(3.17)

Plugging this into eq. (3.12) we get the following expression for the field-strength of $A_a^{(1)}$ in terms of φ :

$$\varepsilon^{abc} \partial_b A_c^{(1)} - \varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{def} \partial_d \varphi \partial_e \partial_b \varphi \partial_f \partial_c \varphi = 0.$$
(3.18)

Upon taking the divergence of the equation above, we get,

$$\varepsilon^{abc} \partial_a \partial_b A_c^{(1)} - \varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{def} \partial_a \partial_d \varphi \partial_e \partial_b \varphi \partial_f \partial_c \varphi = 0.$$
(3.19)

The first term in the equation above, i.e. $\varepsilon^{abc} \partial_a \partial_b A_c^{(1)}$, is identically zero because the Levi-Civita tensor is anti-symmetric in a, b and c while the partial derivatives ∂_a and ∂_b commute with each other. The φ term in the equation above can be re-written as following on multiplying with a constant factor of 1/6:

$$-\frac{1}{6}\varepsilon^{abc}\varepsilon^{def}\partial_a\partial_d\varphi\,\partial_e\partial_b\varphi\,\partial_f\partial_c\varphi = 0$$

= det($\partial_a\partial^b\varphi$) = 0 (3.20)
= $(\Box\varphi)^3 - 3\Box\varphi\,\partial_a\partial^b\varphi\,\partial_b\partial^a\varphi + 2\,\partial_a\partial^b\varphi\,\partial_b\partial^c\varphi\,\partial_c\partial^a\varphi = 0.$ (3.21)

This equation can be regarded as the higher-order equation of motion of φ . It has only second-order time derivatives of φ , though. This tells us that φ is a propagating scalar field albeit not the usual kind of scalar field since it does not have a usual kinetic term $\partial_a \varphi \partial^a \varphi$.

At the end of section (3.1.1) we mentioned that the absence of gauge symmetry should result in the presence of a propagating field. Now that we have obtained a propagating scalar field φ in the system by performing perturbative analysis, we see that it is this field which is associated with the broken gauge symmetry.

3.1.3 Stückelberg Trick for Vector Goldstone Model

Now we apply the Stückelberg trick to study the properties of the system. Stückelberg trick brings a local symmetry in the Lagrangian by introducing an auxiliary field, also known as the Stückelberg field. Let us introduce an auxiliary field $\hat{\varphi}$ into the system and replace the vector field A_a with \hat{A}_a as following:

$$A_a \to \hat{A}_a = A_a - f^{\frac{1}{2}} \partial_a \hat{\varphi} \tag{3.22}$$

 \hat{A}_a is invariant under the following transformations:

$$\delta A_a = \partial_a \lambda ,$$

$$\delta \hat{\varphi} = f^{-\frac{1}{2}} \lambda .$$
(3.23)

Hence, by introducing the auxiliary field $\hat{\varphi}$ we made the Lagrangian gauge invariant. In order to keep the Lagrangian finite in the field $\hat{\varphi}$ under the limit $f \to \infty$, which we take ahead, the exponential power of f in eq. (3.22) should be 1/2.

In the Lagrangian (3.8) we substitute the vector field A_a with \hat{A}_a to get the Stückelberg Lagrangian. On taking the limit $f \to \infty$ in the Lagrangian, we find that the vector field A_a decouples from the Stückelberg field $\hat{\varphi}$.

$$\mathcal{L}(\hat{A}_a)|_{f\to\infty} = \varepsilon^{abc} A_a \,\partial_b A_c - \frac{1}{2} \,\varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{def} \,\partial_a \hat{\varphi} \,\partial_d \hat{\varphi} \,\partial_e \partial_b \hat{\varphi} \,\partial_f \partial_c \hat{\varphi} \,. \tag{3.24}$$

Therefore the limit $f \to \infty$ is the decoupling limit for the Stückelberg Lagrangian.

Now that we have the Lagrangian, we can find the dimensionality of each field in it and see if the field $\hat{\varphi}$ needs to be rescaled to make it canonical. We have the following dimensions for the fundamental scales of mass, length and time:

$$[M] = 1 \quad [L] = [T] = -1 \tag{3.25}$$

This implies that the dimension of a derivative ∂_a is 1.

The action $S = \int d^3x \mathcal{L}$ is a dimensionless quantity which implies that the Lagrangian density \mathcal{L} (also referred to as Lagrangian in this text) must have canonical dimension 3. Using this we can calculate the dimensions of the fields appearing in the Lagrangian. For the fields A_a and $\hat{\varphi}$ appearing in the Lagrangian (3.24), on counting the dimensions we get,

$$[A_a] = (3 - 1 (\text{from } \partial_b))/2 = 1$$

$$[\hat{\varphi}] = (3 - 6 (\text{from } \partial_a))/4 = -3/4$$
(3.26)

The kinetic Lagrangian for a canonical massless scalar field ϕ is $(\partial \phi)^2$. So the dimension of a canonical scalar field is:

$$[\phi] = (3 - 2 (\text{from } \partial))/2 = 1/2 \tag{3.27}$$

But in (3.26) we got the dimension of $\hat{\varphi}$ to be -3/4. That means $\hat{\varphi}$ is not canonical yet. It should be rescaled with a mass parameter in order for its dimension to become 1/2.

Let $\hat{\varphi}$ be rescaled by M^y such that now $\hat{\varphi}$ has the canonical dimension 1/2. Then, the $\hat{\varphi}$ term in Lagrangian (3.24) becomes

$$-\frac{1}{2}\varepsilon^{abc}\varepsilon^{def} M^{4y} \partial_a \hat{\varphi} \partial_d \hat{\varphi} \partial_e \partial_b \hat{\varphi} \partial_f \partial_c \hat{\varphi} .$$
(3.28)

On counting the dimensions of M^{4y} in the above Lagrangian term, we get,

$$[M^{4y}] = 3 - 6 (\text{from } \partial_a) - 2 (\text{from } \hat{\varphi}) = -5$$

$$\Rightarrow y = -5/4.$$
(3.29)

So the scalar part of Lagrangian (3.24) becomes

$$-\frac{1}{2}\varepsilon^{abc}\varepsilon^{def} M^5 \partial_a \hat{\varphi} \partial_d \hat{\varphi} \partial_e \partial_b \hat{\varphi} \partial_f \partial_c \hat{\varphi} , \qquad (3.30)$$

where the scalar field $\hat{\varphi}$ has the canonical dimension 1/2. We rewrite the scalar field Lagrangian by integrating expression (3.30) by parts, to get the following:

$$\mathcal{L}(\hat{\varphi}) = \frac{M^{-5}}{2} \hat{\varphi} \,\varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{def} \,\partial_a \partial_d \hat{\varphi} \,\partial_e \partial_b \hat{\varphi} \,\partial_f \partial_c \hat{\varphi} = -3 \, M^{-5} \hat{\varphi} \,\det\left(\partial_a \partial^b \hat{\varphi}\right) = -\frac{M^{-5}}{2} \hat{\varphi} \left((\Box \hat{\varphi})^3 - 3 \,\Box \hat{\varphi} \,\partial_a \partial^b \hat{\varphi} \,\partial_b \partial^a \hat{\varphi} + 2 \,\partial_a \partial^b \hat{\varphi} \,\partial_b \partial^c \hat{\varphi} \,\partial_c \partial^a \hat{\varphi}) \right).$$
(3.31)

We can notice that the Lagrangian above has expressions that appeared earlier in the perturbative analysis written in (3.20)! So the propagating scalar field φ that we obtained in the last section is a Stückelberg field. Equation (3.21) is the equation of motion for the Stückelberg Lagrangian in the decoupling limit (3.31) written above.

Lagrangian (3.31) happens to be the Lagrangian of a galileon.

3.2 Galileon

A galileon is a scalar field, generally called $\pi(x)$, that arises in theories of modified gravity. It modifies general relativity on perturbed Minkowski spacetime. It couples to the metric $g_{\mu\nu}$ resulting in the Einstein-Hilbert action $\sqrt{-gR}$ getting replaced by the action $\sqrt{-g}(1-2\pi)R$ plus self-interaction terms that are derivatives of π . It is not coupled to matter directly but indirectly because of its coupling to $g_{\mu\nu}$. This is necessary to maintain the universality of gravitational interactions. It enables a model independent analysis of a large class of modified gravity models [71]. General relativity is an effective theory that is assumed to hold at low energy scales below an ultraviolet cut-off limit and at large distances, such as solar system distances. Also, the accuracy of the predictions of general relativity increases with time, so it is valid for late time scales such as the present but perhaps not at early time scales near the Big Bang. Because of its validity at low energy scales, general relativity is said to be a theory valid in the infrared regime.

The supernovae experiments [72, 73] have shown that the universe is expanding at an accelerated rate. If ones tries to justify the accelerated expansion through general relativity, one needs to provide a certain value to the cosmological constant Λ . Giving that particular value to Λ physically means giving a correction to the vacuum energy of the universe. This correction in the vacuum energy can be accounted for by the presence of dark energy.

The value of Λ obtained in general relativity [74] on positing the existence of dark energy to explain the accelerated expansion, is smaller than the value provided by quantum field theory by the order of magnitude 10^{120} . This enormous annatural discrepancy could mean that instead of a dark energy (cosmological constant) component being responsible for the accelerated expansion, gravity is modified at cosmological distances so as to produce an accelerating universe.

A number of different theories of modified gravity [75, 76] have been proposed till date, for e.g., Dvali-Gabadadze-Porrati (DGP) model [77], massive gravity [78], etc. All the theories of modified gravity have a scalar field universally coupled to general relativity. The additional degree of freedom introduced by the scalar field extends the validity of the theory to sub-cosmological distances, hence beyond the infrared regime. For a review on galileons, see [79–82] and the references therein.

3.2.1 Modifying Gravity

Let us see how galileons arise in the theories of modified gravity [83]. A galileon is supposed to modify the linearized gravitational potential produced by an energy momentum source or the Hubble flow at the order O(1), i.e., at cosmological scales. But since general relativity gives us the correct predictions at large-scale distances, we need to ensure that modified gravity does not deviate from general relativity at solar system distances beyond the order $O(10^{-3})$. With linear dynamics of the scalar field, it is not possible to satisfy both the above conditions simultaneously. However, the introduction of non-linearities enables the extrapolation between different length scales. In the infrared regime when gravity is locally modified by a universally coupled scalar, we need to ensure that the solar system tests are recovered. They can be recovered by the Vainshtein effect [84] which is the decoupling of the scalar from matter in gravitationally bound systems.

Let us denote the universally coupled scalar field by π_c . We need to make the following assumptions for π_c :

1. The dynamics of π_c should be non-linear. Up to the quadratic order, it should be expressed as following:

$$\pi_c = C + B_\mu x^\mu + A_{\mu\nu} x^\mu x^\nu + O(x^3 H^3).$$
(3.32)

This quadratic approximation is invariant under the combined action of a spacetime translation, i.e. $\pi_c(x) \to \pi_c(x + \delta)$ and a shift, i.e. $\pi_c(x) \to \pi_c(x) + b_\mu x^\mu + c$. When π_c as expressed in eq. (3.32) is transformed under these transformations, we get,

$$\pi_c(x) = \pi_c(x+\delta) - 2A_{\mu\nu}\,\delta^{\mu}x^{\nu} - B_{\mu}\delta^{\mu}\,, \qquad (3.33)$$

This tells us that $b_{\mu} = -2A_{\mu\nu}\delta^{\nu}$ and $c = -B_{\mu}\delta^{\mu}$. Generally the symmetry of a solution follows from an invariance of the equations of motion. That invariance constrains the form of the Lagrangian. It can be deduced that the Lagrangian is invariant under the following shift:

$$\pi_c(x) \to \pi_c(x) + b_\mu x^\mu + c.$$
 (3.34)

The symmetry condition (3.34) is obtained as a result of demanding the solution to have a quadratic approximation (3.32). A solution up to the quadratic order can be obtained even from a linear equation of motion via Taylor expansion. For e.g., consider an ordinary two derivative Lagrangian:

$$-\frac{1}{2}(\partial\rho)^2 - V(\rho)\,,$$

where the equation of motion linearized in $\varphi = \rho(x) - \rho(0)$, is

$$\Box \varphi = V'(\rho(0)) = \text{const}.$$
(3.35)

This is a linear equation of motion which admits the quadratic solution (3.32). It is invariant under the symmetry (3.34). In fact, generally the symmetry $\rho(x) \rightarrow \rho(x) + b_{\mu}x^{\mu} + c$ of the approximated solution follows trivially from the shift invariance of the equations of motion.

But as mentioned before, we want π_c dynamics even at the local quadratic order in the coordinates to be described by a non-linear equation of motion. So we need to ensure that the equations of motion of π_c have the shift symmetry (3.34) while being non-linear. This leads us to our second non-trivial assumption.

- 2. The equations of motion of π_c should be invariant under the shift symmetry (3.34) while each π_c in the equations of motion is acted upon by at least two derivatives.
- 3. The third and final assumption we make is that the equations of motion of π_c should be only of the second order (in time derivatives). This is equivalent to demanding that the equations of motion with \mathcal{L}_{π_c} being the Lagrangian, be of the following form:

$$\frac{\delta \mathcal{L}_{\pi_c}}{\delta \pi_c} = F(\partial_\mu \partial_\nu \pi_c) \tag{3.36}$$

where F is a non-linear Lorentz invariant function of the tensor $\partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\pi$. The need for this assumption arises by comparing the ghost-free DGP model with the ghost-containing Fierz-Pauli massive gravity. The DGP model contains equations of motion in π_c only of the second order while in the Fierz-Pauli case the analogue of π_c dynamics leads to fourth order equations of motion giving a ghost at the onset of non-linearity [85].

The three conditions listed above correspond to the three main properties of the DGP model that guarantee its viability at solar system distances.

In the shift transformation (3.34) the vectorial parameter b_{μ} corresponds to the shift of the gradient of π by a constant vector, i.e.,

$$\partial_{\mu}\pi_c \to \partial_{\mu}\pi_c + b_{\mu}$$
.

This is the space-time generalization of the Galilean symmetry

$$\dot{x} \rightarrow \dot{x} + v \Rightarrow x \rightarrow x + vt$$

of non-relativistic mechanics (0+1 field theory), where x is the position coordinate, v is the velocity and t is the time coordinate. By analogy the transformation $\pi_c \rightarrow$ $\pi_c + bx$ is called the Galilean transformation. This is why π_c is called galileon. From now on we can write it as just π .

So now we have seen how modifying gravity gives a galileon.

The shift corresponding to c in (3.34) suggests that π_c may be a Goldstone boson. In massive gravity models it is associated with the breaking of diffeomorphism invariance, while in our model of the vector Goldstone field it is associated with the spontaneous breaking of U(1) gauge symmetry.

3.2.2 Galileon Lagrangian

As mentioned before, the galileon Lagrangian must be such that its variation with respect to π is of the following form:

$$\Rightarrow \frac{\delta \mathcal{L}_{\pi}}{\delta \pi} = F(\partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \pi) \tag{3.37}$$

with F being a non-linear function that is Lorentz invariant. When we try to construct functions of the kind F, we find that there is only a small number of such functions. In three dimensional spacetime only four such functions exist. We get one extra such function every time we go one dimension higher. In D dimensions, there exist D + 1 Lagrangian terms of the kind F, which we can refer to as Galileoinvariant Lagrangian terms. The most general Lagrangian is the linear combination of such terms multiplied by arbitrary functions of π .

In D = 3 there are four Galileo-invariant (modulo total derivatives) Lagrangian terms:

$$\mathcal{L}_1 \equiv \pi \,, \tag{3.38}$$

$$\mathcal{L}_2 \equiv \pi \,\Box \pi \,, \tag{3.39}$$

$$\mathcal{L}_3 \equiv \pi \left[(\Box \pi)^2 - (\partial_\mu \partial_\nu \pi) (\partial^\mu \partial^\nu \pi) \right], \tag{3.40}$$

$$\mathcal{L}_4 \equiv \pi \left[(\Box \pi)^3 - 3(\Box \pi)(\partial_\mu \partial_\nu \pi)(\partial^\mu \partial^\nu \pi) + 2(\partial_\mu \partial^\nu \pi \partial_\nu \partial^\rho \pi \partial_\rho \partial^\mu \pi) \right].$$
(3.41)

Higher order Galileo-invariants are total derivatives, so they are trivial.

The complete Lagrangian for π is a linear combination of the above invariants:

$$\mathcal{L}_{\pi} = \sum_{n=1}^{4} a_n \, \mathcal{L}_n \; , \qquad (3.42)$$

where the a'_n s are generic coefficients.

 \mathcal{L}_4 in eq. (3.41) is the same as the Lagrangian (3.31) which we obtained on performing the Stückelberg trick on the vector Goldstone in section 3.1.3. So our Goldstone is like a galileon.

It is more convenient to look at the equations of motion derived from the extremisation of the Lagrangian terms above. The equations of motion do not have any ambiguities on account of the presence of total derivative terms obtained from integration by parts. Also, all the terms in the equations are composed of second derivatives of π .

Extremising the Lagrangian terms, $\mathcal{E}_n \equiv \frac{\delta \mathcal{L}_n}{\delta \pi}$, we get the following contributions to the left-hand-side of the equations of motion:

$$\mathcal{E}_1 = 1 \tag{3.43}$$

$$\mathcal{E}_2 = \Box \pi \tag{3.44}$$

$$\mathcal{E}_3 = (\Box \pi)^2 - (\partial_\mu \partial_\nu \pi)^2 \tag{3.45}$$

$$\mathcal{E}_4 = (\Box \pi)^3 - 3 \,\Box \pi (\partial_\mu \partial_\nu \pi)^2 + 2 (\partial_\mu \partial_\nu \pi)^3 \tag{3.46}$$

where $(\partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\pi)^{n}$ denotes the cyclic contraction $(\partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\pi)^{n} \equiv \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\pi \partial^{\nu}\partial^{\rho}\pi \partial_{\rho}\partial_{\sigma}\pi \cdots \partial^{\tau}\partial^{\mu}\pi$ (with $n \pi s$).

The complete equation of motion is the following linear combination:

$$\mathcal{E} \equiv \frac{\delta \mathcal{L}_{\pi}}{\delta \pi} = \sum_{n=1}^{4} c_n \,\mathcal{E}_n = 0 \;. \tag{3.47}$$

We can see from \mathcal{E}_4 in eq. (3.46) that it is the same as eq. (3.21) that was obtained in the perturbative analysis of the vector Goldstone model, which is also the equation of motion of the Lagrangian obtained in the Stückelberg trick. So the form of \mathcal{L}_4 and \mathcal{E}_4 tell us that the Stückeblerg field in our vector Goldstone model is like a galileon.

Below we rewrite the Stückelberg Lagrangian and its equation of motion shown earlier:

$$\mathcal{L}(\hat{\varphi}) = -\frac{M^{-5}}{2}\hat{\varphi}\left((\Box\hat{\varphi})^3 - 3\,\Box\hat{\varphi}\,\partial_a\partial^b\hat{\varphi}\,\partial_b\partial^a\hat{\varphi} + 2\,\partial_a\partial^b\hat{\varphi}\,\partial_b\partial^c\hat{\varphi}\,\partial_c\partial^a\hat{\varphi})\right)\,,\quad(3.48)$$

$$(\Box\hat{\varphi})^3 - 3\,\Box\hat{\varphi}\,\partial_a\partial^b\hat{\varphi}\,\partial_b\partial^a\hat{\varphi} + 2\,\partial_a\partial^b\hat{\varphi}\,\partial_b\partial^c\hat{\varphi}\,\partial_c\partial^a\hat{\varphi} = 0\,. \tag{3.49}$$

We did not get the terms corresponding to \mathcal{L}_1 , \mathcal{L}_2 , and \mathcal{L}_3 in the above.

The equation of motion of Stückelberg Lagrangian, i.e., (3.49), has two kinds of simple non-trivial solutions. One set of such solutions is that of the fields that are static:

$$\partial_t \hat{\varphi}(t, x^i) = 0, \tag{3.50}$$

The other set of solutions consists of plane-wave-like solutions:

$$\hat{\varphi} = e^{ip_a x^a} \phi(p) + e^{-ip_a x^a} \phi^*(p),$$
(3.51)

where p_a is an arbitrary time-like, space-like or light-like momentum. It is a priori not subject to the mass-shell condition $p_a p^a - m^2 = 0$ since the Lagrangian (3.48) does not contain the quadratic kinetic term $\mathcal{L}_2 = -\frac{1}{2} (\partial_a \hat{\varphi} \partial^a \hat{\varphi} + m^2 \hat{\varphi}^2)$. Hence, there is no corresponding term in the equation of motion. So, this higher-order model contains tachyons, unless they are excluded by imposing appropriate massshell conditions on $\hat{\varphi}$.

We wish to confirm that $\hat{\varphi}$ is the only propagating field in this vector Goldstone model and study its dynamical properties. For this purpose we now move to the Hamiltonian analysis based on Dirac formalism.

3.3 Hamiltonian Analysis of the Abelian Chern-Simon Theory

First we carry out the analysis of the Hamiltonian for the simpler case of the free Chern-Simons vector field. Doing so will give us a better idea of the scheme of the analysis. Also, it will enable us to distinctly understand the factors that make the non-linear model different from the linear one.

In the Hamiltonian formalism, time and position coordinates are considered separately. Therefore, as in the spin-1/2 case analysis, we split the space-time indices into time and space indices – a = (0, i). We have $\varepsilon^{0ij} \equiv \varepsilon^{ij}$.

The leading order Abelian Chern-Simons Lagrangian has the following form:

$$\mathcal{L}_{CS} = \varepsilon^{abc} A_a(t, \mathbf{x}) \,\partial_b A_c(t, \mathbf{x}) = \varepsilon^{jk} A_0(t, \mathbf{x}) \,\partial_j A_k(t, \mathbf{x}) - \varepsilon^{ik} A_i(t, \mathbf{x}) \,\partial_0 A_k(t, \mathbf{x}) + \varepsilon^{ij} A_i(t, \mathbf{x}) \,\partial_j A_0(t, \mathbf{x}),$$
(3.52)

where x stands for the spacial coordinates $x^i = (x^1, x^2)$, so that $x^a = (t, \mathbf{x})$.

The conjugate momenta are:

$$p^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}) = \frac{\delta L}{\delta(\partial_{0}A_{i}(t, \mathbf{x}))} = \varepsilon^{ij}A_{j}(t, \mathbf{x}),$$

$$p^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) = \frac{\delta L}{\delta(\partial_{0}A_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}))} = 0.$$
(3.53)

The equal-time Poisson bracket relation between A_a and p^b is:

$$[A_a(t, \mathbf{x}), p^b(t, \mathbf{y})] = \delta_a^b \,\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y}), \qquad (a = 0, i).$$
(3.54)

The canonical Hamiltonian density is

$$\mathcal{H}_{c}(t, \mathbf{x}) = p^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}) \,\partial_{0}A_{i}(t, \mathbf{x}) - \mathcal{L}_{CS}(t, \mathbf{x})$$
$$= \varepsilon^{ij} \left(A_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) \,\partial_{j}A_{i}(t, \mathbf{x}) + A_{j}(t, \mathbf{x}) \,\partial_{i}A_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) \right)$$
(3.55)

The above expression can be integrated by parts with respect to x to yield the canonical Hamiltonian. It comes out to be,

$$H_c(t) = 2 \int d^2 \mathbf{x} \, \varepsilon^{ij} A_0(t, \mathbf{x}) \, \partial_j A_i(t, \mathbf{x}) \,. \tag{3.56}$$

The primary constraints are:

$$C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}) = p^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}) - \varepsilon^{ij} A_{j}(t, \mathbf{x}) = 0$$
(3.57)

$$C^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) = p^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) = 0.$$
 (3.58)

The Poisson bracket relations between these primary constraints are,

$$[C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{j}(t, \mathbf{y})] = -2 \varepsilon^{ij} \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y}),$$

$$[C^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{0}(t, \mathbf{y})] = 0,$$

$$[C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{0}(t, \mathbf{y})] = 0.$$
(3.59)

We see that the constraints C^i are of the second-class while C^0 is of the first-class. So C^i are not associated with a gauge symmetry of the system while C^0 is.

To find the secondary constraint following the Dirac procedure, we consider the total Hamiltonian which includes the primary constraints with their corresponding

Lagrange multipliers.

$$\mathcal{H}_T(t, \mathbf{x}) = \mathcal{H}_c(t, \mathbf{x}) + u_k(t, \mathbf{x}) C^k(t, \mathbf{x}) + u_0(t, \mathbf{x}) C^0(t, \mathbf{x}).$$
(3.60)

We impose the time-conservation condition on the primary constraint C^i . For that we take its Poisson bracket with the total Hamiltonian and equate it to 0.

$$\int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \left[C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_{T}(t, \mathbf{y})\right]$$

$$= \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \left[C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_{c}(t, \mathbf{y})\right] + \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} u_{k}(t, \mathbf{y}) \left[C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{k}(t, \mathbf{y})\right]$$

$$+ \int d^{2}\mathbf{x} u_{0}(t, \mathbf{y}) \left[C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{0}(t, \mathbf{y})\right] = 0.$$
(3.61)

Solving the above equation provides us with the value of the Lagrange multiplier $u_k(t, \mathbf{x})$, which comes out to be,

$$u_k(t, \mathbf{x}) = \partial_k A_0(t, \mathbf{x}) \,. \tag{3.62}$$

So the time conservation equation (3.61) does not provide us with a secondary constraint.

Now let us see if we can get a secondary constraint from the time conservation equation for C^0 .

$$\int d^2 \mathbf{y} \left[C^0(t, \mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_T(t, \mathbf{y}) \right]$$

=
$$\int d^2 \mathbf{y} \left[C^0(t, \mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_c(t, \mathbf{y}) \right] + \int d^2 \mathbf{y} \, u_k(t, \mathbf{y}) \left[C^0(t, \mathbf{x}), C^k(t, \mathbf{y}) \right]$$

+
$$\int d^2 \mathbf{y} \, u_0(t, \mathbf{y}) \left[C^0(t, \mathbf{x}), C^0(t, \mathbf{y}) \right] = 0$$

$$\Rightarrow \varepsilon^{ij} \partial_i A_j(t, \mathbf{x}) = 0$$

So we get a secondary constraint:

$$\varepsilon^{ij}\partial_i A_j(t, \mathbf{x}) = 0. \tag{3.63}$$

Let us compute the Poisson brackets of the above secondary constraint with the other constraints to check whether it belongs to the first-class or the second-class.

The Poisson bracket of the secondary constraint with $C^0(t, \mathbf{x})$ turns out to be 0.

$$[C^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), \varepsilon^{ij}\partial_{i}A_{j}(t, \mathbf{y})] = 0$$
(3.64)

The Poisson bracket of the secondary constraint with $C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x})$ is as following.

$$[\varepsilon^{ij}\partial_i A_j(t, \mathbf{x}), C^k(t, \mathbf{y})] = \varepsilon^{ik}\partial_i \,\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y}) \tag{3.65}$$

The above Poisson bracket has a non-zero value, but we will see that the secondary constraint can be modified such that it becomes a first-class constraint.

The expression for the secondary constraint can be written as the derivative of the second term of the primary constraint $C^i(t, \mathbf{x})$ (eq. (3.57)). This fact enables us to guess that the Poisson bracket in eq. (3.65) can also be expressed as following:

$$[\varepsilon^{ij}\partial_i A_j(t, \mathbf{x}), C^k(t, \mathbf{y})] = \varepsilon^{ik}\partial_i \,\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y})$$
$$= -\frac{1}{2} \left[\partial_i C^i(t, \mathbf{x}), C^k(t, \mathbf{y})\right]$$
(3.66)

This tells us that,

$$\left[\varepsilon^{ij}\partial_i A_j(t,\mathbf{x}) + \frac{1}{2}\partial_i C^i(t,\mathbf{x}), C^k(t,\mathbf{y})\right] = 0$$
(3.67)

Let us denote the expression $\varepsilon^{ij}\partial_i A_j(t, \mathbf{x}) + \frac{1}{2}\partial_i C^i(t, \mathbf{x})$ by $D(t, \mathbf{x})$. The Poisson brackets of $D(t, \mathbf{x})$ with $C^0(t, \mathbf{y})$ and with $D(t, \mathbf{y})$ are,

$$[D(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{0}(t, \mathbf{y})] = 0,$$

[D(t, \mathbf{x}), D(t, \mathbf{y})] = 0, (3.68)

respectively. So $D(t, \mathbf{x})$ qualifies to be a first-class constraint.

Now let us try to check if there are any tertiary constraints present in this system. For this purpose, we write down the time conservation equation for the secondary constraint $D(t, \mathbf{x})$, which is,

$$\int d^2 \mathbf{y} \left[D(t, \mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_T(t, \mathbf{y}) \right]$$

=
$$\int d^2 \mathbf{y} \left[D(t, \mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_c(t, \mathbf{y}) \right] + \int d^2 \mathbf{y} \, u_k(t, \mathbf{y}) \left[D(t, \mathbf{x}), C^k(t, \mathbf{y}) \right]$$

+
$$\int d^2 \mathbf{y} \, u_0(t, \mathbf{y}) \left[D(t, \mathbf{x}), C^0(t, \mathbf{y}) \right] = 0$$

Since $[D(t, \mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_c(t, \mathbf{y})] = 0$ and $D(t, \mathbf{x})$ commutes with all the constraints, the above equation does not yield any new information. Therefore, this system has constraints only up till the secondary level and no further.

Now that we have all the constraints in this system, we can count the number of canonical degrees of freedom. To begin with, we have 6 canonical degrees from the vector field components A_1 , A_2 and A_3 and their corresponding momenta p^1 , p^2 and p^3 . We have two firs-class constraints – C^0 and D. Each of them cancels two canonical degrees of freedom, leaving us with 6 - 2 - 2 = 2 canonical degrees of freedom. We have two second-class constraints – C^1 and C^2 , each of which knocks down one degree of freedom. So we are left with 2 - 1 - 1 = 0 canonical degrees of freedom. This implies that there is no dynamical field in this theory.

It verifies that the abelian Chern-Simons action does not have a physical degree of freedom due to the gauge symmetry (3.9).

3.3.1 Hamiltonian Value on the Constraint Surface of the Chern-Simons Model

Let us try to see what value the Hamiltonian takes on the constraint surface. We rewrite the Hamiltonian from eq. (3.56) below.

$$H_c(t) = 2 \int d^2 \mathbf{x} \, \varepsilon^{ij} A_0(t, \mathbf{x}) \, \partial_j A_i(t, \mathbf{x}) \,.$$
(3.69)

Substituting the secondary constraint from eq. (3.63), i.e., $\varepsilon^{ij}\partial_i A_j(t, \mathbf{x}) = 0$, into the Hamiltonian above, we find that it vanishes.

$$H(t)_{\text{free 1}}|_{cs} = 0.$$
 (3.70)

This verifies the absence of propagating modes in the system.

Now let us move to the Hamiltonian analysis of the full vector-Goldstone model that includes higher-order self-interaction terms.

3.4 Hamiltonian Analysis of the Full Vector Goldstone Model

Action (3.7) takes the following form:

$$S_{1} = \int d^{3}x \,\varepsilon^{ij} \left(2A_{0} \,\partial_{i}A_{j} + A_{j} \,\partial_{0}A_{i}\right) + f^{-2} \int d^{3}x \,\varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} \left(A_{j}A_{k} \left(\partial_{i}A_{l} \,\partial_{0}A_{0} - \partial_{l}A_{0} \,\partial_{0}A_{i}\right) + A_{0}A_{k} \,\partial_{0}A_{i} \,\partial_{l}A_{j} - A_{0}^{2} \,\partial_{l}A_{j} \,\partial_{k}A_{i}\right).$$
(3.71)

We can notice that this action is first-order in time derivatives, as was also the case for the fermionic action discussed in Section 2.3. This implies that the conjugate momenta obtained from this action would be devoid of dependence on time derivatives of the vector field, i.e., they will be expressed in terms of only the spatial derivatives of the vector field components A_0 and A_i . The conjugate momenta are:

$$p^{i} = \frac{\delta \mathcal{L}}{\delta(\partial_{0}A_{i})} = \varepsilon^{ij}A_{j} - \varepsilon^{ij}\varepsilon^{kl}(A_{j}A_{k}\partial_{l}A_{0} - A_{0}A_{k}\partial_{l}A_{j})$$
$$p^{0} = \frac{\delta \mathcal{L}}{\delta(\partial_{0}A_{0})} = \varepsilon^{ij}\varepsilon^{kl}A_{j}A_{k}\partial_{i}A_{l}$$
(3.72)

The canonical Hamiltonian density is

$$\mathcal{H}_c = p^0 \,\partial_0 A_0 + p^i \,\partial_0 A_i - \mathcal{L}_1 \tag{3.73}$$

$$= 2\varepsilon^{ij}A_0\partial_iA_j - \varepsilon^{ij}\varepsilon^{kl}A_0^2\partial_kA_i\partial_lA_j$$
(3.74)

The primary constraints are:

$$C^{i} = p^{i} - \varepsilon^{ij} A_{j} + f^{-2} \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} (A_{j} A_{k} \partial_{l} A_{0} - A_{0} A_{k} \partial_{l} A_{j}) = 0, \qquad (3.75)$$

$$C^{0} = p^{0} - f^{-2} \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} A_{j} A_{k} \partial_{i} A_{l} = 0.$$

$$(3.76)$$

The Poisson bracket relations between the primary constraints are:

$$[C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{j}(t, \mathbf{y})] = 2 \varepsilon^{ij} \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y}) + 4 \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} A_{l}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{k} A_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y}) - \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} A_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) A_{l}(t, \mathbf{x}) (\partial_{x_{k}} + \partial_{y_{k}}) \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y})$$
(3.77)

$$[C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{0}(t, \mathbf{y})] = 4 \varepsilon^{ji} \varepsilon^{kl} A_{l}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{k} A_{j}(t, \mathbf{x}) \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y}) - \varepsilon^{kl} \varepsilon^{ji} A_{l}(t, \mathbf{x}) A_{j}(t, \mathbf{x}) (\partial_{x_{k}} + \partial_{y_{k}}) \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y})$$
(3.78)

$$[C^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{0}(t, \mathbf{y})] = 0.$$
(3.79)

Since the constraints C^i have non-zero Poisson brackets above, they are of the secondclass, as in the linear case. On comparing these constraints with the ones obtained in the case of leading order Chern-Simons action in equations (3.59), we can see that the first-class constraint C^0 of the leading order case does not commute with C^i , but we will see below that it can be modified by terms involving C^i such that the modified constraint commutes with C^i .

Now let us see which secondary constraints this system has. To find the secondary constraints following the Dirac procedure, we consider the Hamiltonian density which includes the primary constraints with their corresponding Lagrange multipliers.

$$\mathcal{H}_T(t, \mathbf{x}) = \mathcal{H}_c(t, \mathbf{x}) + u_i(t, \mathbf{x}) C^i(t, \mathbf{x}) + u_0(t, \mathbf{x}) C^0(t, \mathbf{x})$$
(3.80)

Here $\mathcal{H}_T(t, \mathbf{x})$ is the total Hamiltonian density, $\mathcal{H}_c(t, \mathbf{x})$ is the canonical Hamiltonian density, $u_i(t, \mathbf{x})$ and $u_0(t, \mathbf{x})$ are the Lagrange multipliers corresponding to the primary constraints $C^i(t, \mathbf{x})$ and $C^0(t, \mathbf{x})$ respectively.

On integrating the above, we get the expression for the total Hamiltonian:

$$H_T(t) = \int d^2 \mathbf{x} \,\mathcal{H}_T(t, \mathbf{x}) = H_c(t) + \int d^2 \mathbf{x} \,u_i(t, \mathbf{x}) \,C^i(t, \mathbf{x}) + \int d^2 \mathbf{x} \,u_0(t, \mathbf{x}) \,C^0(t, \mathbf{x})$$
(3.81)

As explained before, in order to get a secondary constraint, we need to impose the time conservation of the primary constraint (see eq. (2.20)). So we take the time derivative of the primary constraint $C^i(t, \mathbf{x})$ by taking its Poisson bracket with $H_T(t)$

and equate it to zero as following:

$$\begin{aligned} \left[C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), H_{T}(t, \mathbf{y})\right] \\ &= \int d^{2} \mathbf{y} \left[C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_{T}(t, \mathbf{y})\right] \\ &= \int d^{2} \mathbf{y} \left[C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_{c}(t, \mathbf{y})\right] + \int d^{2} \mathbf{y} \, u_{j}(t, \mathbf{y}) \left[C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{j}(t, \mathbf{y})\right] \\ &+ \int d^{2} \mathbf{y} \, u_{0}(t, \mathbf{y}) \left[C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{0}(t, \mathbf{y})\right] = 0 \end{aligned}$$
(3.82)

Let $\int d^2 \mathbf{y} \left[C^i(t, \mathbf{x}), C^j(t, \mathbf{y}) \right]$ be denoted by $C^{ij}(t, \mathbf{x})$. Let $C_{jk}(t, \mathbf{x})$ be the inverse such that $C^{ij}(t, \mathbf{x}) C_{jk}(t, \mathbf{x}) = \delta^i_k$. Then eq. (3.82) becomes:

$$[C^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}), H_{c}(t)] + u_{j}(t,\mathbf{x}) C^{ij}(t,\mathbf{x}) + u_{0}(t,\mathbf{x}) \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} [C^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}), C^{0}(t,\mathbf{y})] = 0$$
(3.83)

We can solve the above equation to get an expression for $u_j(t, \mathbf{x})$.

$$u_{j}(t, \mathbf{x}) C^{ij}(t, \mathbf{x}) = - [C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), H_{c}(t)] - u_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} [C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{0}(t, \mathbf{y})]$$

$$\Rightarrow u_{j}(t, \mathbf{x}) = - [C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), H_{c}(t)] C_{ji}(t, \mathbf{x})$$

$$- u_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} [C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{0}(t, \mathbf{y})] C_{ji}(t, \mathbf{x})$$
(3.84)

On substituting the values of $\mathcal{H}_c(t, \mathbf{x})$, $C^i(t, \mathbf{x})$ and $C^0(t, \mathbf{x})$ into the above equation, we get the following:

$$u_{j}(t, \mathbf{x}) = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{ij} \left(1 + 2 \varepsilon^{k'l'} A_{l'}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{k'} A_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) \right)} \left(\varepsilon^{ik} \partial_{k} A_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) - 2 \varepsilon^{ik} \varepsilon^{lm} A_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{m} A_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{l} A_{k}(t, \mathbf{x}) - 2 u_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) \varepsilon^{kl} \varepsilon^{mi} A_{l}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{k} A_{m}(t, \mathbf{x}) \right)$$
(3.85)

We have obtained a restriction on the Lagrange multiplier $u_j(t, \mathbf{x})$. This means that eq. (3.82) is not going to provide us with a secondary constraint.

Now when we substitute the expression for $u_j(t, \mathbf{x})$ from eq. (3.85) into the total Hamiltonian (3.81), one can check that the term proportional to $u_0(t, \mathbf{x})$, which will be of the form $C^0(t, \mathbf{x}) + F(t, \mathbf{x})$, will commute with $C^i(t, \mathbf{y})$. Let us denote the term

 $C^0(t,\mathbf{x})+F(t,\mathbf{x})$ by $\hat{C}^0(t,\mathbf{x}).$ We have,

$$\hat{C}^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) = C^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) + F(t, \mathbf{x}) \quad \text{where}$$

$$F(t, \mathbf{x}) = \frac{2 \varepsilon^{i'j'} A_{j'}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{i'} A_k(t, \mathbf{x})}{\left(1 + 2 \varepsilon^{ij} A_j(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_i A_0(t, \mathbf{x})\right)} C^k(t, \mathbf{x})$$
(3.86)

On taking the commutator of $\hat{C}^0(t,\mathbf{x})$ with $C^l(t,\mathbf{y})$ we get,

$$\begin{split} &[\hat{C}^{0}(t,\mathbf{x}),C^{l}(t,\mathbf{y})] \\ = \frac{1}{\left(1+2\varepsilon^{i'j'}A_{j'}(t,\mathbf{x})\partial_{i'}A_{0}(t,\mathbf{x})\right)} \left(4\varepsilon^{ij}\varepsilon^{kl}A_{j}(t,\mathbf{x})\partial_{i}A_{k}(t,\mathbf{x}) \\ &-4\varepsilon^{ij}\varepsilon^{kl}A_{j}(t,\mathbf{x})\partial_{i}A_{k}(t,\mathbf{x}) \\ &+8\varepsilon^{ij}\varepsilon^{kl}\varepsilon^{mn}A_{n}(t,\mathbf{x})\partial_{m}A_{k}(t,\mathbf{x})A_{j}(t,\mathbf{x})\partial_{i}A_{0}(t,\mathbf{x}) \\ &-8\varepsilon^{ij}\varepsilon^{kl}\varepsilon^{mn}A_{n}(t,\mathbf{x})\partial_{m}A_{0}(t,\mathbf{x})A_{j}(t,\mathbf{x})\partial_{i}A_{k}(t,\mathbf{x}) \\ &+\left(1+2\varepsilon^{mn}A_{n}(t,\mathbf{x})\partial_{m}A_{0}(t,\mathbf{x})\right)\varepsilon^{ij}\varepsilon^{kl}A_{j}(t,\mathbf{x})A_{k}(t,\mathbf{x})\left(\partial_{x^{i}}+\partial_{y^{i}}\right)\right)\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y}) \end{split}$$

$$(3.87)$$

This gives us the following result:

$$[\hat{C}^{0}(t,\mathbf{x}),C^{l}(t,\mathbf{y})] = \varepsilon^{ij}\varepsilon^{kl}A_{j}(t,\mathbf{x})A_{k}(t,\mathbf{x})\left(\partial_{x^{i}}+\partial_{y^{i}}\right)\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y})$$
(3.88)

The right hand side of the above equation vanishes on integrating it with respect to **x** while using the properties of Dirac-Delta function. Please refer to Appendix **B** for further details. The terms in the Poisson brakets which are proportional to $(\partial_{x_i} + \partial_{y_i}) \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y})$ are effectively zero and can be omitted.

So, effectively eq. (3.88) reduces to

$$[\hat{C}^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{l}(t, \mathbf{y})] = 0.$$
(3.89)

So we have managed to modify the original constraint $C^0(t, \mathbf{x})$ to the constraint $\hat{C}^0(t, \mathbf{x})$ such that it effectively commutes with the other primary constraint $C^l(t, \mathbf{x})$.

Let us now check if we get a secondary constraint by imposing the time conservation of the primary constraint $C^0(t, \mathbf{x})$. Taking the Poisson bracket of $C^0(t, \mathbf{x})$ with $H_T(t)$ we get,

$$\begin{aligned} \left[C^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), H_{T}(t, \mathbf{y})\right] \\ &= \int d^{2} \mathbf{y} \left[C^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_{T}(t, \mathbf{y})\right] \\ &= \int d^{2} \mathbf{y} \left[C^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_{c}(t, \mathbf{y})\right] + \int d^{2} \mathbf{y} \, u_{j}(t, \mathbf{y}) \left[C^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{j}(t, \mathbf{y})\right] \\ &+ \int d^{2} \mathbf{y} \, u_{0}(t, \mathbf{y}) \left[C^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{0}(t, \mathbf{y})\right] = 0 \end{aligned}$$
(3.90)

Since $[C^0(t,\mathbf{x})\,,C^0(t,\mathbf{y})]=0$, we have,

$$\int d^2 \mathbf{y} \left[C^0(t, \mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_c(t, \mathbf{y}) \right] + u_j(t, \mathbf{x}) \int d^2 \mathbf{y} \left[C^0(t, \mathbf{x}), C^j(t, \mathbf{y}) \right] = 0$$
(3.91)

Substituting the expression for $u_j(t, \mathbf{x})$ from eq. (3.84) into the equation above, we get,

$$[C^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), H_{c}(t)] - [C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), H_{c}(t)] C_{ji}(t, \mathbf{x}) \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} [C^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{j}(t, \mathbf{y})] - u_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) \left(\int d^{2}\mathbf{z} [C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{0}(t, \mathbf{z})] \right) C_{ji}(t, \mathbf{x}) \left(\int d^{2}\mathbf{y} [C^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{j}(t, \mathbf{y})] \right) = 0$$
(3.92)

Let us denote $\int d^2 {\bf y} \left[C^i(t,{\bf x})\,,C^0(t,{\bf y}) \right]$ by $V^i(t,{\bf x}).$ Then,

$$\Rightarrow [C^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), H_{c}(t)] - [C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), H_{c}(t)] C_{ji}(t, \mathbf{x}) \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} [C^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{j}(t, \mathbf{y})] + u_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) V^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}) C_{ji}(t, \mathbf{x}) V^{j}(t, \mathbf{x}) = 0$$
(3.93)

 $V^i(t, \mathbf{x})$ and $V^j(t, \mathbf{x})$ are vectors which can commute with each other. So they are symmetric in *i* and *j*. $C_{ji}(t, \mathbf{x})$ on the other hand is antisymmetric in *i* and *j*. Therefore, the last term in the equation above is equal to zero.

$$u_0(t, \mathbf{x}) V^i(t, \mathbf{x}) C_{ji}(t, \mathbf{x}) V^j(t, \mathbf{x}) = 0$$
(3.94)

This give us,

$$[C^{0}(t,\mathbf{x}), H_{c}(t)] - [C^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}), H_{c}(t)] C_{ji}(t,\mathbf{x}) \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} [C^{0}(t,\mathbf{x}), C^{j}(t,\mathbf{y})] = 0 \quad (3.95)$$

In the equation above we can see that there is no Lagrange multiplier, $u_j(t, \mathbf{x})$ or $u_0(t, \mathbf{x})$, present. This means that this equation is a secondary constraint.

Now let us try to simplify equation (3.95) and write down its expression in terms of $A_0(t, \mathbf{x})$ and $A_i(t, \mathbf{x})$. The equation can be rewritten as following:

$$[C^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), H_{c}(t)] - \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \left[C^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{j}(t, \mathbf{y})\right] C_{ji}(t, \mathbf{x}) \left[C^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), H_{c}(t)\right] = 0$$

$$= [C^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), H_{c}(t)]_{D} = 0$$
(3.96)

where $[..]_D$ is a Dirac bracket¹.

From eqn (3.77) we know that

$$C^{ij}(t, \mathbf{x}) = 2 \varepsilon^{ij} + 4 \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} A_l(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_k A_0(t, \mathbf{x})$$

= $2 \varepsilon^{ij} \left(1 + 2 \varepsilon^{kl} A_l(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_k A_0(t, \mathbf{x}) \right),$ (3.97)

which gives

$$C_{ij}(t, \mathbf{x}) = -\frac{\varepsilon_{ij}}{2\left(1 + 2\varepsilon^{kl}A_l(t, \mathbf{x})\,\partial_k A_0(t, \mathbf{x})\right)}.$$
(3.98)

Substituting the expression for $C_{ij}(t, \mathbf{x})$ shown above into eq. (3.96), we get,

$$[C^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), H_{c}(t)]_{D} = 0$$

$$= -2\varepsilon^{ij}\partial_{i}A_{j}(t, \mathbf{x}) - 2\varepsilon^{ij}\varepsilon^{kl}A_{0}(t, \mathbf{x})\partial_{k}A_{j}(t, \mathbf{x})\partial_{l}A_{i}(t, \mathbf{x})$$

$$+ 4\frac{\varepsilon^{ij}\varepsilon^{kl}A_{j}(t, \mathbf{x})\partial_{i}A_{l}(t, \mathbf{x})\left(\partial_{k}A_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) - 2\varepsilon^{mn}A_{0}(t, \mathbf{x})\partial_{n}A_{0}(t, \mathbf{x})\partial_{m}A_{k}(t, \mathbf{x})\right)}{1 + 2\varepsilon^{i'j'}A_{j'}(t, \mathbf{x})\partial_{i'}A_{0}(t, \mathbf{x})} = 0$$
(3.99)

$$= -\frac{1}{1+2\varepsilon^{i'j'}A_{j'}\partial_{i'}A_0} \left(\varepsilon^{ij}\partial_iA_j + 2\varepsilon^{ij}\varepsilon^{kl}\partial_kA_0 \left(A_l\partial_iA_j - A_j\partial_iA_l\right) + \varepsilon^{ij}\varepsilon^{kl}A_0\partial_kA_j\partial_lA_i + 2\varepsilon^{ij}\varepsilon^{kl}\varepsilon^{mn}A_0\partial_lA_i\partial_mA_0 \left(A_n\partial_kA_j - A_k\partial_nA_j\right)\right) = 0$$
(3.100)

Therefore, the secondary constraint is,

$$B(t, \mathbf{x}) = \varepsilon^{ij} \partial_i A_j(t, \mathbf{x}) - 2 \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} A_j(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_k A_0(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_l A_i(t, \mathbf{x}) + \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} A_0(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_k A_j(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_l A_i(t, \mathbf{x}) = 0$$
(3.101)

¹Dirac bracket is defined as follows:

$$[F,G]_D = [F,G] - [F,J^{\alpha}] C_{\alpha\beta} [J^{\beta},G],$$

where $C_{\alpha\beta}$ is the inverse of the matrix $C^{\alpha\beta} = [J^{\alpha}, J^{\beta}]$.

So the system has one secondary constraint similar to the case of the leading order Cherns-Simons case.

The Poisson bracket of $B(t, \mathbf{x})$ with $C^{i}(t, \mathbf{y})$ is

$$[B(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{i}(t, \mathbf{y})] = -\varepsilon^{ij} \partial_{x^{j}} \delta(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y}) + 6 f^{-2} \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} \partial_{k} A_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{l} A_{j}(t, \mathbf{x}) \delta(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y}) + 2 f^{-2} \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} \partial_{x^{l}} (A_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{k} A_{j}(t, \mathbf{x}) - A_{j}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{k} A_{0}(t, \mathbf{x})) \delta(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y}).$$
(3.102)

We can make this Poisson bracket vanish by modifying the constraint B (3.101) as follows

$$\hat{B}(t, \mathbf{x}) = B(t, \mathbf{x}) - 6 f^{-2} \varepsilon^{kl} \partial_k A_0(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_l A_j(t, \mathbf{x}) \hat{C}^j(t, \mathbf{x}) + \partial_j \hat{C}^j(t, \mathbf{x}) - 2f^{-2} \varepsilon^{kl} \partial_l \big((A_0(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_k A_j(t, \mathbf{x}) - A_j(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_k A_0(t, \mathbf{x})) \hat{C}^j(t, \mathbf{x}) \big),$$
(3.103)

where

$$\hat{C}^{j}(t,\mathbf{x}) = \frac{C^{j}(t,\mathbf{x})}{2\left(1 - 2f^{-2}\varepsilon^{kl}A_{k}(t,\mathbf{x})\partial_{l}A_{0}(t,\mathbf{x})\right)}, \quad \text{such that,}$$

$$[\hat{C}^{j}(t,\mathbf{x}),C^{i}(t,\mathbf{y})] = \varepsilon^{ij}\,\delta(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y})\,. \tag{3.104}$$

Thus,

$$[\hat{B}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{i}(t, \mathbf{y})] = 0.$$
(3.105)

However, $B(t, \mathbf{x})$ has a non-vanishing Poisson bracket with $C^0(t, \mathbf{y})$:

$$[B(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{0}(t, \mathbf{y})] = -f^{-2} \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} \partial_{k} A_{i}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{l} A_{j}(t, \mathbf{x}) \delta(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y}) - 2 f^{-2} \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} A_{j}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{l} A_{i}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{x^{k}} \delta(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y}).$$
(3.106)

If we take the linear combination of the constraints $B(t, \mathbf{x})$ and $C^0(t, \mathbf{x})$, namely $B_1(t, \mathbf{x}) = \frac{1}{2} (B(t, \mathbf{x}) + C^0(t, \mathbf{x}))$ and $B_2(t, \mathbf{x}) = \frac{1}{2} (B(t, \mathbf{x}) - C^0(t, \mathbf{x}))$, the Poisson bracket simplifies to

$$[B_1(t, \mathbf{x}), B_2(t, \mathbf{y})] = f^{-2} \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} \,\partial_k A_i(t, \mathbf{x}) \,\partial_l A_j(t, \mathbf{x}) \,\delta(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y}). \tag{3.107}$$

As we had seen in the case of the free Chern-Simons theory, there were two firstclass constraints. However, we do not have any first-class constraint in this system, since the right hand side of eq. (3.107) is in general not zero. We should be able to recover the constraints of the leading order case by setting $f^{-2} = 0$ here.

We can see that on setting $f^{-2} = 0$, the Poisson brackets (3.106) and (3.107) vanish. So then the constraints $C^0(t, \mathbf{x})$ and $B(t, \mathbf{x})$ (or equivalently $B_1(t, \mathbf{x})$ and $B_2(t, \mathbf{x})$) be come of the the first-class and generate the local symmetry of the Chern-Simons action.

In the non-linear case in which $f^{-2} \neq 0$, the Poisson brackets (3.106) and (3.107) are non-zero for a generic field $A_a(t, \mathbf{x})$. Therefore the constraints $C^0(t, \mathbf{x})$ and $B(t, \mathbf{x})$ belong to the second-class.

One can also check that the non-linear model does not have tertiary constraints, i.e. that the Poisson brackets of the primary and the secondary constraints with the total Hamiltonian (3.80) vanish provided the Lagrange multipliers $u_n(t, \mathbf{x})$ and $u_0(t, \mathbf{x})$ are appropriate functions of $A_a(t, \mathbf{x})$ and its derivatives.

Let us count the number of canonical degrees of freedom in the non-linear case. There are 6 canonical degrees of freedom to begin with, coming from the three vector field components $A_0(t, \mathbf{x})$, $A_1(t, \mathbf{x})$ and $A_2(t, \mathbf{x})$ and their corresponding momenta. There are four second-class constraints $-C^0(t, \mathbf{x})$, $C^1(t, \mathbf{x})$, $C^2(t, \mathbf{x})$ and $B(t, \mathbf{x})$. Each of them cancels one canonical degree of freedom. So we are left with 6 - 4 = 2 canonical degrees of freedom. These 2 canonical degrees of freedom contained in $A_a(t, \mathbf{x})$ and $p^a(t, \mathbf{x})$ correspond to a single degree of freedom in the Lagrangian formulation. This is the scalar mode discussed in sections 3.1.2 and 3.1.3.

3.4.1 Hamiltonian Value on the Constraint Surface of the Full Vector Goldstone Model

We should evaluate the value of the canonical Hamiltonian on the constraint surface for getting an insight about the energy of the system. Let us once again look at the expressions for the canonical Hamiltonian density (3.73) and the constraint $B(t, \mathbf{x})$ (3.101).

$$\mathcal{H}_{c}(t, \mathbf{x}) = 2 \varepsilon^{ij} A_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{i} A_{j}(t, \mathbf{x}) + \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} A_{0}^{2}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{k} A_{j}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{l} A_{i}(t, \mathbf{x})$$

$$B(t, \mathbf{x}) = \varepsilon^{ij} \partial_{i} A_{j}(t, \mathbf{x}) - 2 \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} A_{j}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{k} A_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{l} A_{i}(t, \mathbf{x})$$

$$+ \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} A_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{k} A_{j}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{l} A_{i}(t, \mathbf{x}) = 0.$$
(3.108)

On rewriting the expression for $\int d^2 \mathbf{x} \mathcal{H}_c(t, \mathbf{x})$ using integration by parts and adding and subtracting terms, it can be written in the following form, modulo total derivatives.

$$\mathcal{H}_{c}(t, \mathbf{x})_{1}|_{cs} = 2A_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) B(t, \mathbf{x}) + 3A_{0}^{2}(t, \mathbf{x}) \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} \partial_{k} A_{i}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{l} A_{j}(t, \mathbf{x})$$
$$= 6A_{0}^{2}(t, \mathbf{x}) \det (\partial_{i} A_{j}(t, \mathbf{x})).$$
(3.109)

Note that this Hamiltonian density is non-zero for the perturbative solution (3.17)-(3.20), and it is not bounded from below for generic classical values of the field $A_a(t, \mathbf{x})$, since det $\partial_i A_j(t, \mathbf{x})$ is not positive definite. This implies that the system may be classically unstable.

Let us look at the form of the Hamiltonian in the decoupling limit as described in Section 3.1.3. The Lagrangian of the scalar field $\hat{\varphi}$ in the decoupling limit is,

$$\mathcal{L}(\hat{\varphi}) = \frac{M^{-5}}{2} \hat{\varphi} \,\varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{def} \,\partial_a \partial_d \hat{\varphi} \,\partial_e \partial_b \hat{\varphi} \,\partial_f \partial_c \hat{\varphi} = -3 \,M^{-5} \,\hat{\varphi} \,\det\left(\partial_a \partial^b \hat{\varphi}\right)$$
(3.110)

The conjugate momentum for this Lagrangian is,

$$p_{\hat{\varphi}} = -6 M^{-5} \left(\det \partial_i \partial_j \hat{\varphi} \right) \partial_0 \hat{\varphi}$$
(3.111)

The canonical Hamiltonian density we get, is,

$$\mathcal{H}_{\hat{\varphi}} = p_{\hat{\varphi}} \,\partial_0 \hat{\varphi} - \mathcal{L}(\hat{\varphi})$$

= $- 6 M^{-5} \,(\partial_0 \hat{\varphi})^2 \,(\det \partial_i \partial_j \hat{\varphi})$ (3.112)

It can also be expressed in the following form:

$$\mathcal{H}_{\hat{\varphi}} = -\frac{M^5 p_{\hat{\varphi}}^2}{6 \det \partial_i \partial_j \hat{\varphi}}.$$
(3.113)

Equation (3.113) is the three-dimensional counterpart of the quartic galileon term in the Hamiltonian of the generic D = 4 galileon theory derived in [86, 87].

Let us take a simple static solution which sets the Hamiltonian and hence the energy to be zero.

$$\hat{\varphi}_0 = \frac{1}{2} x^i x^i$$

$$p_{\hat{\varphi}} = 0$$
(3.114)

Now we perturbe this solution by $\delta \phi$.

$$\hat{\varphi} = \hat{\varphi}_0 + \delta\phi \,. \tag{3.115}$$

Then, to the second order in $\delta\phi$ we have

$$\mathcal{H}_{\delta\phi} = -\frac{p_{\delta\phi}^2}{6} = -6\,\delta\dot{\phi}^2,\tag{3.116}$$

which is negative. However, if we take another zero-energy static solution, i.e. of the form $\hat{\varphi}_0 = e^{a_i x^i} b + \text{c.c.}$ (where a_i and b are complex constants) and consider fluctuations around it, then the Hamiltonian density turns out to be positive.

Also, if we had started with the initial Lagrangian (3.8) with the opposite sign (which is a priori admissible since the Chern-Simons term may have any sign), then the Hamiltonian density in (3.112) and (3.113) due to fluctuations around $\hat{\varphi}_0 = \frac{1}{2} x^i x^i$, $p_{\hat{\varphi}} = 0$ would be positive and that with the fluctuations around $\hat{\varphi}_0 = e^{a_i x^i} b + c.c.$ would be negative.

So the fluctuations around the zero-energy static solutions can be either negative or positive. This, in general, leads to instabilities. These instabilities are not of the (higher-derivative) Ostrogradski type, since the higher-order galileon Lagrangians are quadratic in time derivatives.

To summarize, the vector Goldstone model describing the spontaneous breaking of the rigid symmetry generated by the Hietarinta algebra does not maintain the local gauge symmetry of the quadratic Chern-Simons action. Due to the presence of the non-linear terms in the action there is a propagating scalar degree of freedom. The scalar field is like a galileon field which appears in modified theories of gravity. The Hamiltonian of the system is not bounded from below. This, in general, makes this model classically unstable, even though the Lagrangian is linear in the time derivative of $A_a(x)$.

Chapter 4

Vector-Spinor Goldstino Model

Now we consider the vector-spinor or the spin-3/2 goldstino model. We use the following algebra to construct this model, which was shown earlier in equations (1.48) and (1.51),

$$[M_{ab}, M_{cd}] = i (\eta_{bc} M_{ad} - \eta_{ac} M_{bd} - \eta_{bd} M_{ac} + \eta_{ad} M_{bc}),$$

$$[M_{ab}, P_c] = i (\eta_{bc} P_a - \eta_{ac} P_b),$$

$$[M^{ab}, Q^c_{\alpha}] = i (\eta^{bc} Q^a_{\alpha} - \eta^{ac} Q^b_{\alpha}) - \frac{i}{2} (\Gamma^{ab})_{\alpha}{}^{\beta} Q^c_{\beta},$$

$$\{Q^a_{\alpha}, Q^b_{\beta}\} = 2 C_{\alpha\beta} \varepsilon^{abc} P_c,$$

$$[Q^a_{\alpha}, P_b] = 0,$$

$$[P_a, P_b] = 0.$$
(4.1)

where Q^a_{α} ($\alpha = 1, 2$) is the Majorana vector-spinor generator of the spin-3/2 symmetry transformations.

The spin-3/2 symmetry transformations of the spacetime coordinate x^a and the vector-spinor field $\chi^{\alpha}_a(x)$ generated by the algebra above are:

$$x^{\prime a} = x^{a} - i f^{-2} \varepsilon^{abc} \zeta_{b}^{\alpha} \chi_{\alpha c},$$

$$\chi^{\prime a}_{\ a}(x^{\prime}) = \chi_{a}^{\alpha}(x) + \zeta_{a}^{\alpha},$$
(4.2)

where ζ^{α}_{a} is a constant parameter.

The infinitesimal transformation of the form of the goldstino field $\chi^{\alpha}_{a}(x)$,

$$\delta\chi_a^{\alpha}(x) = \zeta_a^{\alpha} + i f^{-2} \varepsilon^{dbc} \left(\zeta_b \chi_c(x)\right) \partial_d \chi_a^{\alpha}(x)$$
(4.3)

shows that it transforms non-linearly under the symmetry. Hence, the symmetry is spontaneously broken.

Note that, as for all the other cases, the commutator of two variations (4.3) closes on the translations off the mass shell, i.e. without the use of the equations of motion:

$$[\delta_2, \delta_1] \chi_a^{\alpha} = \xi^d \,\partial_d \chi_a^{\alpha} \,, \qquad \xi^d = 2 \,i \, f^{-2} \,\varepsilon^{dbc} \,\zeta_b^1 \,\zeta_c^2 \,. \tag{4.4}$$

The one-form that is invariant under the symmetry transformations (4.2) is,

$$E^{a} = dx^{a} + i f^{-2} \varepsilon^{abc} \chi_{b} d\chi_{c}$$

= $dx^{d} (\delta^{a}_{d} + i f^{-2} \varepsilon^{abc} \chi_{b} \partial_{d} \chi_{c})$
= $dx^{d} E^{a}_{d}$. (4.5)

This one-form is used to construct the spin-3/2 goldstino Lagrangian via the Volkov-Akulov Lagrangian formalism.

4.1 Action and Equation of Motion

We construct the action using the Volkov-Akulov formalism as explained in Section 2.1. On subtracting the constant term f^{-2} from it, we get,

$$S_{3/2} = -f^{2} \int d^{3}x \left(\det E_{d}^{a} - 1 \right)$$

$$= \int d^{3}x \left(i \varepsilon^{abc} \chi_{a} \partial_{b}\chi_{c} + \frac{f^{-2}}{2} \varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{dfg} \left((\chi_{a} \partial_{b}\chi_{c}) \left(\chi_{d} \partial_{f}\chi_{g} \right) - (\chi_{b} \partial_{d}\chi_{c}) \left(\chi_{f} \partial_{a}\chi_{g} \right) \right)$$

$$+ \frac{i f^{-4}}{6} \varepsilon^{a'b'c'} \left(\varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{def} - \varepsilon^{abf} \varepsilon^{dec} \right) \left(\chi_{c} \partial_{a'}\chi_{f} \right) \left(\chi_{a} \partial_{b'}\chi_{b} \right) \left(\chi_{d} \partial_{c'}\chi_{e} \right) \right). \quad (4.6)$$

The leading order term in the action above, i.e. $i \varepsilon^{abc} \chi_a \partial_b \chi_c$, is the action for a D = 3 Rarita-Schwinger spin-3/2 free massless field. We know that the free Rarita-Schwinger action is invariant under the following gauge transformation:

$$\chi_a^{\alpha \prime} = \chi_a^{\alpha} + \partial_a \epsilon^{\alpha} \tag{4.7}$$
The free Rarita-Schwinger action does not have local degrees of freedom due to the gauge invariance. Its equation of motion is

$$\varepsilon^{abc} \partial_b \chi^{\alpha}_c = 0.$$
(4.8)

On taking the divergence of the equation of motion, we get the following identity:

$$\partial_a(\varepsilon^{abc}\,\partial_b\chi^{\alpha}_c) \equiv 0\,. \tag{4.9}$$

It is a Noether identity that implies the presence of gauge symmetry in the system.

The equation of motion for the full non-linear action (4.6) has a form similar to eq. (3.13), i.e.,

$$\varepsilon^{abc} \mathcal{D}_b \chi_c = 0. \tag{4.10}$$

Unlike the vector Goldstone case where we found that such a general equation does not satisfy a Noether identity, in the case of the vector-spinor goldstino model here we find that the solution does exist. We will not present it explicitly, but will simply find that the spin-3/2 model retains the local gauge symmetry.

Let us figure out if in contrast to the spin-1 case, the spin-3/2 goldstino action can be invariant under a non-linear generalization of the Rarita-Schwinger gauge symmetry. We need to know if there are any extra degrees of freedom present in the system that break the gauge symmetry of the free Rarita-Schwinger action. On performing the Hamiltonian analysis order by order up till the order f^{-2} , we find that the onshell Hamiltonian vanishes on the constraint surface. Please refer to Appendix C to see how this result is obtained.

Since the Hamiltonian analysis beyond the order f^{-2} becomes very complicated and involved, it has not been shown. However, the vanishing of the Hamiltonian on the constraint surface up to the order f^{-2} indicates that the system may have gauge symmetry. This observation prompts us to use the Stückelberg trick and verify this possibility.

4.1.1 Stückelberg Trick for Vector-Spinor Goldstino Model

With the aim of bringing a local symmetry into the Lagrangian we introduce an auxiliary field ψ^{α} . We define a new vector-spinor field $\hat{\chi}_{a}^{\alpha}$ in terms of the original field χ^{α}_{a} and the Stückelberg spinor field $\psi^{\alpha},$ as following,

$$\hat{\chi}_a^{\alpha} = \chi_a^{\alpha} + f^{\frac{2}{3}} \partial_a \psi^{\alpha} \,. \tag{4.11}$$

The factor $f^{2/3}$ is chosen to perform a certain non-singular limit $f \to \infty$ in the action. By construction $\hat{\chi}_a^{\alpha}(x)$ is invariant under the gauge transformations:

$$\delta \chi_a^{\alpha}(x) = \partial_a \epsilon^{\alpha}(x)$$

$$\delta \psi^{\alpha}(x) = -f^{-\frac{2}{3}} \epsilon^{\alpha}(x)$$
(4.12)

Since $\epsilon^{\alpha}(x)$ is arbitrary, it can be given a value such that $\psi^{\alpha}(x)$ vanishes.

Now we take the limit of the coupling parameter f in which $f \to \infty$. In this limit the action (4.6) takes the following form:

$$S_{f\to\infty} = \int d^3x \left(i \,\varepsilon^{abc} \,\chi_a \,\partial_b \chi_c + 2 \,\varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{dfg} (\chi_a \,\partial_d \partial_c \psi) \left(\partial_f \psi \,\partial_b \partial_g \psi \right) - \frac{1}{3} \operatorname{Tr}(M^3) \right),$$
(4.13)

where $M^a{}_d = i \varepsilon^{abc} \partial_b \psi \partial_d \partial_c \psi$. As we can see from the second term on the right hand side in the equation above, there is a term in the action having χ^{α}_a and ψ^{α} terms coupled to each other. So unlike the case of the vector Goldstone model where the Stückelberg action gets decoupled under the limit $f \to \infty$, in the vector-spinor model the Stückelberg action does not attain decoupling in the limit $f \to \infty$.

There is a quartic term present in $S_{f\to\infty}$ in terms of only ψ^{α} which has not been shown in eq. (4.13) because that term can be re-expressed as a total derivative, which on getting integrated, does not contribute to the expression. That term is,

$$\int d^3x \,\varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{dfg} \left(\partial_b \psi \,\partial_d \partial_c \psi\right) \left(\partial_f \psi \,\partial_a \partial_g \psi\right). \tag{4.14}$$

It can be re-written as following after integrating by parts:

$$\varepsilon^{abc}\varepsilon^{dfg}\left(\partial_{b}\psi\,\partial_{d}\partial_{c}\psi\right)\left(\partial_{f}\psi\,\partial_{a}\partial_{g}\psi\right)$$

= $\partial_{b}\left(\varepsilon^{abc}\varepsilon^{dfg}(\psi\,\partial_{d}\partial_{c}\psi)\left(\partial_{f}\psi\,\partial_{a}\partial_{g}\psi\right)\right) + \varepsilon^{abc}\varepsilon^{dfg}(\psi\,\partial_{c}\partial_{d}\psi)\left(\partial_{b}\partial_{f}\psi\,\partial_{a}\partial_{g}\psi\right)$ (4.15)

The second term on the right hand side of the equation above, vanishes because

of the anti-commutativity of ψ and the total symmetry of this expression in the exchange of the pairs of the indices (cd), (bf) and (ag).

$$\varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{dfg} (\partial_c \partial_d \psi^\alpha) (\partial_b \partial_f \psi \, \partial_a \partial_g \psi) \equiv 0 \tag{4.16}$$

So term (4.14) can be re-expressed as a total derivative which can be discarded.

Due to identity (4.16), we can now see that the quartic term of even the original action (4.6), i.e.,

$$\int d^3x \, \frac{f^{-2}}{2} \, \varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{dfg} \left(\left(\chi_a \, \partial_b \chi_c \right) \left(\chi_d \, \partial_f \chi_g \right) - \left(\chi_b \, \partial_d \chi_c \right) \left(\chi_f \, \partial_a \chi_g \right) \right) \tag{4.17}$$

vanishes modulo a total derivative on the solution of the free Rarita-Schwinger field equation, which is $\chi^{\alpha}_a(x) = \partial_a \epsilon^{\alpha}(x)$.

This provides us a hint that the action $S_{f\to\infty}$ (4.13) has a gauge symmetry. On taking the following gauge transformation,

$$\chi_a^{\alpha} \to \chi_a^{\alpha} + \partial_a \lambda^{\alpha} ,$$

$$\psi^{\alpha} \to \psi^{\alpha} , \qquad (4.18)$$

action (4.13) transforms into the following:

$$S_{f\to\infty} \to \int d^3x \left(i \,\varepsilon^{abc} \left(\chi_a \,\partial_b \chi_c + \partial_a \lambda \,\partial_b \chi_c \right) + 2 \,\varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{dfg} \left(\chi_a \,\partial_d \partial_c \psi \right) \\ + \partial_a \lambda \,\partial_d \partial_c \psi \right) \left(\partial_f \psi \,\partial_b \partial_g \psi \right) - \frac{1}{3} \operatorname{Tr}(M^3) \right) \\ = \int d^3x \left(i \,\varepsilon^{abc} \left(\chi_a \,\partial_b \chi_c + \partial_a (\lambda \,\partial_b \chi_c) - \underline{\lambda} \,\partial_a \partial_b \overline{\chi_c} \right)^0 + 2 \,\varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{dfg} \left(\chi_a \,\partial_d \partial_c \psi \right) \\ + \partial_a (\lambda \,\partial_d \partial_c \psi) - \underline{\lambda} \,\partial_d \partial_a \overline{\partial_c} \psi \right)^0 \left(\partial_f \psi \,\partial_b \partial_g \psi \right) - \frac{1}{3} \operatorname{Tr}(M^3) \right) \\ = S_{f\to\infty}$$

$$(4.19)$$

Hence, we see the gauge invariance of $S_{f \to \infty}$.

Now we look at the equations of motion for the action (4.13). The equation of motion obtained by extremising the action with respect to χ_a^{α} is,

$$\varepsilon^{abc} \partial_b \chi^{\alpha}_c = i \, \varepsilon^{abc} \, \varepsilon^{dfg} \, \partial_d \partial_c \psi^{\alpha} \left(\partial_f \psi \, \partial_b \partial_g \psi \right). \tag{4.20}$$

Using the following identity,

$$\varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{dfg} \partial_d \partial_c \psi^{\alpha} \left(\partial_f \psi \, \partial_b \partial_g \psi \right) \equiv -\frac{1}{2} \, \varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{dfg} \left(\partial_d \partial_c \psi \, \partial_b \partial_g \psi \right) \partial_f \psi^{\alpha} \\ \equiv -\frac{1}{3} \, \varepsilon^{abc} \, \varepsilon^{dfg} \, \partial_b \left(\partial_d \psi^{\alpha} \left(\partial_f \psi \, \partial_c \partial_g \psi \right) \right) \,, \tag{4.21}$$

the expression on the right hand side of eq. (4.20) can be written as a total derivative. Therefore, we find that the general solution of eq. (4.20) is

$$\chi_c^{\alpha} = \partial_c \epsilon^{\alpha} - \frac{\mathrm{i}}{3} \varepsilon^{dfg} \partial_d \psi^{\alpha} \left(\partial_f \psi \, \partial_c \partial_g \psi \right). \tag{4.22}$$

This implies that, modulo the pure gauge degree of freedom ϵ^{α} , the field χ_a is completely determined in terms of the derivatives of ψ .

The equation of motion obtained by extremising action (4.13) with respect to ψ is identically satisfied by the solution (4.22). Therefore, ψ is completely arbitrary in the limit $f \to \infty$.

The form of the solution (4.22) enables us to guess that action (4.13) can be recast into the free Rarita-Schwinger form as following:

$$S_{f\to\infty} = i \int d^3x \, \varepsilon^{abc} \Big(\chi_a^{\alpha} + \frac{i}{3} \varepsilon^{dfg} \, \partial_d \psi^{\alpha} \left(\partial_f \psi \, \partial_a \partial_g \psi \right) \Big) \partial_b \Big(\chi_{c\alpha} + \frac{i}{3} \, \varepsilon^{pqr} \, \partial_p \psi_{\alpha} \left(\partial_q \psi \, \partial_c \partial_r \psi \right) \Big)$$
(4.23)

This conjecture turns out to hold true.

We know that the free Rarita-Schwinger action is gauge invariant. Therefore, result (4.23) implies that $S_{f\to\infty}$ is gauge invariant. It is invariant under the following gauge transformation:

$$\begin{split} \delta\psi^{\alpha} &= \epsilon^{\alpha}(x), \\ \delta\chi^{\alpha}_{a} &= \partial_{a}\lambda^{\alpha}(x) - \frac{\mathrm{i}}{3}\,\varepsilon^{dfg}\left(\partial_{d}\epsilon^{\alpha}\left(\partial_{f}\psi\,\partial_{a}\partial_{g}\psi\right) + \partial_{d}\psi^{\alpha}\left(\partial_{f}\epsilon\,\partial_{a}\partial_{g}\psi\right) + \partial_{d}\psi^{\alpha}\left(\partial_{f}\psi\,\partial_{a}\partial_{g}\epsilon\right)\right) \\ &\equiv \partial_{a}\left(\lambda^{\alpha}(x) - \frac{\mathrm{i}}{3}\varepsilon^{dfg}\,\partial_{d}\psi^{\alpha}\left(\partial_{f}\psi\,\partial_{g}\epsilon\right)\right) - \mathrm{i}\,\varepsilon^{dfg}\left(\partial_{d}\epsilon\,\partial_{a}\partial_{f}\psi\right)\partial_{g}\psi^{\alpha}\,, \end{split}$$
(4.24)

where $\lambda^{\alpha}(x)$ and $\epsilon^{\alpha}(x)$ are independent parameters. Hence, ψ is a pure gauge.

So we have found that the Stückelberg trick for the vector-spinor goldstino model does not have a decoupling limit, and the action obtained in the limit $f \to \infty$ can be recast into the Rarita-Schwinger form. The Stückelberg case is a simpler, special case of the original, general action. Analysing the whole general action head-on is not easy. But if we find certain symmetries to hold for the special case of the

Stückelberg action, it provides us with a hint that that kind of symmetries might hold true for the general action as well. So having found the Rarita-Schwinger form and gauge symmetry of the action in the Stückelberg limit, we can now try to check if similar results hold for the general spin-3/2 action as well.

4.2 General Spin-3/2 Action Redefined as Free Rarita-Schwinger Action

The analysis in the previous section prompts us the form of the perturbative solution of the full non-linear equation of motion (4.10), i.e., $\varepsilon^{abc} \mathcal{D}_b \chi_c = 0$. Up to the order f^{-2} it is obtained from eq. (4.22) by re-scaling $\psi \to f^{-\frac{2}{3}}\psi$ and taking $\epsilon = \psi$:

$$\chi_a^{\alpha} = \partial_a \psi^{\alpha} - \frac{\mathrm{i}f^{-2}}{3} \varepsilon^{dfg} \partial_d \psi^{\alpha} \left(\partial_f \psi \partial_a \partial_g \psi \right) + \mathcal{O}(f^{-4}) \,. \tag{4.25}$$

The way in which we guessed the free Rarita-Schwinger form of the Stückelberg limit by looking at the solution of the equation of motion, we can do the same here again. We find that the full action (4.6) can be recast into the free Rarita-Schwinger form.

$$S_{3/2} = i \int d^3x \, \varepsilon^{abc} \Big(\chi_a^{\alpha} + \frac{if^{-2}}{3} \varepsilon^{dfg} \chi_d^{\alpha} \left(\chi_f \partial_a \chi_g \right) \Big) \partial_b \Big(\chi_{c\alpha} + \frac{if^{-2}}{3} \varepsilon^{pqr} \chi_{p\alpha} \left(\chi_q \partial_c \chi_r \right) \Big).$$
(4.26)

Action (4.26) is equal to the original action (4.6) modulo a total derivative due to the following identities:

$$\varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{dfg} (\chi_c \chi_d) (\partial_b \chi_f \partial_a \chi_g) = -2 \varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{dfg} (\chi_b \partial_c \chi_d) (\chi_f \partial_a \chi_g),$$

$$\varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{dfg} \varepsilon^{pqr} (\chi_f \partial_a \chi_g) (\chi_d \chi_p) (\partial_b \chi_q \partial_c \chi_r) = 2 \varepsilon^{abc} \varepsilon^{dfg} \varepsilon^{pqr} (\chi_f \partial_a \chi_g) (\chi_d \partial_b \chi_p) (\chi_q \partial_c \chi_r)$$
(4.27)

Action (4.26) can be re-expressed as following:

$$S_{RS} = i \int d^3x \, \varepsilon^{abc} \, \hat{\chi}_a \, \partial_b \hat{\chi}_c \tag{4.28}$$

where the field $\hat{\chi}$ is,

$$\hat{\chi}_a^{\alpha} = \chi_a^{\alpha} + \frac{i f^{-2}}{3} \varepsilon^{dfg} \chi_d^{\alpha} (\chi_f \partial_a \chi_g).$$
(4.29)

So we can see that upon the field redefinition (4.29), the non-linear action can be shown more concisely to be of the Rarita-Schwinger form.

4.2.1 Gauge Symmetry of the Vector-Spinor Action

The existence of the free Rarita-Schwinger form of the non-linear action implies the existence of gauge symmetry of the original non-linear action. Gauge symmetry has further implications with regards to the nature of the goldstino field - whether it is a pure gauge field or a dynamical field. It affects the number of degrees of freedom present in the system. We will see ahead what the gauge transformations for action (4.26) are like.

Equation (4.29) is invertible. An explicit expression for χ_a as a polynomial in $\hat{\chi}_a$ and $\partial_b \hat{\chi}_a$ can be found using an iteration procedure. The expression stops at most at the sixth order in $\hat{\chi}$, because of the Grassmann nilpotency of $\hat{\chi}$. Up to the order f^{-4} , we get,

$$\chi_{a}^{\alpha} = \hat{\chi}_{a}^{\alpha} - \frac{\mathrm{i}f^{-2}}{3} \varepsilon^{dfg} \hat{\chi}_{d}^{\alpha} (\hat{\chi}_{f} \partial_{a} \hat{\chi}_{g})$$

$$- \frac{f^{-4}}{3} \varepsilon^{dfg} \varepsilon^{pqr} \Big(\hat{\chi}_{g}^{\alpha} (\hat{\chi}_{q} \partial_{d} \hat{\chi}_{r}) (\hat{\chi}_{p} \partial_{a} \hat{\chi}_{f}) + \frac{1}{3} \partial_{a} \Big(\hat{\chi}_{d}^{\alpha} (\hat{\chi}_{f} \hat{\chi}_{p}) (\hat{\chi}_{q} \partial_{g} \hat{\chi}_{r})) \Big) + \mathcal{O}(f^{-6}) .$$

$$(4.30)$$

Now let us look at the gauge variations for the non-linear action. As we already know, the free Rarita-Schwinger action is invariant under the following gauge variation:

$$\delta \hat{\chi}_a^{\alpha} = \partial_a \epsilon^{\alpha} \tag{4.31}$$

Action (4.26) is invariant under the above gauge transformation.

Knowing the relation between $\hat{\chi}^{\alpha}_{a}$ and χ^{α}_{a} from eq. (4.29), we can express the above gauge variation in terms of χ^{α}_{a} as well. It is,

$$\delta \hat{\chi}_{a}^{\alpha} = \partial_{a} \epsilon^{\alpha}$$

$$= \delta \chi_{a}^{\alpha} + \frac{\mathrm{i} f^{-2}}{3} \varepsilon^{dfg} \partial_{a} \left(\chi_{d}^{\alpha} \left(\chi_{f} \, \delta \chi_{g} \right) \right) + \mathrm{i} f^{-2} \varepsilon^{dfg} \left(\delta \chi_{d} \, \partial_{a} \chi_{f} \right) \chi_{g}^{\alpha} \,, \qquad (4.32)$$

We can also express the gauge variation exclusively in terms of χ_a^{α} for the action (4.6). Using the same iteration procedure as used to get eq. (4.30), we get the gauge

variation of χ_a as following:

$$\delta\chi_a^{\alpha} = \partial_a \left(\epsilon^{\alpha} - \frac{\mathrm{i}f^{-2}}{3} \,\varepsilon^{dfg} \,\chi_d^{\alpha} \left(\chi_f \,\partial_g \epsilon \right) \right) - \mathrm{i}f^{-2} \,\varepsilon^{dfg} \left(\partial_d \epsilon \,\partial_a \chi_f \right) \chi_g^{\alpha} + \mathcal{O}(f^{-4}) \,. \tag{4.33}$$

The commutator of two transformations (4.33) is exactly zero to all orders.

$$\left[\delta_{\epsilon_1}, \delta_{\epsilon_2}\right] \chi_a^{\alpha} \equiv 0.$$
(4.34)

This is an important result as it tells us that the gauge invariance of the non-linear action exists up till all orders in the vector-spinor field χ_a^{α} and that it is an abelian symmetry as in the Rarita-Schwinger case.

We can see that the vector-spinor goldstino model is different from the vector Goldstone model in that the former is gauge invariant while the latter is not.

4.2.2 Invariance under Spin-3/2 Symmetry Transformation

Another respect in which the redefinition of the non-linear action as the free Rarita-Schwinger action is insightful is with regards to rigid spin-3/2 supersymmetry transformation. The invariance of the non-linear action under the rigid spin-3/2 super-symmetry variation (4.3) implies the invariance of action (4.28) also under the same transformation with χ_a^{α} being the function of $\hat{\chi}_a^{\alpha}$ as in (4.30).

The rigid spin-3/2 symmetry transformation (4.3) can be written in terms of $\hat{\chi}_a^{\alpha}$ using relation (4.29), as following:

$$\delta\hat{\chi}_{a}^{\alpha} = \zeta_{a}^{\alpha} + \mathrm{i}\,f^{-2}\,\varepsilon^{dbc}\,(\zeta_{b}\,\hat{\chi}_{c})\,\partial_{d}\hat{\chi}_{a}^{\alpha} + \frac{\mathrm{i}f^{-2}}{3}\,\varepsilon^{dbc}\,\left(\left(\hat{\chi}_{b}\,\partial_{a}\hat{\chi}_{c}\right)\zeta_{d}^{\alpha} + \left(\zeta_{b}\,\partial_{a}\hat{\chi}_{c}\right)\hat{\chi}_{d}^{\alpha}\right) + \mathcal{O}(f^{-4})$$
(4.35)

The commutator of two variations (4.35) closes on the translations off the mass shell, i.e. without the use of the equations of motion:

$$[\delta_2, \delta_1] \hat{\chi}^{\alpha}_a \equiv \xi^d \,\partial_d \,\hat{\chi}^{\alpha}_a \,, \qquad \text{where } \xi^d = 2\,\mathrm{i}\, f^{-2}\,\varepsilon^{dbc}\,\zeta^1_b\,\zeta^2_c \,. \tag{4.36}$$

We have thus found that the free Rarita-Schwinger action (4.28) is non-manifestly invariant under the rigid spin-3/2 supersymmetry with the Rarita-Schwinger field being its goldstino transforming non-linearly under the symmetry as in (4.35).

Chapter 5

Conclusions and Outlook

We started in Chapter 1 with a general introduction followed by a literature review on higher-spin theories. We then reviewed the process of supersymmetry breaking, in particular spontaneous supersymmetry breaking, as it is assumed to occur in nature, accounting for the absence of a direct proof for the existence of supersymmetry at the energy scales within the reach of present experiments. Then we looked at the representations of the Poincaré group. It showed us how the spin is defined for massive and massless particles and what all transformations the particles undergo.

It was then followed by a brief discussion on the literature based on Hietarinta algebras. Chapter 2 served the instructive material for demonstrating the construction of Volkov-Akulov Goldstone models and Dirac Hamiltonian formalism using a spin-1/2 fermion as an example. Then we constructed and analysed the Goldstone models for spin-1 and spin-3/2 fields.

We have found that the simplest Goldstone models constructed by the spontaneous breaking of the symmetries introduced by Hietarinta [52], are certain non-linear generalisations of the Chern-Simons and Rarita-Schwinger Lagrangians.

In the case of the vector Goldstone model, the spontaneous breaking of the rigid symmetry leads to the breaking of the gauge symmetry of the Abelian Chern-Simons action. The resulting Goldstone boson propagates a scalar mode which turns out to be a galileon field that appears in the theories of modified gravity.

In view of this result it would be interesting to couple the Chern-Simons Goldstone boson to a 3D gravity model which is invariant under the local symmetry associated with the algebra (3.1). As mentioned earlier in Chapter 3, the bosonic algebra with the generators S^a and P_a in (3.1) is a contraction of $so(2, 2) = sl(2, \mathbf{R}) \oplus sl(2, \mathbf{R})$ on which the Chern-Simons description of the conventional 3D gravity is based [88, 89]. But the full algebra also includes the Lorentz generators. Therefore, our 3D gravity model would contain two spin-2 gauge fields, the conventional gravity dreibein, written as,

$$e^a(x) = dx^m \, e^a_m(x) \,,$$

associated with the translation generator P_a , and another dreibein, written as,

$$f^a(x) = dx^m f^a_m(x) \,,$$

associated with the generator S_a . The model will also contain the spin connection,

$$\omega^a(x) = dx^m \,\omega^a_m(x) \,,$$

associated with the Lorentz generators $M_a = \frac{1}{2} \varepsilon_{abc} M^{bc}$.

An action for these (a priori) independent fields, which is invariant under the local symmetries generated by (3.1), has the following form:

$$S = \int (e^a \wedge R_a + \frac{1}{2} f^a \wedge Df_a), \qquad (5.1)$$

where

$$R^{a} = d\omega^{a} + \frac{1}{2} \varepsilon^{abc} \omega_{b} \wedge \omega_{c}$$
(5.2)

is the curvature and

$$Df_a = df_a + \varepsilon_{abc} \,\omega^b \wedge f^c \tag{5.3}$$

is the covariant derivative associated with the local Lorentz transformations.

The local symmetry variations of the fields are,

$$\delta e^{a} = D\xi^{a}(x) + \epsilon^{abc} e_{b} \lambda_{c}(x) + \epsilon^{abc} f_{b} s_{c}(x),$$

$$\delta f^{a} = Ds^{a}(x) + \epsilon^{abc} f_{b} \lambda_{c}(x),$$

$$\delta \omega^{a} = D\lambda^{a}(x),$$
(5.4)

where $\xi^a(x)$, $s^a(x)$ and $\lambda^a(x)$ are the parameters associated with the generators P_a , S_a and M_a , respectively. All the gauge fields in this model are non-dynamical as can be easily seen by analysing the equations of motion. Recently, we have learned

that the most general action (including action (5.1)) for so-called Maxwell-Chern-Simons gravity invariant under the transformations (5.4) was constructed several years ago in [90] (see also [91]).

The action (5.1) can be straightforwardly generalised to describe similar couplings between higher-spin fields and gravity. To this end one should just promote the oneform field $f^a(x)$ and the gauge parameter $s^a(x)$ to (generically mixed-symmetry) tensors $f^{ab_1...b_n}$ and $s^{ab_1...b_n}$, and appropriately adjust the contraction of the indices and the Lorentz transformations of $f^{ab_1...b_n}$ in equations (5.1)-(5.4).

Once we construct the model describing the coupling of the Goldstone boson $A_a(x)$ with the gravity action (5.1), generating a Higgs effect, we can try to find out what kind of 3D massive gravity or bi-gravity we get. We can try to check if it has a relation with one of the three-dimensional gravity models considered in [92–95].

In contrast to the vector Goldstone model, in the spin-3/2 goldstino model gauge symmetry remains preserved on spontaneously breaking the rigid spin-3/2 super-symmetry. We have found that upon a non-linear field redefinition the non-linear action reduces to the free Rarita-Schwinger action, which itself turns out to be non-manifestly invariant under the rigid spin-3/2 supersymmetry (1.51). The symmetry is non-linearly realized on the variations of the Rarita-Schwinger goldstino (4.35).

If we couple the spin-3/2 goldstino to other fields, then the non-linear field redefinition may no longer remove the non-linear terms, and the two forms of the spin-3/2 goldstino models may not be equivalent anymore. To check this out, we can couple the Rarita-Schwinger goldstino to other matter and gauge fields such as (super)gravity and Hypergravity with spin-2 and spin-5/2 gauge fields and study the properties of these models.

Another interesting problem is to consider a four-dimensional Rarita-Schwinger goldstino model associated with the following algebra:

$$\{Q^a_{\alpha}, Q^b_{\beta}\} = 2 \varepsilon^{abcd} (\Gamma_5 \Gamma_c)_{\alpha\beta} P_d \quad (\alpha, \beta = 1, ..., 4), \quad (a, b, ... = 0, 1, 2, 3),$$
(5.5)

to figure out if in this case also, as in D = 3, the non-linear action for spin-3/2 goldstino possesses a local gauge symmetry. If it does possess gauge symmetry, then one should check if the Lagrangian can be redefined as the quadratic Rarita-Schwinger Lagrangian through a non-linear field redefinition. Then one can check whether the non-linearly realised symmetry (5.5) can fit into the formulation of N = 1, D = 4supergravity as a non-linear realization of two complex finite-dimensional supergroups considered in [96–98]. Further still, it would be insightful to generalise the constructions used in this work for studying the Goldstone models with yet higher-spins and for studying the models in AdS spacetime as well.

Appendix A

Tensor and Matrix Identities

All of the following conventions and identities are in D = 3 Minkowski spacetime with the signature (-, +, +).

$$\begin{split} & a, b, c, d, e, f \text{ are spacetime indices. } (a, b, c, d, e, f) \in \{0, 1, 2\}.\\ & i, j, k, l \text{ are space indices. } (i, j, k, l) \in \{1, 2\}.\\ & \alpha, \beta, \rho, \sigma \text{ are spinor indices. } (\alpha, \beta, \rho, \sigma) \in \{1, 2\}. \end{split}$$

A.1 Levi-Civita Tensor Identities

$$\varepsilon^{012} = -\varepsilon_{012} = 1$$

$$\varepsilon^{abc}\varepsilon_{abc} = -3! \tag{A.1}$$

$$\varepsilon^{abc}\varepsilon_{ade} = -2!\,\delta^b_{[d}\,\delta^c_{e]} = -\left(\delta^b_d\,\delta^c_e - \delta^b_e\,\delta^c_d\right) \tag{A.2}$$

$$\varepsilon^{abc}\varepsilon_{abd} = -2!\delta^c_d \tag{A.3}$$

$$\varepsilon^{abc}\varepsilon_{def} = -3! \,\delta^a_{[d}\,\delta^b_e\,\delta^c_{f]}$$

= $-\left(\delta^a_d\,\delta^b_e\,\delta^c_f - \delta^a_e\,\delta^b_d\,\delta^c_f + \delta^a_e\,\delta^b_f\,\delta^c_d - \delta^a_f\,\delta^b_e\,\delta^c_d + \delta^a_f\,\delta^b_d\,\delta^c_e - \delta^a_d\,\delta^b_f\,\delta^c_e\right) \quad (A.4)$

 $\varepsilon^{12} = \varepsilon_{12} = 1$

$$\varepsilon^{ij}\varepsilon_{ij} = 2\,! \tag{A.5}$$

$$\varepsilon^{ij}\varepsilon_{ij} = 2! \tag{A.5}$$
$$\varepsilon^{ij}\varepsilon_{ik} = \delta^{j}_{k} \tag{A.6}$$

$$\varepsilon^{ij}\varepsilon_{kl} = 2! \,\delta^i_{[k}\,\delta^j_{l]} = \delta^i_k\,\delta^j_l - \delta^i_l\,\delta^j_k \tag{A.7}$$

A.2 Charge Conjugation Matrix Identities

$$C_{\alpha\beta}^{-1} = C_{\beta\alpha} = -C_{\alpha\beta} \tag{A.8}$$

$$C^{\alpha\beta} C_{\alpha\gamma} = \delta^{\beta}_{\gamma} \tag{A.9}$$
$$C^{\alpha\beta} C_{\alpha\gamma} = 2 \tag{A.10}$$

$$C^{\alpha\beta} C_{\alpha\beta} = 2 \tag{A.10}$$

$$\chi_{\alpha} = C_{\alpha\beta} \chi^{\beta}$$
(A.10)
$$\chi_{\alpha} = C_{\alpha\beta} \chi^{\beta}$$
(A.11)
(A.12)

$$\chi^{\alpha} = -C^{\alpha\beta} \chi_{\beta} \tag{A.12}$$

A.3 Index Contraction Notation

$$(\chi \chi) = \chi^{\alpha} \chi_{\alpha} = \chi^{\alpha} C_{\alpha\beta} \chi^{\beta}$$
(A.13)

$$\chi^{\alpha} \chi_{\alpha} = -\chi_{\alpha} \chi^{\alpha} \tag{A.14}$$

$$(\chi_a \chi_b) = \chi_a^{\alpha} \chi_{b \alpha} = -\chi_{b \alpha} \chi_a^{\alpha} = \chi_b^{\alpha} \chi_{a \alpha} = (\chi_b \chi_a)$$
(A.15)

$$\chi \Gamma^a \psi \equiv \chi^\alpha \Gamma^a_{\alpha\beta} \psi^\beta = -\chi^\alpha \Gamma^a_\alpha \psi_\beta \tag{A.16}$$

A.4 Γ- Matrix Identities

$$\Gamma^{a}_{\alpha\beta} = \Gamma^{a}_{\beta\alpha}$$

$$\Gamma^{a}_{\alpha\beta} \equiv (\Gamma^{a}C^{-1})_{\alpha\beta} = -\Gamma^{a\gamma}_{\alpha}C_{\gamma\beta}$$
(A.17)

$$\Gamma_a^T = -C_{\alpha\beta} \,\Gamma_a^{\beta\rho} \,C_{\rho\sigma}^{-1} \tag{A.18}$$

 $\{\Gamma^{a}, \Gamma^{b}\} = 2 \eta^{ab}$ or more explicitly $\{\Gamma^{a}, \Gamma^{b}\}_{\alpha}{}^{\beta} = \Gamma^{a}{}_{\alpha}{}^{\rho} \Gamma^{b}{}_{\rho}{}^{\beta} + \Gamma^{b}{}_{\alpha}{}^{\rho} \Gamma^{a}{}_{\rho}{}^{\beta} = 2 \eta^{ab} \delta^{\beta}_{\alpha}$ (A.19)

$$\Gamma^{ab} = \Gamma^{[a} \Gamma^{b]} = \frac{1}{2} [\Gamma^{a}, \Gamma^{b}]$$

$$\Gamma^{abc...n} = \Gamma^{[a} \Gamma^{b} \Gamma^{c} ... \Gamma^{n]}$$
(A.20)

$$\Gamma^a \Gamma^b = \varepsilon^{abc} \Gamma_c + \eta^{ab} \tag{A.21}$$

$$\varepsilon_{abc} \,\Gamma^a \,\Gamma^b = -\,2 \,\Gamma_c \tag{A.22}$$

$$\Gamma^{a} \Gamma^{b} \Gamma^{c} = \varepsilon^{abc} I + \eta^{ab} \Gamma^{c} + \eta^{bc} \Gamma^{a} - \eta^{ac} \Gamma^{b}$$
(A.23)

A.5 Matrix Determinant

The determinant of a 3×3 matrix $E^a_m=\delta^a_m+M^a_m$ is

det
$$E_m^a$$

= det $(1 + M)$ (A.24)
= 1 + Tr $M + \frac{1}{2} \left[(Tr M)^2 - Tr(M^2) \right] + \frac{1}{6} \left[(Tr M)^3 - 3 Tr M Tr(M^2) + 2 Tr(M^3) \right]$,
where Tr $(M) = M_{\alpha}{}^{\alpha} = -M^{\alpha}{}_{\alpha}$.

Appendix B

Integral Identities

Let us consider a function $f^i(x)$. We wish to compute the following integral:

$$\int d^2 \mathbf{x} f^i(x) \left(\partial_{x^i} + \partial_{y^i}\right) \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y}) \,. \tag{B.1}$$

It can be written as following:

$$\int d^2 \mathbf{x} f^i(x) \left(\partial_{x^i} + \partial_{y^i}\right) \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y})$$

=
$$\int d^2 \mathbf{x} f^i(x) \partial_{x^i} \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y}) + \int d^2 \mathbf{x} f^i(x) \partial_{y^i} \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y}).$$
(B.2)

The first integral in the above expression can be evaluated as following:

$$\int d^{2}\mathbf{x} f^{i}(x) \partial_{x^{i}} \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y})$$

$$= -\int d^{2}\mathbf{x} \partial_{x^{i}} f^{i}(x) \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y}) \qquad \text{(by integration by parts)}$$

$$= -\partial_{y^{i}} f^{i}(y) \qquad (B.3)$$

The second integral in eq. (B.2) can be evaluated as following:

$$\int d^{2}\mathbf{x} f^{i}(x) \partial_{y^{i}} \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y})$$

$$= \partial_{y^{i}} \int d^{2}\mathbf{x} f^{i}(x) \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y}) \quad (\text{taking } \partial_{y^{i}} \text{ outside the integral which is w.r.t. } \mathbf{x})$$

$$= \partial_{y^{i}} f^{i}(y) \qquad (B.4)$$

Adding up expressions (B.3) and (B.4), we get 0. Therefore, we see that the integral in eq. (B.2) is 0.

Similarly, if instead of $f^i(\boldsymbol{x})$ we have $f^i(\boldsymbol{y})$, then,

$$\int d^2 \mathbf{y} f^i(y) \left(\partial_{x^i} + \partial_{y^i}\right) \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y}) = 0.$$
(B.5)

Appendix C

Hamiltonian Analysis of Vector-Spinor Goldstino Model

We first analyse the Hamiltonian of the free vector-spinor model where $f^{-2} = 0$.

C.1 Hamiltonian Analysis of Free Rarita-Schwinber Model

First we separate in the action (4.6) the spacetime indices (a = 0, 1, 2) into space and time indices (0, i = 1, 2).

The leading order Lagrangian, which is the free Rarita-Schwinger Lagrangian, is,

$$\mathcal{L}_{free}(t, \mathbf{x}) = -i \,\varepsilon^{abc} \,\chi_a^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \,\partial_c \chi_{\alpha b}(t, \mathbf{x}) = -i \,\varepsilon^{ij} \left(\chi_i^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \,\partial_0 \chi_{\alpha j}(t, \mathbf{x}) + \chi_0^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \,\partial_j \chi_{\alpha i}(t, \mathbf{x}) - \chi_i^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \,\partial_j \chi_{\alpha 0}(t, \mathbf{x}) \right)$$
(C.1)

The conjugate momenta are:

$$p_{\alpha}^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}) = \frac{\delta \mathcal{L}(t, \mathbf{x})}{\delta(\partial_{0}\chi_{i}^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}))} = -i \varepsilon^{ij}\chi_{\alpha j}(t, \mathbf{x}),$$

$$p_{\alpha}^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) = \frac{\delta \mathcal{L}(t, \mathbf{x})}{\delta(\partial_{0}\chi_{0}^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}))} = 0.$$
(C.2)

 $\chi^{\alpha}_i(t,{\bf x})$ and $p^j_{\beta}(t,{\bf y})$ have the following equal-time Poisson bracket relation:

$$\{\chi_i^{\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}), p_{\beta}^j(t,\mathbf{y})\} = \delta_{\beta}^{\alpha} \,\delta_i^j \,\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y}) \,. \tag{C.3}$$

The canonical Hamiltonian $\mathcal{H}_c(t, \mathbf{x})$ density is,

$$\mathcal{H}_{c}(t,\mathbf{x}) = p_{\alpha}^{i} \partial_{0} \chi_{i}^{\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}) + p_{\alpha}^{0} \partial_{0} \chi_{0}^{\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}) - \mathcal{L}(t,\mathbf{x})$$
$$= i \varepsilon^{ij} \left(\chi_{0}^{\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}) \partial_{j} \chi_{\alpha i}(t,\mathbf{x}) - \chi_{i}^{\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}) \partial_{j} \chi_{\alpha 0}(t,\mathbf{x}) \right).$$
(C.4)

Following are the primary constraints we derive from the conjugate momenta (C.2):

$$C^{i}_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) = p^{i}_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) + i \varepsilon^{ij} \chi_{\beta j}(t, \mathbf{x}) = 0$$

$$C^{0}_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) = p^{0}_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) = 0.$$
(C.5)

The Poisson bracket relations between these two primary constraints are:

$$\{C^{i}_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{j}_{\beta}(t, \mathbf{y})\} = 2 i C_{\alpha\beta} \varepsilon^{ij} \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y}),$$

$$\{C^{0}_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{0}_{\beta}(t, \mathbf{y})\} = 0,$$

$$\{C^{i}_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}), C^{0}_{\beta}(t, \mathbf{y})\} = 0.$$
(C.6)

We can see from these Poisson bracket relations that the constraints $C^i_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$ belong to the second-class whereas the constraints $C^0_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$ belong to the first-class.

Now we proceed to look for secondary constraints. For this purpose we write down the expression for the total Hamiltonian density $\mathcal{H}_T(t, \mathbf{x})$, which is as following.

$$\mathcal{H}_T(t, \mathbf{x}) = \mathcal{H}_c(t, \mathbf{x}) + u_k^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) C_{\alpha}^k(t, \mathbf{x}) + u_0^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) C_{\alpha}^0(t, \mathbf{x})$$
(C.7)

Here $u_k^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$ is the Lagrange multiplier associated with the constraint $C_{\alpha}^k(t, \mathbf{x})$ and $u_0^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$ the one associated with the constraint $C_{\alpha}^0(t, \mathbf{x})$.

We write down the equation for the time-conservation of the constraint $C^k_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$ by taking its Poisson bracket with the total Hamiltonian. It gives us the following:

$$\int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \left\{ C_{\alpha}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_{T}(t,\mathbf{y}) \right\}$$

$$= \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \left\{ C_{\alpha}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_{c}(t,\mathbf{y}) \right\} + \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \, u_{k}^{\gamma}(t,\mathbf{y}) \left\{ C_{\alpha}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}), C_{\gamma}^{k}(t,\mathbf{y}) \right\}$$

$$+ \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \, u_{0}^{\gamma}(t,\mathbf{y}) \left\{ C_{\alpha}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}), C_{\gamma}^{0}(t,\mathbf{y}) \right\} = 0$$

$$= \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \left(-2 \, i \, C_{\alpha\gamma} \, \varepsilon^{ik} \, \partial_{k} \chi_{0}^{\gamma}(t,\mathbf{y}) - u_{k}^{\gamma}(t,\mathbf{y}) \, 2 \, i \, C_{\alpha\gamma} \, \varepsilon^{ik} \right) \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y}) = 0 \quad (C.8)$$

Solving the above equation gives,

$$u_k^{\gamma}(t, \mathbf{x}) = -\partial_k \chi_0^{\gamma}(t, \mathbf{x}) \,. \tag{C.9}$$

We get the expression for the Lagrange multiplier $u_k^{\gamma}(t, \mathbf{x})$. Therefore, we do not get a secondary constraint from the time conservation equation for the constraint $C_{\alpha}^k(t, \mathbf{x})$.

Now let us try to see what we get by solving the time-conservation equation for the constraint $C^0_\beta(t, \mathbf{y})$.

$$\int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \left\{ C_{\alpha}^{0}(t,\mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_{T}(t,\mathbf{y}) \right\}$$
$$= \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \left\{ C_{\alpha}^{0}(t,\mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_{c}(t,\mathbf{y}) \right\} - \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \, u_{k}^{\gamma}(t,\mathbf{y}) \left\{ C_{\alpha}^{0}(t,\mathbf{x}), C_{\gamma}^{k}(t,\mathbf{y}) \right\}$$
$$- \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \, u_{0}^{\gamma}(t,\mathbf{y}) \left\{ C_{\alpha}^{0}(t,\mathbf{x}), C_{\gamma}^{0}(t,\mathbf{y}) \right\} = 0$$
$$= \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \, \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y}) \, 2 \, i \, C_{\alpha\gamma} \, \varepsilon^{ik} \, \partial_{i} \chi_{k}^{\gamma}(t,\mathbf{y}) = 0$$

This gives us the following secondary constraint:

$$\varepsilon^{ik} \,\partial_i \chi_{k\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) = 0\,. \tag{C.10}$$

Let us denote this secondary constraint by $D_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$. The equal-time Poisson brackets of $D_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$ with the other constraints are as following:

$$\{D_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}), D_{\beta}(t, \mathbf{y})\} = 0,$$

$$\{D_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}), C_{\beta}^{k}(t, \mathbf{y})\} = \varepsilon^{ik} C_{\alpha\beta} \partial_{x^{i}} \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y}),$$

$$\{D_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}), C_{\beta}^{0}(t, \mathbf{y})\} = 0.$$
(C.11)

The Poisson bracket of $D_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$ with $C_{\beta}^{k}(t, \mathbf{y})$ does not vanish, but, as in the case of the Chern-Simons theory discussed in the main text, the constraint D_{α} can be modified by adding a term proportional to the divergence of C^{k} such that the Poisson bracket of the modified constraint with C^{k} vanishes. Therefore the secondary constraint $D_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$ belongs to the first-class.

Now we need to check if there are any tertiary constraints present. For checking this, we need to solve the time conservation equation for the secondary constraint $D_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$.

The time conservation equation for $D_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$ is as following:

$$\int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \left\{ D_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_{T}(t, \mathbf{y}) \right\}$$
$$= \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \left\{ D_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_{c}(t, \mathbf{y}) \right\} + \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \, u_{k}^{\gamma}(t, \mathbf{y}) \left\{ D_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}), C_{\gamma}^{k}(t, \mathbf{y}) \right\}$$
$$+ \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \, u_{0}^{\gamma}(t, \mathbf{y}) \left\{ D_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}), C_{\gamma}^{0}(t, \mathbf{y}) \right\} = 0$$
(C.12)

The left hand side of the above equation comes out to be zero. Therefore, the above equation does not give us any new information. It means that the free Rarita-Schwinger action has constraints only up till the secondary order and no higher.

Now that we know all the constraints present in the system for the case when $f^{-2} = 0$, we can count the number of degrees of freedom. We have the six-component vector-spinor field χ^a_{α} along with the corresponding momenta. So we begin with 12 canonical phase-space degrees of freedom. There are four first-class constraints present in the system — C^0_{α} and D_{α} . Each of them generates gauge transformations and hence cancels two degrees of freedom. So we are left with $12 - 2 \times 4 = 4$ canonical degrees of freedom. Then there are four second-class constraints — C^i_{α} each of which cancels one degree of freedom. So that leaves us with 4 - 4 = 0 degrees of freedom. This confirms that the gauge invariant free Rarita-Schwinger action does not have any physical degree of freedom.

C.1.1 Hamiltonian Value on the Constraint Surface of the Free Rarita-Schwinger Model

Now we try to see what value the canonical Hamiltonian takes on the constraint surface. Doing so provides us an insight regarding the energy and physical consistency of the system. The canonical Hamiltonian density, as shown in eq. (C.4), is,

$$\mathcal{H}_{c}(t,\mathbf{x}) = i \,\varepsilon^{ij} \left(\chi_{0}^{\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}) \,\partial_{j} \chi_{\alpha i}(t,\mathbf{x}) - \chi_{i}^{\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}) \,\partial_{j} \chi_{\alpha 0}(t,\mathbf{x}) \right). \tag{C.13}$$

Using integration by parts, it can be written as following:

$$\mathcal{H}_{c}(t,\mathbf{x}) = 2\,i\,\varepsilon^{ij}\,\chi_{0}^{\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x})\,\partial_{j}\chi_{\alpha i}(t,\mathbf{x}) - i\,\varepsilon^{ij}\,\partial_{j}\big(\chi_{i}^{\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x})\,\chi_{\alpha 0}(t,\mathbf{x})\big) \tag{C.14}$$

On integrating the above with respect to \mathbf{x} we get the canonical Hamiltonian, which is,

$$H_c(t) = 2 i \varepsilon^{ij} \int \mathbf{d}^2 \mathbf{x} \, \chi_0^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \, \partial_j \chi_{\alpha i}(t, \mathbf{x}) \,. \tag{C.15}$$

On substituting the secondary constraint (C.9), i.e. $\varepsilon^{ij} \partial_i \chi_{j\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) = 0$, into the Hamiltonian above, we find that it vanishes.

$$H(t)_{\text{free }3/2}|_{cs} = 0.$$
 (C.16)

This verifies the fact that the free Rarita-Schwinger Lagrangian does not have dynamical degrees of freedom.

Now we perform the Hamiltonian analysis for the case with next higher order in f^{-2} , that is the action up to the terms of the order f^{-2} .

C.2 Hamitonian Analysis of Vector-Spinor Goldstino Model up to the Order f^{-2}

Following is the Volkov-Akulov Lagrangian for the vector-spinor field χ_a^{α} up to the terms of the order f^{-2} .

$$\mathcal{L}_{f^{-2}} = i \varepsilon^{ij} \left(\chi_0^{\alpha} \partial_i \chi_{j\alpha} + \chi_i^{\alpha} \partial_j \chi_{0\alpha} - \chi_i^{\alpha} \partial_0 \chi_{j\alpha} \right) + \frac{\varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl}}{f^2} \left((\chi_i \partial_0 \chi_j) (\chi_0 \partial_k \chi_l) - (\chi_i \partial_k \chi_j) (\chi_l \partial_k \chi_0) + (\chi_i \partial_k \chi_j) (\chi_l \partial_0 \chi_0) - (\chi_0 \partial_l \chi_j) (\chi_0 \partial_k \chi_l) - (\chi_j \partial_l \chi_0) (\chi_l \partial_k \chi_0) \right)$$
(C.17)

The conjugate momenta are:

$$p_{\alpha}^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}) = \frac{\delta \mathcal{L}(t, \mathbf{x})}{\delta \left(\partial_{0} \chi_{i}^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})\right)}$$
$$= i \varepsilon^{ij} \chi_{j\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) - \frac{1}{f^{2}} \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} \left(\chi_{j\alpha}(\chi_{0}\partial_{k}\chi_{l}) - \chi_{j\alpha}(\chi_{l}\partial_{k}\chi_{0}) - \chi_{0\alpha}(\chi_{k}\partial_{j}\chi_{l})\right)$$
(C.18)

$$p_{\alpha}^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) = \frac{\delta \mathcal{L}(t, \mathbf{x})}{\delta \left(\partial_{0} \chi_{0}^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})\right)}$$
$$= \frac{1}{f^{2}} \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} \chi_{l\alpha}(\chi_{i} \partial_{k} \chi_{j})$$
(C.19)

The canonical Hamiltonian is

$$\mathcal{H}_{c}(t, \mathbf{x}) = \partial_{0}\chi_{i}^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) p_{\alpha}^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}) + \partial_{0}\chi_{0}^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) p_{\alpha}^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) - \mathcal{L}(t, \mathbf{x})$$

$$= i \varepsilon^{ij} \left(\chi_{0}^{\alpha} \partial_{j}\chi_{i\alpha} - \chi_{i}^{\alpha} \partial_{j}\chi_{0\alpha} \right) + \frac{1}{f^{2}} \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} \left((\chi_{0} \partial_{l}\chi_{j})(\chi_{0} \partial_{k}\chi_{i}) + (\chi_{j} \partial_{l}\chi_{0})(\chi_{i} \partial_{k}\chi_{0}) \right)$$
(C.20)

The primary constraints derived from the conjugate momenta (C.18), are:

$$F_{\alpha}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}) = p_{\alpha}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}) - i \varepsilon^{ij} \chi_{j\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}) + \frac{1}{f^{2}} \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} \left(\chi_{j\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}) \left(\chi_{0}(t,\mathbf{x}) \partial_{k} \chi_{l}(t,\mathbf{x}) \right) - \chi_{j\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}) \left(\chi_{l}(t,\mathbf{x}) \partial_{k} \chi_{0}(t,\mathbf{x}) - \chi_{0\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}) \left(\chi_{k}(t,\mathbf{x}) \partial_{j} \chi_{l}(t,\mathbf{x}) \right) \right)$$

$$F^{0}_{\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}) = p^{0}_{\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}) - \frac{1}{f^{2}} \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} \chi_{l\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}) \left(\chi_{i}(t,\mathbf{x}) \partial_{k} \chi_{j}(t,\mathbf{x})\right)$$
(C.21)

The Poisson bracket relations between these primary constraints are,

$$\{F_{\alpha}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}), F_{\beta}^{i'}(t,\mathbf{y})\}$$

$$= -2i\varepsilon^{ii'}C_{\alpha\beta}\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y}) + \frac{2}{f^{2}}\varepsilon^{ii'}\varepsilon^{kl}C_{\alpha\beta}\big((\chi_{0}(t,\mathbf{x})\partial_{k}\chi_{l}(t,\mathbf{x})))
- (\partial_{k}\chi_{0}(t,\mathbf{x})\chi_{l}(t,\mathbf{x}))\big)\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y}) + \frac{2}{f^{2}}\varepsilon^{ik}\varepsilon^{i'j}C_{\rho\alpha}C_{\sigma\beta}\Big(\partial_{k}\big(\chi_{0}^{\rho}(t,\mathbf{x})\chi_{j}^{\sigma}(t,\mathbf{x})\big)
+ \partial_{j}\big(\chi_{0}^{\sigma}(t,\mathbf{x})\chi_{k}^{\rho}(t,\mathbf{x})\big)\Big)\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y}) - \frac{1}{f^{2}}\varepsilon^{ik}\varepsilon^{i'j}C_{\rho\alpha}C_{\beta\sigma}\big(\chi_{0}^{\rho}(t,\mathbf{x})\chi_{j}^{\sigma}(t,\mathbf{x})(\partial_{x^{k}}+\partial_{y^{k}})
+ \chi_{0}^{\sigma}(t,\mathbf{x})\chi_{k}^{\rho}(t,\mathbf{x})(\partial_{x^{j}}+\partial_{y^{j}})\big)\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y})$$
(C.22)

$$\{F^{0}_{\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}), F^{0}_{\beta}(t,\mathbf{y})\} = 0$$
(C.23)

$$\{F_{\alpha}^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), F_{\beta}^{0}(t, \mathbf{y})\}$$

$$= \frac{2}{f^{2}} \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} C_{\alpha\beta} (\chi_{l}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{j} \chi_{k}(t, \mathbf{x})) \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y})$$

$$+ \frac{2}{f^{2}} \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} C_{\rho\alpha} C_{\sigma\beta} \partial_{k} (\chi_{l}^{\sigma}(t, \mathbf{x}) \chi_{j}^{\rho}(t, \mathbf{x})) \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y})$$

$$+ \frac{2}{f^{2}} \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} C_{\rho\alpha} C_{\sigma\beta} \chi_{j}^{\rho}(t, \mathbf{x}) \chi_{l}^{\sigma}(t, \mathbf{x}) (\partial_{x^{k}} + \partial_{y^{k}}) \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y})$$

$$(C.24)$$

The terms containing $(\partial_x + \partial_y) \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{y})$ in the expressions above, vanish upon integration as explained in Appendix **B**. We can see that the Poisson brackets of the primary constraints are non-vanishing.

To find the secondary constraints following the Dirac procedure, we consider the total Hamiltonian density $\mathcal{H}_T(t, \mathbf{x})$ which includes the primary constraints with the corresponding Lagrange multipliers.

$$\mathcal{H}_T(t, \mathbf{x}) = \mathcal{H}_c(t, \mathbf{x}) + u_i^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) F_{\alpha}^i(t, \mathbf{x}) + u_0^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) F_{\alpha}^0(t, \mathbf{x})$$
(C.25)

Integrating the above equation with respect to x, we get,

$$H_T(t) = H_c(t) + \int d^2 \mathbf{x} \, u_i^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \, F_{\alpha}^i(t, \mathbf{x}) + \int d^2 \mathbf{x} \, u_0^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \, F_{\alpha}^0(t, \mathbf{x}) \,. \tag{C.26}$$

Please note that the Poisson bracket of the constraint $F^i_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$ with the canonical Hamiltonian $\mathcal{H}_c(t, \mathbf{y})$ is,

$$[F_{\alpha}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}),\mathcal{H}_{c}(t,\mathbf{y})]$$

$$= i \varepsilon^{ij} C_{\alpha\beta} \left(\partial_{j} \left(\chi_{0}^{\beta}(t,\mathbf{x}) \,\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y}) \right) - 2 \,\partial_{j} \chi_{0}^{\beta}(t,\mathbf{x}) \,\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y}) \right)$$

$$+ \frac{2}{f^{2}} \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} C_{\alpha\beta} \left(\chi_{0}^{\beta}(t,\mathbf{x}) \left(\chi_{0}(t,\mathbf{x}) \,\partial_{l} \chi_{j}(t,\mathbf{x}) \right) \partial_{y^{k}} \,\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y}) \right)$$

$$+ \partial_{k} \chi_{0}^{\beta}(t,\mathbf{x}) \left(\left(\chi_{j}(t,\mathbf{x}) \,\partial_{l} \chi_{0}(t,\mathbf{x}) \right) - \left(\partial_{l} \chi_{j}(t,\mathbf{x}) \,\chi_{0}(t,\mathbf{x}) \right) \right)$$

$$- \chi_{0}^{\beta}(t,\mathbf{x}) \left(\partial_{k} \chi_{0}(t,\mathbf{x}) \,\partial_{l} \chi_{j}(t,\mathbf{x}) \right) \,\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y}) \right), \qquad (C.27)$$

and that between the constraint $F^0_{\alpha}(t,{f x})$ and ${\cal H}_c(t,{f y})$ is the following:

$$\begin{aligned} &[F_{\alpha}^{0}(t,\mathbf{x}),\mathcal{H}_{c}(t,\mathbf{y})] \\ &= i \varepsilon^{ij} C_{\alpha\beta} \left(2 \,\partial_{j} \chi_{i}^{\beta}(t,\mathbf{x}) \,\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y}) - \chi_{i}^{\beta}(t,\mathbf{x}) \,\partial_{y^{j}} \,\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y}) \right) \\ &+ \frac{2}{f^{2}} \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} C_{\alpha\beta} \left(\chi_{j}^{\beta}(t,\mathbf{x}) \left(\chi_{i}(t,\mathbf{x}) \,\partial_{k} \chi_{0}(t,\mathbf{x}) \right) \partial_{y^{l}} \,\delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y}) \right. \\ &+ \partial_{l} \chi_{j}^{\beta}(t,\mathbf{x}) \left(\left(\chi_{0}(t,\mathbf{x}) \,\partial_{k} \chi_{i}(t,\mathbf{x}) \right) - \left(\chi_{i}(t,\mathbf{x}) \,\partial_{k} \chi_{0}(t,\mathbf{x}) \right) \right) \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y}) \\ &- \chi_{j}^{\beta}(t,\mathbf{x}) \left(\partial_{l} \chi_{i}(t,\mathbf{x}) \,\partial_{k} \chi_{0}(t,\mathbf{x}) \right) \delta^{(2)}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y}) \right). \end{aligned}$$
(C.28)

Now we write down the equation for the time conservation of the constraint $F^i_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$. It is as following:

$$\int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \left[F_{\alpha}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_{T}(t,\mathbf{y})\right]$$

=
$$\int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \left[F_{\alpha}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_{c}(t,\mathbf{y})\right] - \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \, u_{i'}^{\beta}(t,\mathbf{y}) \left\{F_{\alpha}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}), F_{\beta}^{i'}(t,\mathbf{y})\right\}$$
$$- \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \, u_{0}^{\beta}(t,\mathbf{y}) \left\{F_{\alpha}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}), F_{\beta}^{0}(t,\mathbf{y})\right\} = 0.$$
(C.29)

Let $\int d^2 \mathbf{y} \{ F^i_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}), F^{i'}_{\beta}(t, \mathbf{y}) \}$ be denoted by $M^{ii'}_{\alpha\beta}(t, \mathbf{x})$. Then, the above equation can be re-written as following:

$$[F_{\alpha}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}), H_{c}(t)] - u_{i'}^{\beta}(t,\mathbf{x}) M_{\alpha\beta}^{ii'}(t,\mathbf{x}) - u_{0}^{\rho}(t,\mathbf{x}) \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \{F_{\alpha}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}), F_{\rho}^{0}(t,\mathbf{y})\} = 0$$

$$\Rightarrow u_{i'}^{\beta}(t,\mathbf{x}) M_{\alpha\beta}^{ii'}(t,\mathbf{x}) = [F_{\alpha}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_{c}(t)] - u_{0}^{\rho}(t,\mathbf{x}) \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \{F_{\alpha}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}), F_{\rho}^{0}(t,\mathbf{y})\}$$

This gives us,

$$u_{i'}^{\beta}(t, \mathbf{x}) = [F_{\alpha}^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), H_{c}(t)] M_{i'i}^{\beta\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) - u_{0}^{\rho}(t, \mathbf{x}) \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \{F_{\alpha}^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}), F_{\rho}^{0}(t, \mathbf{y})\} M_{i'i}^{\beta\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}),$$
(C.30)

where

$$M_{i'i}^{\beta\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}) = \left(M_{\alpha\beta}^{ii'}(t,\mathbf{x})\right)^{-1} = \{F_{\alpha}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}), F_{\beta}^{i'}(t,\mathbf{y})\}^{-1}$$
$$= \frac{i}{2}\varepsilon_{i'i}C^{\beta\alpha} + \frac{1}{2f^{2}}\varepsilon_{i'i}\varepsilon^{kl}C^{\beta\alpha}\left(\chi_{0}(t,\mathbf{x})\partial_{k}\chi_{l}(t,\mathbf{x}) - \partial_{k}\chi_{0}(t,\mathbf{x})\chi_{l}(t,\mathbf{x})\right)$$
$$+ \frac{1}{2f^{2}}\left(\partial_{i}(\chi_{0}^{\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x})\chi_{i'}^{\beta}(t,\mathbf{x})) + \partial_{i'}(\chi_{0}^{\beta}(t,\mathbf{x})\chi_{i}^{\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}))\right)$$
(C.31)

So from eq. (C.30) we see that we get a restriction on the expression for the Lagrange multiplier $u_{i'}^{\beta}(t, \mathbf{x})$ by solving the time conservation equation for the primary constraint $F_{\alpha}^{i}(t, \mathbf{x})$. This means that the equation does not yield a secondary constraint.

Now let us see what we get by solving the time conservation equation for the constraint $F^0_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$.

$$\int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \left[F_{\alpha}^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_{T}(t, \mathbf{y})\right]$$
$$= \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \left[F_{\alpha}^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), \mathcal{H}_{c}(t, \mathbf{y})\right] - \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} u_{i}^{\beta}(t, \mathbf{y}) \left\{F_{\alpha}^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), F_{\beta}^{i}(t, \mathbf{y})\right\}$$
$$- \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} u_{0}^{\beta}(t, \mathbf{y}) \left\{F_{\alpha}^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}), F_{\beta}^{0}(t, \mathbf{y})\right\} = 0$$
(C.32)

Since $\{F^0_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}), F^0_{\beta}(t, \mathbf{y})\} = 0$ (as shown in eq. (C.23)), the above equation becomes,

$$\int d^2 \mathbf{y} \left[F^0_\alpha(t, \mathbf{x}) , \mathcal{H}_c(t, \mathbf{y}) \right] - \int d^2 \mathbf{y} \, u^\beta_i(t, \mathbf{y}) \left\{ F^0_\alpha(t, \mathbf{x}) , F^i_\beta(t, \mathbf{y}) \right\} = 0 \qquad (C.33)$$

Substituting the expression for the Lagrange multiplier $u_i^\beta(t,\mathbf{y})$ from eq. (C.30), into the equation above, we get,

$$[F_{\rho}^{0}(t,\mathbf{x}), H_{c}(t)] - [F_{\alpha}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}), H_{c}(t)] M_{i'i}^{\beta\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}) \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \{F_{\rho}^{0}(t,\mathbf{x}), F_{\beta}^{i'}(t,\mathbf{y})\} + u_{0}^{\sigma}(t,\mathbf{x}) \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \{F_{\alpha}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}), F_{\sigma}^{0}(t,\mathbf{y})\} M_{i'i}^{\beta\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}) \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \{F_{\rho}^{0}(t,\mathbf{x}), F_{\beta}^{i'}(t,\mathbf{y})\} = 0$$
(C.34)

Let $\int d^2 \mathbf{y} \{ F^i_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}), F^0_{\sigma}(t, \mathbf{y}) \}$ be denoted by $V^i_{\alpha\sigma}(t, \mathbf{x})$. Then,

$$[F_{\rho}^{0}(t,\mathbf{x}), H_{c}(t)] - [F_{\alpha}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}), H_{c}(t)] M_{i'i}^{\beta\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}) \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \{F_{\rho}^{0}(t,\mathbf{x}), F_{\beta}^{i'}(t,\mathbf{y})\} + u_{0}^{\sigma}(t,\mathbf{x}) V_{\alpha\sigma}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}) M_{i'i}^{\beta\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}) V_{\beta\rho}^{i'}(t,\mathbf{x}) = 0$$
(C.35)

Since $V_{\alpha\sigma}^{i}(t, \mathbf{x})$ is of the order f^{-2} , the last term in the equation above, i.e., $u_{0}^{\sigma}(t, \mathbf{x}) V_{\alpha\sigma}^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}) M_{i'i}^{\beta\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) V_{\beta\rho}^{i'}(t, \mathbf{x})$, is of the order f^{-4} . We are retaining terms only up to the order f^{-2} , due to which $u_{0}^{\sigma}(t, \mathbf{x}) V_{\alpha\sigma}^{i}(t, \mathbf{x}) M_{i'i}^{\beta\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) V_{\beta\rho}^{i'}(t, \mathbf{x}) \approx 0$

Therefore, we get,

$$[F_{\rho}^{0}(t,\mathbf{x}), H_{c}(t)] - [F_{\alpha}^{i}(t,\mathbf{x}), H_{c}(t)] M_{i'i}^{\beta\alpha}(t,\mathbf{x}) \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \{F_{\rho}^{0}(t,\mathbf{x}), F_{\beta}^{i'}(t,\mathbf{y})\} = 0$$

The above equation is in fact a secondary constraint. Let us denote it by $G_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$. It can be expressed as follows:

$$G_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) = 2 i C_{\alpha\beta} \varepsilon^{ij} \partial_{j} \chi_{i}^{\beta}(t, \mathbf{x}) + \frac{2}{f^{2}} \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} C_{\alpha\beta} \left(\partial_{l} \chi_{j}^{\beta}(t, \mathbf{x}) \left(\chi_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{k} \chi_{i}(t, \mathbf{x}) \right) \right) \\ + \partial_{k} \chi_{j}^{\beta}(t, \mathbf{x}) \left(\chi_{l}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{i} \chi_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) \right) + \chi_{j}^{\beta}(t, \mathbf{x}) \left(\partial_{k} \chi_{l}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{i} \chi_{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) \right) \\ + \partial_{i} \chi_{0}^{\beta}(t, \mathbf{x}) \left(\chi_{l}(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_{j} \chi_{k}(t, \mathbf{x}) \right) \right) = 0$$
(C.36)

In section 3.4, we had modified the constraint $C^0(t, \mathbf{x})$ to give $\hat{C}^0(t, \mathbf{x})$ such that $\hat{C}^0(t, \mathbf{x})$ commuted with more constraints than $C^0(t, \mathbf{x})$ commuted with. We can do a similar modification here. The constraint F^0_{ρ} can be modified to give \hat{F}^0_{ρ} as following.

$$\hat{F}^{0}_{\rho} = F^{0}_{\rho} - \int d^{2}\mathbf{y} \left\{ F^{i}_{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}), F^{0}_{\rho}(t, \mathbf{y}) \right\} M^{\beta\alpha}_{i'i} F^{i'}_{\beta}$$

$$\hat{F}^{0}_{\rho} = p^{0}_{\rho} + \frac{i}{f^{2}} \varepsilon^{kl} C_{\sigma\rho} p^{i}_{\beta} \partial_{k} (\chi^{\sigma}_{l} \chi^{\beta}_{i})$$

$$- \frac{i}{f^{2}} \varepsilon^{kl} p^{i}_{\rho} (\chi_{l} \partial_{i} \chi_{k}) - \frac{1}{f^{2}} \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} C_{\rho\beta} C_{\sigma\rho} \chi^{\rho}_{j} \partial_{k} (\chi^{\sigma}_{l} \chi^{\beta}_{i}).$$
(C.37)

 $\hat{F}^0_\rho(t,\mathbf{x})$ anti-commutes with $F^i_\alpha(t,\mathbf{y}).$

$$\{\hat{F}^{0}_{\rho}(t,\mathbf{x}), F^{i}_{\alpha}(t,\mathbf{y})\} = 0$$
 (C.38)

However $\hat{F}^0_{\rho}(t, \mathbf{x})$ does not anti-commute with the remaining constraints, and it is technically quite involved to guess whether a further modification exists which would make it first class. Instead of trying to find it let us look at the on-shell value of the Hamiltonian at order f^{-2} .

C.2.1 Hamiltonian Value on the Constraint Surface of the Full Vector-Spinor Goldstino Model up to the Order f^{-2}

From the constraint (C.36) we get,

$$i \varepsilon^{ij} \partial_j \chi_i^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x})$$

$$= - f^{-2} \varepsilon^{ij} \varepsilon^{kl} \left(\partial_l \chi_j^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \left(\chi_0(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_k \chi_i(t, \mathbf{x}) \right) + \partial_k \chi_j^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \left(\chi_l(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_i \chi_0(t, \mathbf{x}) \right) + \chi_j^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \left(\partial_k \chi_l(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_i \chi_0(t, \mathbf{x}) \right) + \partial_i \chi_0^{\alpha}(t, \mathbf{x}) \left(\chi_l(t, \mathbf{x}) \partial_j \chi_k(t, \mathbf{x}) \right) \right)$$
(C.39)

Plugging the above into the expression for the canonical Hamiltonian density $\mathcal{H}_c(t, \mathbf{x})$ in eq. (C.20), we get,

$$\mathcal{H}_{c}(t,\mathbf{x}) = \frac{1}{2f^{2}} \left(\left(\chi_{0}(t,\mathbf{x}) \,\chi_{0}(t,\mathbf{x}) \right) \left(\partial_{k} \chi_{j}(t,\mathbf{x}) \,\partial_{l} \chi_{i}(t,\mathbf{x}) \right) - \left(\chi_{0}(t,\mathbf{x}) \,\chi_{0}(t,\mathbf{x}) \right) \partial_{i} \partial_{k} \left(\chi_{j}(t,\mathbf{x}) \,\chi_{l}(t,\mathbf{x}) \right) \right)$$
(C.40)

It turns out that this Hamiltonian density vanishes for the perturbative solution $\chi_a^{\alpha} = \partial_a \psi^{\alpha} + O(f^{-2})$ of the spin- 3/2 field equations of motion.

$$H(t)_{3/2}|_{on-shell} = 0. (C.41)$$

Therefore, the on-shell field configurations have zero energy at least at the order f^{-2} . This observation prompts us that the spin-3/2 goldstino model may do not have dynamical degrees of freedom because of a hidden local symmetry, as in the

case of the Rarita-Schwinger action. The results given in the main text of the Thesis prove this observation.

Bibliography

- [1] H. Nastase, Introduction to Supergravity, arXiv:1112.3502 [hep-th].
- [2] Z. Bern, J. J. Carrasco, W.-M. Chen, A. Edison, H. Johansson, J. Parra-Martinez, R. Roiban, and M. Zeng, *Ultraviolet Properties of* $\mathcal{N} = 8$ *Supergravity at Five Loops*, Phys. Rev. **D98** (2018) no. 8, 086021, arXiv:1804.09311 [hep-th].
- [3] D. G. Boulware and S. Deser, *Classical General Relativity Derived from Quantum Gravity*, Annals Phys. **89** (1975) 193.
- [4] A. K. H. Bengtsson, I. Bengtsson, and L. Brink, *Cubic interaction terms for arbitrary spin*, Nucl. Phys. **B227** (1983) 31.
- [5] F. A. Berends, G. J. H. Burgers, and H. van Dam, On the theoretical problems in constructing interactions involving higher spin massless particles, Nucl. Phys. B260 (1985) 295.
- [6] M. Fierz and W. Pauli, *On relativistic wave equations for particles of arbitrary spin in an electromagnetic field*, Proc. Roy. Soc. Lond. **A173** (1939) 211–232.
- [7] L. P. S. Singh and C. R. Hagen, *Lagrangian formulation for arbitrary spin. 1. The boson case*, Phys. Rev. D9 (1974) 898–909.
- [8] C. Aragone and S. Deser, *Constraints on gravitationally coupled tensor fields*,Il Nuovo Cimento A (1965-1970) 3 (Jun, 1971) 709–720.
- [9] F. A. Berends, J. W. van Holten, B. de Wit, and P. van Nieuwenhuizen, ON SPIN 5/2 GAUGE FIELDS, J. Phys. A13 (1980) 1643–1649.
- [10] E. S. Fradkin and M. A. Vasiliev, On the Gravitational Interaction of Massless Higher Spin Fields, Phys. Lett. B189 (1987) 89–95.
- [11] W. Rarita and J. Schwinger, On a theory of particles with half integral spin, Phys. Rev. 60 (1941) 61.

- [12] E. P. Wigner, On Unitary Representations of the Inhomogeneous Lorentz Group, Annals Math. 40 (1939) 149–204.
- [13] V. Bargmann and E. P. Wigner, *Group Theoretical Discussion of Relativistic Wave Equations*, Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. **34** (1948) 211.
- [14] C. Fronsdal, On the theory of higher spin fields, Il Nuovo Cimento 9 (Sept., 1958) 416–443.
- [15] S.-J. Chang, Lagrange Formulation for Systems with Higher Spin, Phys. Rev. 161 (1967) 1308–1315.
- [16] S. Weinberg, Feynman Rules for Any Spin, Phys. Rev. 133 (1964) B1318–B1332.
- [17] S. Weinberg, Feynman Rules for Any Spin. 2. Massless Particles, Phys. Rev. 134 (1964) B882–B896.
- [18] S. Weinberg, Feynman rules for any spin. iii, Phys. Rev. 181 (1969) 1893–1899.
- [19] L. P. S. Singh and C. R. Hagen, *Lagrangian formulation for arbitrary spin. 2. The fermion case*, Phys. Rev. D9 (1974) 910–920.
- [20] C. Fronsdal, Massless Fields with Integer Spin, Phys. Rev. D18 (1978) 3624.
- [21] J. Fang and C. Fronsdal, *Massless Fields with Half Integral Spin*, Phys. Rev. D18 (1978) 3630.
- [22] M. A. Vasiliev, Higher-spin gauge theories in four, three and two dimensions, Int. J. Mod. Phys. D5 (1996) 763-797, arXiv:hep-th/9611024.
- [23] I. Buchbinder and S. Kuzenko, *Ideas and methods of supersymmetry and supergravity: A Walk through superspace*, 1995.
- [24] M. A. Vasiliev, Higher spin gauge theories: Star product and AdS space, arXiv:hep-th/9910096 [hep-th]. Contributed article to Golfand's Memorial Volume, M. Shifman ed., World Scientific.
- [25] M. A. Vasiliev, Progress in higher spin gauge theories, arXiv:hep-th/0104246.
- [26] X. Bekaert, I. L. Buchbinder, A. Pashnev, and M. Tsulaia, On higher spin theory: Strings, BRST, dimensional reductions, Class. Quant. Grav. 21 (2004) S1457–1464, arXiv:hep-th/0312252.
- [27] D. Sorokin, Introduction to the classical theory of higher spins, AIP Conf. Proc.
 767 (2005) 172-202, arXiv:hep-th/0405069.

- [28] N. Bouatta, G. Compere, and A. Sagnotti, *An introduction to free higher-spin fields*, arXiv:hep-th/0409068.
- [29] I. A. Bandos, BPS preons in supergravity and higher spin theories. An Overview from the hill of twistor appraoch, AIP Conf. Proc. 767 (2005) 141–171, arXiv:hep-th/0501115 [hep-th]. [,141(2005)].
- [30] X. Bekaert, S. Cnockaert, C. Iazeolla, and M. A. Vasiliev, *Nonlinear higher spin theories in various dimensions*, arXiv:hep-th/0503128.
- [31] D. Francia and A. Sagnotti, *Higher-spin geometry and string theory*, J. Phys. Conf. Ser. 33 (2006) 57, arXiv:hep-th/0601199 [hep-th].
- [32] A. Fotopoulos and M. Tsulaia, Gauge Invariant Lagrangians for Free and Interacting Higher Spin Fields. A Review of the BRST formulation, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A24 (2009) 1–60, arXiv:0805.1346 [hep-th].
- [33] A. Campoleoni, Metric-like Lagrangian Formulations for Higher-Spin Fields of Mixed Symmetry, Riv.Nuovo Cim. 033 (2010) 123–253, arXiv:0910.3155
 [hep-th].
- [34] M. Taronna, Higher Spins and String Interactions, arXiv: 1005.3061 [hep-th].
- [35] X. Bekaert, N. Boulanger, and P. Sundell, How higher-spin gravity surpasses the spin two barrier: no-go theorems versus yes-go examples, Rev.Mod.Phys. 84 (2012) 987–1009, arXiv:1007.0435 [hep-th].
- [36] E. Sezgin and P. Sundell, Supersymmetric Higher Spin Theories, J.Phys. A46 (2013) 214022, arXiv:1208.6019 [hep-th].
- [37] M. R. Gaberdiel and R. Gopakumar, *Minimal Model Holography*, J. Phys. A46 (2013) 214002, arXiv:1207.6697 [hep-th].
- [38] S. Giombi and X. Yin, The Higher Spin/Vector Model Duality, J. Phys. A46 (2013) 214003, arXiv:1208.4036 [hep-th].
- [39] E. Joung, L. Lopez, and M. Taronna, Solving the Noether procedure for cubic interactions of higher spins in (A)dS, J. Phys. A46 (2013) 214020, arXiv:1207.5520 [hep-th].
- [40] A. Sagnotti, Notes on Strings and Higher Spins, J. Phys. A46 (2013) 214006, arXiv:1112.4285 [hep-th].

- [41] V. E. Didenko and E. D. Skvortsov, *Elements of Vasiliev theory*, arXiv:1401.2975 [hep-th].
- [42] R. Rahman and M. Taronna, From Higher Spins to Strings: A Primer, arXiv:1512.07932 [hep-th].
- [43] C. Arias, R. Bonezzi, N. Boulanger, E. Sezgin, P. Sundell, A. Torres-Gomez, and M. Valenzuela, *Action principles for higher and fractional spin gravities*, in *Proceedings, International Workshop on Higher Spin Gauge Theories: Singapore, Singapore, November 4-6, 2015*, pp. 213–253. 2017.
 arXiv:1603.04454 [hep-th].
- [44] C. Sleight, Interactions in Higher-Spin Gravity: a Holographic Perspective, J.
 Phys. A50 (2017) no. 38, 383001, arXiv:1610.01318 [hep-th].
- [45] C. Sleight, Metric-like Methods in Higher Spin Holography, PoS Modave2016 (2017) 003, arXiv:1701.08360 [hep-th].
- [46] D. Sorokin and M. Tsulaia, *Higher Spin Fields in Hyperspace. A Review*, Universe 4 (2018) no. 1, 7, arXiv:1710.08244 [hep-th].
- [47] R. Rahman, Frame- and Metric-like Higher-Spin Fermions, arXiv:1712.09264 [hep-th].
- [48] S. Bansal and D. Sorokin, Can Chern-Simons or Rarita-Schwinger be a Volkov-Akulov Goldstone?, JHEP 07 (2018) 106, arXiv:1806.05945 [hep-th].
- [49] D. V. Volkov and V. P. Akulov, *Possible universal neutrino interaction*, JETP Lett. 16 (1972) 438–440.
- [50] D. V. Volkov and V. P. Akulov, *Is the Neutrino a Goldstone Particle?*, Phys. Lett. B46 (1973) 109–110.
- [51] Y. Nambu, Quasiparticles and Gauge Invariance in the Theory of Superconductivity, Phys. Rev. 117 (1960) 648–663. [,132(1960)].
- [52] J. Hietarinta, Supersymmetry Generators of Arbitrary Spin, Phys. Rev. D13 (1976) 838.
- [53] N. S. Baaklini, New Superalgebra and Goldstone Spin 3/2 Particle, Phys. Lett.67B (1977) 335–336.

- [54] C. Pilot and S. Rajpoot, *Supersymmetry with vector-spinor generators*, Mod. Phys. Lett. A4 (1989) 303.
- [55] C. Pilot and S. Rajpoot, Superalgebras with fermionic generators other than spin 1/2, Mod. Phys. Lett. A4 (1989) 831.
- [56] K. Shima and M. Tsuda, On gravitational interaction of spin 3/2 Nambu-Goldstone fermion, Phys. Lett. B521 (2001) 67–70, arXiv:hep-th/0012235 [hep-th].
- [57] F. A. Berends, J. W. van Holten, P. van Nieuwenhuizen, and B. de Wit, ON SPIN 5/2 GAUGE FIELDS, Phys. Lett. 83B (1979) 188. [Erratum: Phys. Lett.84B,529(1979)].
- [58] F. A. Berends, J. W. van Holten, P. van Nieuwenhuizen, and B. de Wit, On Field Theory for Massive and Massless Spin 5/2 Particles, Nucl. Phys. B154 (1979) 261–282.
- [59] C. Aragone and S. Deser, *Consistency Problems of Hypergravity*, Phys. Lett. B86 (1979) 161.
- [60] C. Aragone and S. Deser, *Hypersymmetry in* D = 3 of Coupled Gravity Massless Spin 5/2 System, Class. Quant. Grav. 1 (1984) L9.
- [61] Yu. M. Zinoviev, *Hypergravity in AdS*₃, Phys. Lett. **B739** (2014) 106–109, arXiv:1408.2912 [hep-th].
- [62] C. Bunster, M. Henneaux, S. Hortner, and A. Leonard, Supersymmetric electric-magnetic duality of hypergravity, Phys. Rev. D90 (2014) no. 4, 045029, arXiv:1406.3952 [hep-th]. [Erratum: Phys. Rev.D95,no.6,069908(2017)].
- [63] O. Fuentealba, J. Matulich, and R. Troncoso, *Extension of the Poincare group with half-integer spin generators: hypergravity and beyond*, JHEP 09 (2015) 003, arXiv:1505.06173 [hep-th].
- [64] O. Fuentealba, J. Matulich, and R. Troncoso, Asymptotically flat structure of hypergravity in three spacetime dimensions, JHEP 10 (2015) 009, arXiv:1508.04663 [hep-th].
- [65] M. Henneaux, A. Pérez, D. Tempo, and R. Troncoso, *Extended anti-de Sitter Hypergravity in* 2 + 1 *Dimensions and Hypersymmetry Bounds*, in *Proceedings, International Workshop on Higher Spin Gauge Theories: Singapore, November 4-6, 2015*, pp. 139–157. 2017. arXiv:1512.08603 [hep-th].

- [66] K. Shima and Y. Tanii, *Unitarity Constraint on General Supersymmetry Algebra*, Mod. Phys. Lett. **A4** (1989) 2259.
- [67] I. Bandos, L. Martucci, D. Sorokin, and M. Tonin, Brane induced supersymmetry breaking and de Sitter supergravity, JHEP 02 (2016) 080, arXiv:1511.03024 [hep-th].
- [68] I. Bandos, M. Heller, S. M. Kuzenko, L. Martucci, and D. Sorokin, *The Goldstino brane, the constrained superfields and matter in* $\mathcal{N} = 1$ *supergravity*, JHEP **11** (2016) 109, arXiv:1608.05908 [hep-th].
- [69] P. A. M. Dirac, Lectures on Quantum Mechanics. Belfer Graduate School of Science, monograph series. Dover Publications, 2001. https://books.google.it/books?id=GVwzb1rZW9kC.
- [70] M. Henneaux and C. Teitelboim, *Quantization of Gauge Systems*. Princeton paperbacks. Princeton University Press, 1994. https://books.google.it/books?id=2FAuAKEKFyYC.
- [71] T. Clifton, P. G. Ferreira, A. Padilla, and C. Skordis, *Modified Gravity and Cosmology*, Phys. Rept. **513** (2012) 1–189, arXiv:1106.2476 [astro-ph.CO].
- [72] Supernova Cosmology Project Collaboration, S. Perlmutter *et al.*,
 Measurements of Omega and Lambda from 42 high redshift supernovae,
 Astrophys. J. 517 (1999) 565–586, arXiv:astro-ph/9812133 [astro-ph].
- [73] Supernova Search Team Collaboration, A. G. Riess *et al.*, Observational evidence from supernovae for an accelerating universe and a cosmological constant, Astron. J. 116 (1998) 1009–1038, arXiv:astro-ph/9805201 [astro-ph].
- [74] S. Weinberg, Anthropic Bound on the Cosmological Constant, Phys. Rev. Lett. 59 (1987) 2607.
- [75] N. Arkani-Hamed, H.-C. Cheng, M. A. Luty, and S. Mukohyama, *Ghost condensation and a consistent infrared modification of gravity*, JHEP 05 (2004)
 074, arXiv:hep-th/0312099 [hep-th].
- [76] V. A. Rubakov, Lorentz-violating graviton masses: Getting around ghosts, low strong coupling scale and VDVZ discontinuity, arXiv:hep-th/0407104 [hep-th].

- [77] G. R. Dvali, G. Gabadadze, and M. Porrati, 4-D gravity on a brane in 5-D Minkowski space, Phys. Lett. B485 (2000) 208–214, arXiv:hep-th/0005016 [hep-th].
- [78] S. L. Dubovsky, Phases of massive gravity, JHEP 10 (2004) 076, arXiv:hep-th/0409124 [hep-th].
- [79] K. Hinterbichler, Theoretical Aspects of Massive Gravity, Rev. Mod. Phys. 84
 (2012) 671–710, arXiv:1105.3735 [hep-th].
- [80] C. de Rham, Massive Gravity, Living Rev. Rel. 17 (2014) 7, arXiv: 1401.4173 [hep-th].
- [81] A. Schmidt-May and M. von Strauss, *Recent developments in bimetric theory*, J. Phys. A49 (2016) no. 18, 183001, arXiv:1512.00021 [hep-th].
- [82] L. Amendola et al., Cosmology and fundamental physics with the Euclid satellite, Living Rev. Rel. 21 (2018) no. 1, 2, arXiv: 1606.00180 [astro-ph.CO].
- [83] A. Nicolis, R. Rattazzi, and E. Trincherini, *The Galileon as a local modification of gravity*, Phys. Rev. **D79** (2009) 064036, arXiv:0811.2197 [hep-th].
- [84] A. I. Vainshtein, *To the problem of nonvanishing gravitation mass*, Phys. Lett. **39B** (1972) 393–394.
- [85] P. Creminelli, A. Nicolis, M. Papucci, and E. Trincherini, *Ghosts in massive gravity*, JHEP 09 (2005) 003, arXiv:hep-th/0505147 [hep-th].
- [86] S.-Y. Zhou, Goldstone's Theorem and Hamiltonian of Multi-galileon Modified Gravity, Phys. Rev. D83 (2011) 064005, arXiv:1011.0863 [hep-th].
- [87] V. Sivanesan, Hamiltonian of galileon field theory, Phys. Rev. D85 (2012) 084018, arXiv:1111.3558 [hep-th].
- [88] A. Achucarro and P. K. Townsend, A Chern-Simons Action for Three-Dimensional anti-De Sitter Supergravity Theories, Phys. Lett. B180 (1986) 89. [732(1987)].
- [89] E. Witten, (2+1)-Dimensional Gravity as an Exactly Soluble System, Nucl. Phys. B311 (1988) 46.
- [90] P. Salgado, R. J. Szabo, and O. Valdivia, *Topological gravity and transgression holography*, Phys. Rev. D89 (2014) no. 8, 084077, arXiv:1401.3653
 [hep-th].

- [91] L. Avilés, E. Frodden, J. Gomis, D. Hidalgo, and J. Zanelli, Non-Relativistic Maxwell Chern-Simons Gravity, JHEP 05 (2018) 047, arXiv:1802.08453 [hep-th].
- [92] E. A. Bergshoeff, O. Hohm, and P. K. Townsend, *Massive Gravity in Three Dimensions*, Phys. Rev. Lett. **102** (2009) 201301, arXiv:0901.1766 [hep-th].
- [93] E. A. Bergshoeff, O. Hohm, and P. K. Townsend, *More on Massive 3D Gravity*, Phys. Rev. **D79** (2009) 124042, arXiv:0905.1259 [hep-th].
- [94] E. A. Bergshoeff, S. de Haan, O. Hohm, W. Merbis, and P. K. Townsend, *Zwei-Dreibein Gravity: A Two-Frame-Field Model of 3D Massive Gravity*, Phys. Rev. Lett. 111 (2013) no. 11, 111102, arXiv:1307.2774 [hep-th]. [Erratum: Phys. Rev. Lett.111,no.25,259902(2013)].
- [95] M. Özkan, Y. Pang, and P. K. Townsend, *Exotic Massive 3D Gravity*, JHEP 08 (2018) 035, arXiv:1806.04179 [hep-th].
- [96] E. A. Ivanov and J. Niederle, Construction of the superalgebras for N=1 supergravity, Class. Quant. Grav. 2 (1985) 631.
- [97] E. A. Ivanov and J. Niederle, N=1 supergravity as a nonlinear realization, Phys. Rev. D45 (1992) 4545–4554.
- [98] D. Maxera and J. Niederle, N=1 supergravity as a nonlinear realization. 2. The General case, Phys. Rev. D50 (1994) 6318–6328.